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EVALUATION OF ADMINISTRATION ON AGING AND
CONDUCT OF WHITE HOUSE CONFERENCE ON
AGING

THURSDAY, MARCH 25, 1971

U.S. SENATE
SPECIAL COMMITTEE ON AGING

AND SUBCOMMITTEE ON AGING
OF THE COMMITTEE ON LABOR AND PUBLIC WELFARE,

Washington,- D.C.
The joint committees met, pursuant to call, at 10 a.m., in room G-308

auditorium), New Senate Office Building, Hon. Frank Church, Chair-
man of the Special Committee on Aging, presiding.

Present : Senators Church Williams, Moss, Kennedy, Hartke,
Prouty, Hansen, Pell, Beall, and Stevenson.

Committee stall' members present : William E. Oriol, staff director ;
David A. Aiteldt, counsel John Guy Miller, minority staff director;
Patricia Slinkard, chief clerk ; and Peggy Fecik, assistant; chief clerk.

Subcommittee staiF members present : James Murphy, counsel and
Donna Wurzbach, clerk.

OPENING STATEMENT BY SENATOR FRANK CHURCH, CHAIRMAN

The CHAIRMAN. The hearing will please come to order.
This is a _joint hearing by the Senate Special Committee on Aging

and by the Subcommittee on Aging of the Senate Committee on Labor
and Public Welfare.

Senator Eagleton will be with us presently. He is a member of this
committee and he is chairman of the subcommittee. I want to com-
mend him for agreeing that the legislative and factfinding functions
might be combined in this way.

We are here today to evaluate the performance of the Administration
on Aging since it was established by the Older Americans Act of 1965,
to investigate criticisms of the AoA, to inquire into the conduct of
preparations for the White House Conference on Aging, to look into
the consequences o f organizational changes and budgetary cutbacks on
the AoA, and to begin a discussion of whether the Admmistration on
Aging should be continued when the Older Americans Act expires in
1972. The are formidable objectives.

Without objection, I ask that Public Law 90-526, be entered in the
record at this point. This is a Joint Resolution to provide that it be
the sense of Congress that a White House Conference on Aging be
called by the President in 1971.

Public Law 90-526

90th Congress, H. J. Res. 1371

September 28,1068

JOINT RESOLUTION To provide that it be the sense of Congress that a White
House Conference on Aging be called by the President of the United States in
1971. to be planned and conducted by the Secretary of Health, Education, and
Welfare, and for related purposes

(1)



Whereas the primary responsibility for meeting the challenge 311111 11111111`111S

of aging is thot of the Stoles and communities. 3111 levels of government. are in-
volved and must necessarily share responsibility ; and it is therefore Iln. policy
of the Congress that the Federal Government shall work Jointly with the States
and their citizens. to develop recommendations 811(1 plans for ;teflon, consistent
with the objectives of this j(31:11 resolution. wide!' %vitt serve the purposes of --

( 1 3 ossuring middle-aged and older persons equal opportunity with others
to engage in gainful employment which they are eni)abll. Of performing; and

C2) enabling retired persons to enjoy incomes sufficient for health and
for port lei pat ion in family 31 1111 voinintinity life as self-respect ing citizens : and

Gt) providing housing suited to the needs of (31(1er persons and :it prices
I hey eon afford to poy ; 311111

1.I / assisting middle-aged and (31(ler persons to 'flaky the preparation. de-
velop skills and interests. and find soeial contacts wide!) will make the gift
of added sears of life 31 pel'1011 of reward and satisfaction: ;Ind

(5 ) stepping up research designed to relieve old age of its burdens of
skinless. mental breakdown. a ml social ostracism : and

evaluating progress made sauce the last White 1 louse Conference on
Aging. and examining the change:: wide!' the next decode will bring in the
character of the problems eonfronting older persons: and

hereas it is essential that in all programs developed for the aging, emphasis
should he upon the right and obligation of older persons to free choke and sett-
ing)) in planning their own futures : Now. therefore. be it

Ifrxotr(1 by fir' sriostr (Ind llonw of Reprrxrntutircx of Mr Stotrx of
Anwrin in conno.x.v nssenibled. '111ot la I the President of the United Stales is
authorized to call 31 W111 1 P I 1011SP Conferenee on Aging in 1!171 in order t(3 de-
velop recommemIntions for further 11.8011 1*(11 11 1/ (1 ;olio!) in till' field of aging.
which will further the policies set forth in the preamble of this joint resolution.
shall Inc planned and conducted limier the direction of the Secretary who shall
have the cooperation and assistance of sing' other Federal departments and
agencies. including the assignment of personnel. as may 1)( appropriate.

(Ill For the purpose of arriving at filets and recommendations concerning the
utilization of skills. experience. and energies and the improvement of die con-
dition:: of our older people, the conference shall bring together representatives of
Federal. State. and local governments. professional and lay people who are work-
ing in the field of aging. and of the general piddle. ineluding older persons them-
selves.

(c) A final report of the IVItite House Conferenee on Aging shall he submitted
to the President not later than one hundred and twenty (lays following the date
on which the Conference is called and the findings and recommendations in-
cluded therein R11:1 11 be immediately 11111(le available to the public. The Secretary
of Ilealth. FAucation. and W'elfare shall, %vithin ninety (lays after the submis-
sion of such final reisIrt. transmit to the l'resident :Ind the Congress his reeolli-
inemlations for the aflininistrative action and the legislation necessary to im-
plement the reeonimendations contained in sueli report.

ADMINISTRATION

Six. 2. In administering this joint resolution, the Secretary shall
(al request the cooperation and assistance of such other Federal depart-

ments and agencies as may be appropriate in carrying out the provisions
of this joint resolution:

(h) render all reasonable assistance. including financial assistance. to
the States in enabling them to organize and conduct conferences on aging
prior to the White House Conference on Aging :

(e) prepare and make available haeltground materials for the use of
delegates to the White House Conference as he may deem neee.:sary and
shall prepare and distribute such report or reports of the Conference
may he indicated : and

Idl in carrying out the provisions of this joint resoluti!on. engage
such additional personnel as may 130 necessary without regard to the pro-
visions of title 5, United States Code. governing appointments in the v(1111-
petitive civil serviee, and without regard to chapter 57 and subchapter 111
of chapter 73 of 511(1 title relating to elnssifieation 313101 General Schedule
pay rates.
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ADVISORY COMMITTEES

St.:c. 3. The Secretory is authorized and directed to estahlish an Ad-
visory Committee to the White House Conference on Aging composed of not
more than twenty -eight professional and piddle members. a substantial number
of whom shall be fifty-five years of age or older. and. as necessary, to establish
teehnical advisory committees to advise and assist in planning and conduct-
ing the Conference. The Secretary shall designate one of the appointed mem-
bers as chairman. Members on any committee appointed pursuant to this sec-
tion. who are not. officers or employees of the United States. while attending
conferences or meetings of their committees or otherwise serving at the request
of the Secretary, shall he entitled to receive compensation at. a rate to he fixed
by the Secretary but not exceeding $75 per diem. including traellime. and
while away from their homes or regular places of business they may be allowed
travel expenses. including per diem in lieu of subsistence, as authorized under
section 5703 of title of the United States Code for persons in the Government
service employed intermittently. The Commissioner on Aging shall act as Ex-
ecutive Secretary of t he Committee.

DEFINITIONS

81.:c. 4. For the purtose of this joint resolution
( 1) the term -Seeretar means the Secretary of Health, Education.

and Welfare; and
(2) the term **State- ineludes the District of Columbia, the Comaimi-

wealth of Puerto Rico. Guava. American Samoa, the Virgin Islands, and
the Trust Territory of the Pacific Islands.

St:c. 5. There iti authorized to be appropriated to carry out this :joint resoln-
t ion the sum of $1,900,000.

Approved September 2S. 1968.

LEutsLATivE lIts.rouv

House Report No. 1792 (('ommittee on Edneation and Labor).
Senate Report No. 1102 accompanying S.J. Res. 117 (Committee on Labor

and Public Welfare).
Congressional Record. Volume 114 (1968) :

July 30: Considered and passed House.
May 6, Sept. 9: Considered and passed Senate. amended, in lieu of

Senate Joint Resolution 117.
Sept. 12: House agreed to Senate amendments.

The CHAIRMAN. To save time I will not read my opening statement-
but I do submit it for the record and make it available for those who
may be interested in the full text.

STATEMENT OF SENATOR FRANK CHURCH

This is a :joint hearing by the Senate Special Committee on Aging and by
the Subconanittee on Aging of the Senate Committee on Labor and Public
Welfare.

Once again. I would like to thank Senator Eagletona member of this Com-
mittee and Chairman of the Subcommitteefor agreeing that legislative and
fact-finding functions could be combined in this way.

We are here this morning to inquire into; (1) the proposed funding cut-
backs for programs under the Older Americans Act ; (2) the conduct of the
White House Conference on Aging; (3) recent reorganization moves affecting
the role and status of the Administration on Aging: (4) the proposed creation
of a new volunteer agency which would incorporate the Retired Senior Volun-
teer Program and the Foster Grandparent program : and (5) whether the Ad-
ministration on Aging should be extended when its present annulate expires
in 1972.

Viewed against the backdrop of events which led to passage of that Act and
by events which have occurred since then. there can be no doubt that from the,
very beginning there has been a sharp conflict of opinion about the functions.
and even the need for. an Administration on Aging.
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There is no disagreement, for example, that the Department of Health, Educa-
tion and Welfare was less than enthusiastic about the agency when it was first
proposed.

A review of the testimony on the legislation shows that in 1963 the then-
Secretary of HEW was distinctly antagonistic to the concept. At one point, he
urged a House Committee to consider that he had 138 separate programs going,
and that "everyone wants to be in the Office of the Secretary."

All other witnesses, however-17 in allsaw things differently. They spoke
out in favor of a bill that would, at last, establish a national agency capable
of administering grants while serving as a focus for Federal attention to the
needs and capabilities of older Americans.

That support was later recognized in the overwhelming votes by which the
bill was passed in both Houses of the Congress.

In the years since 1965, the Congress has watched with increasing concern
over Administration actions which seemed clearly to violate the intent of Con-
gress and the deepfelt convictions of those who testified in support of the bill
which established the Administration on Aging.

In 1967, the AoA was recategorized. Instead of the independent agency with
direct access to the Secretary--as envisioned by Congressthe AoA. became a
unit within the Social and Rehabilitation Service.

Once again an HEW Secretary came to Capitol Hill. Summoned by this Com-
mittee and by other Congressional units, he made a familiar presentation. He
described the complexity of the Department and what he saw as a need to group
services for all age groups within one unit of HEW.

In response to criticisms, the HEW spokesmen said, in effect : "Don't worry :
AoA will become better than ever."

It may well be that Congress should have stood firm and insisted that its intent
be served.

Instead, we did our best to strengthen the AoA with amendments in 1967 and
in 1969.

We assigned the Foster Grandparents program to it.
We gave it powers for areawide projects and the means for providing more

funds for State agencies on aging ; and we established a Retired Senior Volunteer
program.

In 1969, we extended the Older Americans Act for three years with a $252
million authorization, including $105 million for this coming Fiscal Year. We
provided this money for programs which, we thought, were under the direction
of AoA.

And what did we get in return?
We got a budget last year from the Administration which requested only $31

million for the Older Americans Act, although $85 million was authorized.
In addition, we learned about an Administrative decisionmade 'without

consultation with Congress or, for that matter, with leaders in the field of aging
--to strip the AoA of its grants programs for research and for demonstration
projects. These functions were to go to the parent SRS and they were to be
administered in regional offices, not in Washington.

The deterioration of AoA did not end there. This year, the year of the White
House Conference on Aging, the Administration's budget for the Older Ameri-
cans Act is even more inadequate :

Slashing nearly $4 million from the Title III community service programs on
aging ;

Cutting back funding for research and demonstration by $i million ;
Reducing appropriations for training by more than $1 million ; and
Trimming $3 million from the successful and popular Foster Grandparents

program.
Last year the Administration requested only 36 percent of the authorized

funding level for programs under the Older Americans Act. This year their pro-
posed budget has been trimmed back further, to 28 percent of the $105 million
authorized to be spent.

Later on, we will listen to persons who work with Title III programs and who
know what it means to pull the props out from programs that have become part
of the life of the community.

For some of those people, the few dollars spent on a Title III program have
meant the difference between institutionalization and life at home.

For others, Title III has meant the difference between bitter isolation and
friendship arising from regular meal servings in urban and rural areas.

*For a discussion of "Administration on AgingIssues Relating to Organization and
Administration", prepared by the Legislative Reference Service of the Library of Congress.
see Part 5, Appendix 7, of these hearings.
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For still others, Title III has meant an opportunity to help oneself by helping
others.

And it is this Title III that bears the greatest injury as proposed in the budget
cutbacks. In my State of Idaho, Title III had $101,752 to work with in Fiscal
Year 1971. The State directors there have been told that this amount would be
reduced to $60,450 in the next Fiscal Year. There are now 14 Title HI programs
in Idaho, some in the third year of funding. I'm told that only six of these 14
could remain in existenceat subsistence levelsif the eutbacks are made. Our
only hope would be that several 'areawide projects could be funded, but I'm
afraid that there are no guarantees about that prospect. In the meantime, peo-
ple now served by very worthy programs would be left without them.

Later on in these bearings, we will also hear about the destruction that
would be done by the budget cutbacks to the Foster Grandparents program, one
of the most inspiring efforts ever conducted by government in partnership with
individual people.

There are more specifics, but I will not attempt to summarize them here.
Instead I will submit for the record several letters which deal with issues I
have briefly mentioned.' One letterwritten by Mr. Charles Chaskes, Presi-
dent of the National Association of State Units on Agingraises the question
of whether the AoA had violated the law by transferring administration of its
research and demonstration projects to another unit of government.

But I do wish to make a point which should be obvious but which apparently
has ecsaped the notice of those now engaged in administrative reorganization
here in Washington. That point is that reorganization is not: simply an exercise
in shifting boxes on a chart.

In the case of the Older Americans Act, reorganization could mean tragic and
far-reaching 'scuttling of programs about Nv hichon other occasionspresent
and past Administrations have expressed pride and the determination that they
would continue and grow. What affliction causes administrators to blind them-
selves to need that has amply been demonstrated?

By what scale of values did we spend more last year for publicizing the Penta-
gon than we would for the entire AoA under the proposed budget?

How can those who now advocate far-reaching revenue-sharing forget that
the Older Americans Act was a pioneer in providing block grants for States?
Title III has established an excellent Federal-State-municipal working rela-
tionship that should serve as a model for future action, rather than as a trivial
program to be swept lightly aside.

The consuming irony of it all is that this program probably would not be in
such danger if the amounts it spends each year had been in the hundreds of
millions, rather than in the tens of millions. But, in the search for so-called
"savings" in the national budget, the Executive Branch has fixed upon what
it regards as a weak, if not inconsequential program, judged in terms of dollars
spent.

To the Committee on Aging, however, the value of the Older Americans Act
goes far beyond the dollars spent. We regard that Act as a keystone for a na-
tional effort which will filially result in satisfying lives thr 20 million persons
now 65 and over, and for the many millions more who will reach that age in the
decades ahead.

We do not have to spend billions to reach that goal, but we do need a national
commitment, We do need Federal administrators to understand what the Older
Americans Act was meant to do. And we do need to determine whether that
Act should be renewed next year, or whether we should seek another mechanism.
It is fortunate that Senator Eagleton will have an early appraisal this year on
what line of action may be necessary by his Subcommittee on that matter next
year.

These proceedings have a very definite relationship to the goals of the Legis-
lative Reorganization Act of 1970. That far-reaching bill instructed Congressional
units to review all Federal programs with ;in eye to adequacy of administrative
implementation of laws and the ways in which Americans are being served, or
not being served, by programs established by those laws.

In keeping with that admonition, Secretary Richardson was invited to parti-
cipate in these hearings, as the opening witness, in order to discuss departmental
policy relevant to reorganizational changes affecting the Administration on
Aging. April 27, however, is the first mutually agreeable date for such an ap-

See appendix 1, p. 97.



pearance, We have suggested that he he accompanied liy :John Ii. Marlin, Com-
missioner of the Administration On Aging and Special Assistant to the Presi-
dent, on Aging, and by George Shultz, Director of the Office of Management and
Budget.

One final word : I intend to ask, quite often during these hearings. why
such at low priority is given by Federal administrators It) the needs of the elderly.

Perhaps the prohlem lies (10WII deep in the attitudes of Americans who. in
I heir younger years. refuse to recognize flint their OW11 Will he influenced
by today's failure to make lives more satisfying for today's elderly. If that is
so, the problem lies far more deeply than can he resolved by talk about adminis-
trative streamlining or a stopgap 10 percent increase in tif)cial Security. In a
year \\*Ilia will culminate in a White House Conference on Aging, we should
ask ourselves why the agency responsible for conducting that Conference is
under a cloud of uncertainty about its Very existence. This is a poor symbol of
national maven' about aged and aging Americans. With these hearings, we MIT
have the opportunity to ask NO3' this symbol exists. and how it can he replaced
trill) a better one.

The ClIAIIL%L This Stfillniary of the opening statement, however,
points up that, the reorganizational changes proposedor already
ImptvInellted_havo raised serious doubts about the eectkeness of
the Administration on Aging. Those. changes, combined with budg-
etary requests of only $:29.5 million Nhen Congress has authorized
$105 million for the AoA. raise serious doubts about the commitment
of the Administration to the purposes of the. Older .Americans Act.

In the case of that act, reorganization could mean tragic and far-
reaching impact. on programs about whic h. on other occasions, present
and past. administrations have expivssed pride and the determination
that. those programs would continue to grow. What affliction causes
administrators to blind themselves to need that has been so amply
demonstrated? I wonder by what scale of values we spent. more this
past, year for publicizing tile activities of the Pentagon, for example,
than all the money asked for the ADA under this year's proposed
budget.

The consuming irony of it all is that this program would not be in
such danger, if the amounts it had spent each year had been in the tens
of millions, or hundreds of millionsrather than in millions. In the
seareh for saving in the so-called national budget. there is a tendency
to focus upon agencies which are regarded as weak, if not inconse-
quential, judged in terms of dollars spent. To the Committee on Aging,
however. the value of the Older Americans Act. goes far beyond the
dollars spent. We regard that act as the keystone of a national effort,
which will finally result in satisfying lives for 25 million older
Amerieans todayand many millions more in the future.

One final word. We had hoped that Seeretary Richardson of the
Department of health. Education. and Welfare could be with us as our
first witness for these hearings. That has not been possible, but be will
testify on April 27.

I might, add that. I have also invited Mr. Shultz of the Office of
Management and Budget, to accompany the Secretary, or to testify
individually.

T have just, been told that Senator Eagleton cannot, be here. Appar-
ently lie is sick this morning, and his doctor has suggested that he not
come to the. hearing. So under those circumstances we will include
his opening statement at. this point in the record if there is no objection.

(The statement follows :)
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STATEMENT 01' SENXT011 TIIOAIAS F. EAGLE'L'ON

As U inenther of the Special Committee on Aging. I am especially pleased that
that Committee :Ind the Subcommittee on Aging or the Labor and vobiii. Nye Hare
committee cmi cooper:Ito in this series of hearings.

As Senator l'huch has indicated, the Siffiommittee on Aging has a direct
tind immediate interest in the (ides Americans Act niid the effectiveness of the
Administration on Aging. The oider Americans Act is scheduled to expire ill
1912, and the Subcommittee is the body that lins the responsibility to consider
various proposals that will lao forthcoming to either amend and extend this
Act or develop another menus of focusing :Ind coordinating the Federal (lov-
ernment's efforts in this nren.

As I rend tile legislative history of the Older Americans Act.. it NV:IS enncted
originally for two primary purposes: first. to establish a Federal-State-local
coopeative effort to expand services for older Americans at 11 le community
level, ant'. secondly, to create the Administration on Aging IS au agency with
sufficient poNve aml prestige to act ns U foen 1 point \Nil hin the Federal
eminent for attention to the needs of the aging.

Now. as we begin these hearings. the heart of that cooperative effortthe
Title III community grant programis appaently being phased out through
funding reductions. and the Administration on Aging. through reorganizations.
is being stripped of those functions we 1:no it can perform in favor of functions
which time nvailable evidence must lead us to doubt that it can perform effec-
tively.

I. am hopeful that out of these hearings the Subcommittee on Aging can (1(4(.1.-
1111111. the need for continuing and expanding, the coopt.rative community services
effort and can receive ideas as to how we inight insure the existence of an
agency within the Federal Government equipped and willing to give high-level
intensive, broad-gauged attention to the needs of our older eitizons.

The ClisuArAx. Senator Prouty has a statement that lie would like
to make before we go to the first witnesses and I defer to him.

STATEMENT BY SENATOR WINSTON PROUTY

Senator Paoiry. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I have prepared a somewhat detailed statement setting forth my own

feelings, and those of many Vermont senior citizens, regarding the
subject of these hearings.

The thrust of my statement consists of three points.
1. It is essential that guarantee be given to all older Americans

that they shall have incomes sufficient to eliminate any poverty to
which many are now subjected.

For this purpose, I am today reintroducing my Older Americans
Income Assurance Plan. It is similar to bills I introduced in the 90th
Congress and again in the 91st. Using general revenues administered
through Social. Security, it would assure that every individual past 65
shall have an animal income of $1,800, and every couple at least
$2.400.

My bill, S. 1384, together with further improvements in Social Se-
curity and other retirement programs, would respond directly to the
pressing need of older Americans for decent incomes. In good con-
science, America can do no less.

2. Important as income is, however, older Americans deserve more.
Quality of life is also essential.

Beyond freedom from want, there should be freedom of action.
We need to expand opportunities for broadened horizons. It is vital

that we support programs such as authorized by Congress in the Older
Americans Act of 1965.
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There must be a strong focal point in government for all the needs
of senior citizens. The Administration on Aging, created by Congress
for this purpose, must be strengthened.

3. Obviously I am deeply disturbed by proposed cuts in money for
the Administration on Aging. I oppose any other changes which will
reduce its ability to serve the elderly, and continue the downgrading of
AoAwhich has persisted since it was created.

In my own State of Vermont, such worthwhile programs as senior
centers have played a vital part in adding life quality for many older
persons.

Many older Vermonters have expressed their support of my view
on this. In a sense, my prepared statement is designed to give voice to
their opinions as well as my own.

In the interest of your time, and because that statement is fairly
long, I shall not read it now. I ask, instead, that it be made a part of
this hearing's record as if read. I also ask consent for inclusion of my
March 1 Senate floor speechopposing cuts in ADA fundsand the
statement I shall make on the floor today as I introduce S. 1381, the
Oider Americans Income Assurance Act of 1971.

Mr. Chairman, I regret that I have an executive session of another
committee which I have to attend. I would like to have my entire state-
ment incorporated in the record. .

The CHAIRMAN. Withont objection the entire statement will be in-
corporated at this point in the record.

STATEMENT OF SENATOR WINSTON PROUTY
While my work on behalf of older Americans is perhaps most widely

known for my efforts to raise the incomes of all to a level of decency and
comfort, I believe it important for the record to show that government's re-
sponsibility to the aging does not end with elimination of poverty among senior
citizens. To broaden horizons of older persons is also vital.

Adequate incomes, comprehensive medical care and decent housing for the
elderly are, of course, essential, Beyond this, however, there is need for broad-
scale activities and programs designed to improve the quality of life among
older Americans.

While the 1971 White House Conference on Aging and the U.S. Administration
on Aging both should assign high priority to food, clothing and shelter, I believe
both should also give full recognition to the importance of broadening the
horizons of older persons in their daily lives. Accomplislur 'nt of this purpose
depends on programs and activities related to improved transportation, wider
opportunities for social involvementincluding senior centers, second careers
and voluntary community serviceexpanded research, better recreational and
educational services, and a host of projects designed to encourage personal in-
volvement in the mainstream of community and national life.

Such efforts to improve life quality for older persons would be, I believe,
most responsive to 'a truly effective and properly funded Federal Administration
on Aging operating within the Congressional mandate for it in the Older Ameri-
cans Act of 1965.

In the public record of my special concern with needs of older Americans, as
I observed earlier, the best known probably have been my efforts to raise income
levels. They all have been based on ray belief in the ultimate propriety of a Fed-
erally guaranteed annual income for all persons past age 65.

Over the years I have striven persistently to increase benefits, to remove in-
equities and to expand coverage under the Social Security System.

The importance of raising minimum Social Security benefits has been em-
phasized constantly in this work. In 1964, when minimum benefits were $40,
I advocated that they be raised to $70 a month. In 1968, I urged an increase
to $100 a month.

I take what I hope Is pardonable pride in my successful effort to broaden
Social Security coverage through what has become commonly known as the
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Prouty Amendment. As originally introduced in 1965, the Prouty Amendment
provided for $44 a mouth to all persons aged 70 or more who had no Social Se-
curity coverage. In this form it passed the Senate in 1906. Finally adopted in 1960,
after involved legislative deliberations which necessitated compromises, it pro-
vided that all persons past 72 who had no other publicly established pension pro-
gram would be eligible for a speeial payment of $35 a month. Such payments
have HOW been increased to $48.30.

Prouty Amendment benefits have gone to over one million persons. That there
are now about 600,000 retirees benefiting from this provision of the Social
Security Act demonstrates how serious income problems are for the elderly.
Thousands have written to me expressing deep gratitude even for this meager
benefit.

Within Social Security are a number of inequities whieh call for correction.
One which has given me concern is discrimination against older widows. I have
long insisted that they should receive 100% of primary benefits instead of the
current 821/2 %. I am hopeful that this inequity, at least, will be corrected
soon.

It is not my intention to catalogue all the steps which should he taken to im-
prove incomes, including such matters as tax relief, to which the Federal govern-
ment should address itself without delay. We all should continue our work on
all of these fronts.

My years of involvement in these questions have led me to the conclusion,
however, that the time has long since come when the Federal government must
truly guarantee that older Americans shall have freedom from want.

My bill, S. 1384, to institute a guaranteed annual income floor to all Ameri-
cans over 65 is being introduced today. It provides for Federal income supple-
ments to be administered cooperatively by the Social Security Administration
and the Internal Revenue Service. Every individual over 05 would be assured an
income of $1800 a year and every married couple, an income of $2400.

Emphasis should he given to the concept under my proposal that there would
he no exception to its coverage. Eligible would be millions not covered by Social
Security. including many persons of most advanced age, and such retired gov-
ernmental employees as firemen. sanitation workers, police officers and school
teachers. Many of these are among retirees with the most serious unmet income
needs.

The immediate effect of the bill's passage would be to raise ail older Ameri-
cans above the proverty level.

S. 1384, to provide a guaranteed annual income to all persons age 65 is similar
to one I introduced in 1068 and reintroduced with upward modification in 1070.

Despite continuing improvements in F.ocial Security, private pension plans
and other savings programs, and our efforts on their behalf should be reinforced,
I am convinced that now is the tiny for a dramatic break-through. Unmet needs
of today's older Americans, and a sensitive national conscience in the midst of
economic abundance, will permii, nothing less. A guaranteed annual income
for older Americans should be adopted now!

Today's hearing, of course, addresses itself to the fact that, important as it
is, older Americans need more than freedom from want. They also need freedom
of action.

True freedom of action by older persons, in my judgement, is a major area
in which the U.S. Administration on Aging canwith reinforcement from strong
State Commissions on Aginghe most effective. Success in this area obviously
will depend on proper funding and imaginative support.

When Congress unanimously adopted the Older Americans Act of 1065. it
had a vision. The vision in the minds of members of Congress is clearly
enunciated in the Act's Declaration of Objective, : :

The Congress hereby finds and declares that, in keeping with the tradi-
tional American concept of the inherent dignity of the individual in our
democratic society, the older people of our Nation are entitled to, and it is
the joint and several duty and responsibility of the governments of the
United States and of the several States and their political subdivisions
to assist our older people to secure equal opportunity to the full and free
enjoyment of the following objectives:

(1) An adequate income in retirement in accordance with the American
standard of living.

(2) The best possible physical and mental health which science can make
available and without regard to economic status.

13
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(3) Suitable housing., independently selected, designed ;Ind located Ivith
reference to special needs and available at costs which older citizens can
afford,

(4) Full restorative services for those who require institul band care.
(5) Opportunity for employment with no discriminatory personnel

practices because of age.
(It) Retirement in health. honor, dignityafter years of contribution

to the economy.
17) Pursuit of meaningful activity 11.1(11111 the widest range of civic,

cultural. and recreational opportunities.
(8) Efficient community services which pro' ble soeial assist:: nee in a

coordinated manner and which are readily available when needed.
(1)) Immediate 1)011etit from proven research knowledge which can sustain

and improve health and happiness.
(10) Freedom. independence, and the free exercise of individnal initiative

in planning and managing their own lives.
When Congress created the Administration on Aging, it made clear its intent

that AoA should have status comparable to the Social Security Administration
within the Department of Health. Education and Welfare, Congress reinforced
this view With itrovision that the U.S. Commissioner on Aging shall he appointed!
by the President and subject to Senate confirmation.

This mandate from Congress has consistently and persistently been ignored
by the Executive 'Brandi from the very date of enactment of tlw Older Americans
Aet and its approval July 14, 1905.

The pattern of downgrading the broad areas of concern related to older
persons has continued. without regard to the political /tarty in power, much
along the pattern begun in 19112, when the .S. Office of Aging was made a
subsidiary of the Welfare Administration ill the Department of Health. Education
:1101 Welfare.

On March 1 of this year. disturbed by proposed reductions ill the Affininistra I ion
on Aging's budget, I addressed the Senate on this matter.

In the interest of time. I shall not repeat now what I said then. but I request
unanimous consent, that my statement of March 1 on the 50110W floor be incor-
porated, for the record, at this point in lily statement of today.

STATNtEN BY SENATOR WtxsTox PROUY ON THE SENATE. FLOOR, MARCIE 1, 1971

Mr. President, it is with considerable regret, that I take note of proposed
reductions of more than $7 011111011 in the 1971-72 budget for the Administration
on Aging in the Department of Health, Education and Welfare.

It is my understanding that cats in funding for Community Grants tinder
Title III of the Older Americans Act and Foster ar:Indpareas Program by the
Burenn of Budget were contrary to recommend:0-1(ms from H.E.W. Secretary
Elliott Richardson.

The needs of older Americans, and hopes created by unanimous ornament of
the Older Americans Act in 11)65. are such that there should be an immediate
reconsider:it bm of these funding cuts.

I am especially disturbed by proposed reductions in activities directly involv-
ing older individuals. Important among these are the community programs
senior citizens centers, homemakers services, meals on wheels, etc. fended
through State grants under Title 1 I I of the Older Americans Act, and the Foster
Grandparents Program.

I am also deeply disturbed, however, about the persistent downgrading of the
Administration on Aging within the Department of Health, Education and
Welfare. This process began almost. immediately after the passage of the Older
Americans Act of 11)115 and has eontinued under both the Johnson and Nixon
Administrations.

Even before the Older Amcria21ns Act, action taken (hiring the Kennedy
Administration suggested a bias within H.E.W. against the needs of the elderly
that has continued unabated ever since. Indeed, passage of the Older Americans
Act of 1905 without a dissenting, vote in either the House of Representatives
or the Senate could, in itself, be interpreted as a Compressional protest against
current and previous discrimination against the elderly within II.E.W.

It may again be time for Congress to take a serious look at what appears to
be a basic long-term departmental policy within H.E.W. contrary to Congres-

_11
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shan't intent. President Nixon's action in naming the Commissioner on Aging to
a second post as Presidential Assist:int in Aging strongly suggests that lie. too,
is ',ermine/tip concerned about the elderly and recognizes their need for a highly
visible focal point within the Executive Branch of the, Federal GoN'erninent.

Proposed cuts in the Administration On Aging budget would seriously impair
realization of tlds objective and \viol: of the AoA. The total AoA budget does
include, soine improvements. Among these. the increase of $4.500.000 in funding
for the recently authorized Retired Senior N'olunteers Program, lt.S.V.P.. is
Nvorthy of special commendation. It provides money for ont-of-poclwt expenses
incurred by retirees doing voluntary community service. Its approval and im-
plementation NVi 1 1 (10 Ill11(!il to exP/1 11(1 opportunities for involvement by older
Americans ill projects useful to themselves and others. There, is also a proposal
to increase, funds for area -wide projects by $1,800,000.

These steps forward Nvith It.S.V.P,, however, and area -wide projects do not
justify the bakNvard steps on existing. highly successful programs, particularly
at the community level. The $:1.050,000 reduction in funds for community program
grants tinder Title III of the Older Americans Act :Ind the $:1 million reduction
for the Foster Grandparents Program will :WHIMS hardship in almost
every State. Abiny persons and organizations ill lily own State of Vermont are
seriously disturbed by this possibility. Also deserving review is the $2,1 50.000
cut in funds proposed for research and training.

\\idle the proposed reductions are a substantial percentage of the total Ad-
ministration on Aging budget. it should be remembered that the savings they
would involve 1V001(1 ho almost illsignit1011/1t in comparison to other Federal
expenditures quid would have little impact on the total Federal budget. Certainly
the amount is small NV11(/1 to the needs of over 0 million older Americans
and all out of proportion to damage the cuts would do to the State t)flies on
Aging.

Serious as the inimediate problem would be if the proposed reductions are
allowed to stand, my work as a member of the Senate Special Committee, on
Aging since 11)112 inal:es no, wonder if they are not a symptom of a far more,

serious 1/1'01/11`1II \Villlill the Federal Government's Executive Branch regarding
older persons.

I do not propose to give a V01111/1(40 review of the history of II.E.W.'s attitude,.
Certain facts on the record suffice, to indicate, the problem and its persistence.

In 1902. the very year after the NVIiite 1-Ionse (:onference, on Aging called
by l'resident Eisenhower had emphasized the importance of a strong focal point
for needs of older persons in the Federal Government. the Office of Aging was
downgraded and made a subsidiay part of tile Welfare Administration ill

This action was probably a factor in heightened interest on the part of
Congress in an independent unit on aging, an interest which ultimately produced
the Older Americans Act of 1965.

Resistance from II.E.W. continued. This is documented by repeated testi-
mony between 11)02 and 1 005 by the Secretary of Health. Education and Wel-
fare against proposals similar to that finally mulcted. That the Congress did
not sharp such reluctance to move, on behalf of older irersons is shown by its action
ill passing the, Older Americans Act, was signed into law by President
.Tohnson. July 14. 1005.

In August 1067 a reorganization plan 10115 /innonneN1 placing. the Administra-
tion on Aghn.,, under a neN Social and Rehabilitation Service within II.E.\V.
So far this action. recommended by then Secretary of II.E.NV. John Gardner and
regarded by many Os violating Congressional intent. remains unchanged.

That this persistent pattern of submerging programs for the elderly hills
generated much dissatisfaction among older Americans is obvious. That it b:
contrary to the intent of Congress in its passage, of the Older Americans Act of
1905 and subsequent amendments is clear.

It seems to me that corrective action. either by the Administration or by
the Congress. deserves serious consideration, A tist step, but only a first step,
hill be early action on the proposed budget cuts for the Administration mi
Aging. The entire history of the Administration on Aging strongly suggests, how-
eve. that a thorough review of its relaticmship to other Federal agencies
should be tindertal:pn,

I reiterate now my expression of concern about proposed cuts in funding for
the Administration on Aging. 1 canned; endorse any of them. I :tin constrained.
indeed. to voice my clear opposition to such fund reductions.
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As I did June 19, 1970 in testimony to the Senate Appropriations Commit-
tee urging increased funding for Administration on Aging programs instead of
cuts proposed then, I feel I must make my voice heard. I shall, at an appropriate
time, again communicate my position to the Appropriations Committee.

Proposed reductions in funds for Title III of the Older Americans Act
are, in my opinion, especially undesirable.

Grants to the States for community projects under Title III should be in-
creased. The highly successful work of State Commissions on Aging will other-
wise be seriously impaired.

In my own State of Vermont the senior centers, and other community projects
brought into being or strengthened under Title Ill funds, have been n major
source of help in improving the quality of life for older persons and for broaden-
ing their horizon::,

These community projects have struck effective blows at loneliness and isola-
tion feared by the elderly. They have provided new avenues for self-expression.
They have given educational and recreational opportunities capable of stimu-
lating -!hewed and expanded interest in life. Often they have inspired new
purpose.

I know that the Vermont experience is similar to that in other states. I mu con-
vinced that such answers to life-quality needs of older Americans eau only
collie in the communities where they live.

If any changes in the Administration on Aging should be made, and I believe
they should, they should aim at an expansion of its abilities to provide such
community activities, not a contraction.

I have been pleased by the numerous communications I have received from
older citizens of Vermont who have participated in community programs made
possible by Title III of the Older Americans Act. I am grateful for the support
such letters have given to my position on I his important matter.

In a sense, I am trying to make their many voices heard today as well as
my own. I believe their message is clear. They need and want hope, not frust ra-
tion ; social participation, not isolation ; involvement. not rejection. Older
Vermonters and their counterparts all over the Nation deserve no less.

I have concern, too, about other reductions in program funding. such as
those related to research. I am likewise disturbed by reported plans to trans-
fer the Foster Grandparents Program and R.S.V.P., the Retired Senior Volun-
teers Program, from the Administration on Aging. I believe this would be an-
other unfortunate step toward further downgrading of the AoA.

Looking at the witness list, I know that these matters will be competently
discussed.

My primary desire today has been to be sure that the voice of Vermont retirees
is heard. That voice says that freedom from want should be accompanied by
freedom of action ; that life itself is hollow unless it has purpose and quality.

Tim Administration on Aging should be upgraded and strengthened so as to
expand its ability to make such dreams reality where now they are only dreams
to retain their reality where the dreams have been achieved.

[From the Congressional Record, March 25, 1971]
By Mr. PROUTY :

S. 1384. A bill to amend the Social Security Act so as to add thereto a new
title XX under which aged individuals will be assured a minimum annual income
of $1,800 in the ease of single individuals, and $2,400 in the case of married
couples. Referred to the Committee on Finance.

Mr. PROUTY. Mr. President, I send to the desk for appropriate reference a bill
to establish the Older Americans Assurance Act of 1971.

Mr. President, my bill would work on a very simple concept. The bill would
establish an income floor under all older Americans. It would guarantee every
older American a minimum income of $1,800 for an individual or $2,400 for a
couple. The income base would be estimated from both earned and unearned in-
come. The proposal would be financed from general revenues.

The income level could he easily computed by the Social Security Administra-
tion. For over 30 years they have been applying the retirement earnings test
which requires comprehensive recordkeeping. Further information could be sup-
plied by the Internal Revenue Service since integration between the Social Se-
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enrity Administration and the Internal Revenue Service is already well estab-
lished.

One of the major benefits of my bill is the provision for revenue sharing. The
States now spend over half a billion dollars on old-age assistance, Since my pro-
posal is 100 percent federally financed, States would gain over half a billion
dollars in added revenue.

The provision for revenue sharing will free up to 8650 million for the States to
use. In his State of the Union message, the President proposed t far-reaching
concept of revenue sharing%.which would bring power back to the people. My pro-
posal will assist in making that goal a reality. The Income Assurance Act's
limited program of revenue sharing with the States should not be considered as
a substitute for the President's proposal. Nevertheless, it will be a modest begin-
ning to assist those persons in American society most in need and, yet, least
able to help themselves.

My bill will eliminate the standards which now force our older Americans into
a position of complete poverty before they can accept assistance. Consider for it
moment the situation facing our older Americans forced to go on old-age as-
sistance. We tolerate a system which allows each State to insist, that an older
American must exhaust all his savings. lose his property and have virtually no
income before he can qualify for old-age assistance. is this system any less bar-
baric than the poor houses of 200 years ago?

Many of our impoverished older Americans became impoverished only after
they retired. They contributed many years of useful work to our Nation's labor
force. They find, after retirement, that they no longer can work, but that their
savings are not sufficient to allow them to live out their lives. For the first time
in their lives they are forced to accept welfare.

I am committed to the elimination of fioverty in all groups in the country. The
President has taken the initiative in his comprehensive welfare proposal to link
a minimum income standard with work incentive and manpower training pro-
grams. His programs will help our impoverished Americans raise themselves into
useful and productive citizens.

Our Nation's older Americans have no means to relieve themselves of the bur-
den of poverty. They do not need manpower trainhe'' programs. Most of them
can no longer work. The programs which make the ('resident's proposal most
attractive for our younger Americans have no meaning for our senior citizens.

Our system of old-age assistance is not only harsh in its terms, it is not doing
what it sets out to accomplish. We have made strides hi lowering the number
of poor in this country. The number of persons living below the poverty level has
been decreased by over 7 million since 1965. Our efforts have started to pay off,
but for whom? The muuber of persons over 05, living in poverty, has actually
increased since 1005. Over 20 percent of the persons over 65 are living in poverty.
Ten years ago only 15 percent of our economically disadvantaged Americans were
over G.

The income features of the bill will supply all older Americans with what they
need most.

It does not provide education,
It does not provide job training.
It floes not provide make-work,
What it provides is cash income and security with dignity.
In my own State the situation of our citizens over 65 closely parallels that all

over our Nation. The average cash income for our senior citizen's household is
8191 ft month. This represents 28 percent of the average cash income for all house-
holds.

Is there some kind of magic expense reducer for persons over 65? Do taxes or
rent or food costs suddenly disappear? Does it suddenly become possible for per-
sons over 05 to live on only 2S percent of their income?

In fact, Mr. President, expenses actually increase for most older Americans.
At. the same time, cash income virtually disappears.

Between five and a half to seven million Americans in this rich country of ours
have incomes below the poverty threshold.

Mr, President, our efforts on behalf of our older Americans have been woefully
inadequate. Our efforts have created an illusion of protection. For many our
assistance does not exist. For those who worked at low wages all their lives the
assistance's virtually nonexistent. Even without efforts to increase benefit pay-
ments, inflation erodes all forward progress.

Go-215-71pt, 1 2
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Aloreover, \1r. President. many older Americans receive nothing from in-
creased social security benefits. During their working yours. these itolividuals---
t 'trough no Or I heir ownwere not covered by social security.

Why were SI) 111:1I1S Older Americans passed by by social security? Actually.
the coverage under the Social Security Aet has grown immensely since it wit-,
first enacted into law. In 1935 a limited group of industrial workers were covered
by the art. The Item' lolican Party became (he first national party to advocate
universal coverage in 19-14. Ity 1950 coverage had extended to a large majority
of American workers. The act presently covers over tri percent of our labor force,
This pieeenten I approach has left many workers uncovered.

My 1 Milt amendment to the Tax Adjustment Act provided a $flr) monthly pay-
ment to individuals over 72 who had never been covered by social security.
When the amendment was first introduced. it was estimated that 300,000 to
350.000 persons would be covered by it. In fact. the amendment has paid bene-
fits to over 1 million persons. Six hundred and fifty thousand persons are now
receiving it. Fewer people are receiving the benefit because the eligibility was
limited to persons reaching 72 before 1 !WS. Eight hundred thousand of thoso
who qualified for benefits have died since passage of the act. At least. those hull-
victuals were able to enjoy this meager benefit in the last few years of their
lives.

(or original payment to these people was $37; a month. a mere $420 a year:
yet. thousands of older Amerivans have written 100 thanking me for this
minimum assistance.

Under the 1)111 I ;1111 introducing today. it is estimated that het wool
and 7 million persons will he covered under the act. In the future years, fewer
and fewer individuals will need to rely On the Older Americans Income Assu-
ntp Act. As time progresses. and mere and more people rcahing retirement at

are covered by 50(4;11 security. the need for the act will diminish. We still
must make provision for that small group in the population who are not covered
tinder social seeorit y taxes and those missed by (mr piecemeal approach.

The older Americans Income Assurance Act will eliminate the need for the
comp'ete economic destruction of an individual before he can receive help. It
will assure our older Amorienns the economic sorority which will allow them to
live out their lives in dignity and self-respect.

The CI fAtinrA N. T want to say that I have a proposal relating' to
the, Social Security prograttl quite similar to that which Senator
Prouty has described. I think that.this is a matter that we might coun-
sel together about. because Senator Prouty, I know, feels this is strictly
bipartisan as the older people of the country n re concerned, and hope-
fully we might find a Nvay -for this committee to come forward with the
proposal.

Senator PRocry. I certainly \\*Wild welcome that.
The CHAIRMAN. That might command very widespread support.

think we should at least make that endeavor. So I xveloine the news
that. Senator Prouty has reintroduced his Social Security proposal.

Are there ally other members of the committee who would like at this
time to make a statement prior to going to the panel ?

Senator Moss.

STATEMENT BY SENATOR FRANK E. MOSS

Senator Moss. Mr. Chairman, I have not prepared a statement. I
just want to commend the chairman, and Senator Eagleton, for so
early in this session getting down to this very serious problem that we
have. .1 suppose I have spent more hours presiding at hearings on prob-
lems of the elderly than anybody else that I have had to do with in
the Senate. I commend the chairman for his very forthright statement.

We are indeed in a situation of downgrading and starving the Ad-
ministration on Aging: and certainly we need to inquire into the
reasons for that and to establish, if we mil, some reasonable floors
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of income and care for our elderly citizens. So I shall look for-
ard to the record that Nill he made here this morning and hope that

we can get quick legislative action in areas where we need it.
The ClIAIRMAN, Thank you very much, Senator Moss. I want to

('N press my appreciation for the Nay you have conducted hearings In
your subcommittee through the years. You have made a very Important
contribution to the work of this committee.

At this point 1 wish to insert in the record the statement of Sena-
tor Williams, the statement of Senator Pell, and the statement of
Senator McGovern.

(The statements follow :)

STATEMENT OF SENATOR HARRISON A. WILLIAMS', JR.

Mr. Chairman, throughout the year experts in the field of aging, representa-
tives of senior citizen organizations. and the elderly themselves will be engaged
in preparations for the White House Conference on Aging which will begin on
November 28.

Quite clearly, if the White House Conference is to provide a meaningful forum
for solvinginstead of rehashingthe pressing problems troubling the elderly,
there must be a sense of confidence ill the Administration's comnlitnnuit to that
goal. However, there is a growing feeling that planning for this once-a-decade
Conference is faltering.

A meeting for national organizations was unexpectedly called off in February.
There have also been delays in the preparation of technical papers, which are
to provide the basis of the policy rceommendations emerging from State con-
ferences scheduled for May. It. has been suggested that the Impel's were delayed,
at least ill part, by political screening of members of technical paper review
committees.

Developments on other fronts have also_raised additional concern. Proposed
funding for the Older Americans Act has been cut tothe bone. Eon this coming
fiscal year, the Administration requests only $21).r million for the programs
under this Actonly 28 percent of the $105 million authorized funding level.
This represents about $1.45 for each 65+ person in the United States.

Practically all programs will feel the sharp effects of shortsighted reductions
in funding. For example, in my own State of New Jersey, Federal funding for
the Title III community programs on aging will be reduced from about $227,00()
for this year to appr()ximately $1.35,000 for the comitlg fiscal year.

In commenting on the serious effects of this proposed reduction, Edward L.
Donohue. Director of the New Jersey Division on Aging. explained. `If this
amount should prove to he the final allotment for the State. it will mean that
this Division will be unable to initiate new projects and will be unable to con-
tinue several projects that are in operation."

He also _said : -The worthwhile services that they have been providing for
the aged orf the State will eease and very probably a Inror unlike any that has
been witnessed heretofore will resIlt."

For many elderly persons who desperately depend upon these services to
maintain independent living, this will 1110011 that they will have to look elsewhere
or possibly be institutionalized.

Equally devastating is the proposed $3 million cutback for the Poster Grand-
parynt program throughout the nation. In New .7ersey, nearly 2 50 participants
Mitt provide badly needed supportive services for 1,6(0 dependoit, retarded or
otherwise disadvantaged children.

Witlumt adequate funding, many of these children will he denied love and (lire.
And perhaps dozens of these foster grandparents will lose the opportunity to help
themselves by 11011)ing othe rs. At just. the time that this program should be ex-
panded, it would be cut Inlek unless Congress provides adequate funding.

Also disconcerting are recent reorganization moves, which have tended to
downgrade the Adzninistration on Aging as the focal point in the Federal Gov-
ernment for the elderly. Six years ago when the Older American Act was passed
overwhelmingly, it was the clear intent of Congress that the AoA should be a
strong, independent agency with a direct line of authority to the Secretary of
Health, Education :lord Welfare. It was also the intent: of Congress that AoA
should be coequal with the Social Security Administration. To help provide this
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needed visibility and status, the U.S. Commissioner on Aging was made a Presi-
dential appointee.

Despite the strong expression of Congressional intent, AoA's role as the central
spokesman for aged and aging Americans is eroding rapidly. Four years ago,
AoA was placed within a newly created Social and Rehabilitation Service. With
this transfer, AoA lost its direct line of communication with the Secretary.

Recently, the Titles IV and V research and training programs have been
transferred to the 10 SRS regional offices. This shift jeopardizes funding for
aging research and training, because such projects may become submerged ill
welfare-oriented activities administered by SRS. This fear was confirmed in
the fiscal 1972 budget, which proposes more than a 2 million cutback for these
programsor nearly a 37 percent reduction when compared with this year's
appropriation.

Now the Administration is considering another move which may lead to the
further disintegration of the AoA. A new volunteer agency is being proposed.
And this agency would include the Retired Senior Volunteer Program and the
Foster Grandparent program.

If this reorganization is accepted by Congress, the AoA would be left only
with the administration of the Title I i i community programs and the new area -
wide model projects.

Next year the Older Americans Act will be up for renewal. With this in mind
the hearing today can also provide an important 8pringboard for discussion to
determine the type of advocate we want to represent the elderly in the highest
councils of government.

STATEMENT OF SENATOR CLAIBORNE PELF.

Mr. Chairman, I am delighted that you have decided to hold oversight hear-
ings on the fate of the Administration on Aging within the Nixon administration.

There are many questions regarding the commit-I:wilt of this administration to
our senior citizens that must be answered.

I know of no One in the administration who will publicly say that they tire not
in favor of programs to assist our deserving senior citizens. However, the
question remains whether those who speak for the elderly are also willing to
support a commitment of dollars and organizational resources to the services
our elderly citizens require.

It seems to me it is one thing for the White House to orgiulize our senior
citizens for a conference on their problems and it is quite another thing for the
White House to support with funds and organizational resources the programs
needed to relieve the problems of the elderly.

The dilution of programs within the Administration on Aging and the pro-
posed cutback in funds for the Administration on Aging's programs leave some
doubt as to the extent of a commitment the Administration has for the concerns
of our senior eitizens.

I am hopefnl that these hearings will encourage the Administration to refocus
its convert) for our senior citizens, and I am hopeful that these hearings will pro-
vide a forum for persuading our colleagues in Congress to support needed fund-
ing for those programs so vital to the welfare of our senior citizens.

STATEMENT OF SENATOR GEORGE McGOVERN

I welcome the opportunity to contribute in a small way to this Committee's
consideration of the 1971 Amendments to the Older Americans Act. Tile members
of this Committee are well aware of the problems faced by many of our elderly :
the grim mathematics of fixed incomes and expanding personal needs. It is a
story which you have often elicited, and few are unaware of your sympathetic
concern.

My own interest is a somewhat particular one. T'.e Select Committee on
Nutrition and Human Needs, which I am privileged to chair, has heard testi-
mony on a basic, and one of the most touching needs of older lives ; food. I intend
to emphasize that subject in this brief statement.

For all of America's poor, food is the flexible item in the budget. If rent isn't
paid a family can go to jail or be put into the streets; if utilities are not paid,
lights and heat go off and bill collectors are involved. When people go hungry
they do that alone, and usually in silence.
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For the aged poor this picture is more common than not. With advanced
age come growing needs for medicines and medical attention, Available money
then must go first for medicine, next for rent and utilities, and only after that
for food. Fur those living on fixed incomes, often alone and unable to follow bar-
gains In supermarket prices, the money available for food shrinks from year to
year, as other needs grow and income doesn't.

Some of our aged.stay in their rooms, too vulnerable to go out alone, too feeble
to shop, too ill to'sPend time preparing food, to weak to eat any but the softest,
andtoo oftenleast nutritious foods. It is circular : less good food makes people
weak ; increased weakness makes it harder to go out to get good food.

Poor diets have a direct affect on older lives, There are the obvious effects: of
changing weight, of limited energy, of lowered resistance to disease. And there
are less obvious effects. Poor diets can produce the symptoms of senility. Diets
can affect blood pressure and nerves, can improve or heighten irritability, can
and du determine a host of physical conditions.

In the past it was the Administration on Aging that recognized the im-
portance of diet in the lives of the elderly. Many of the projects, supported under
Title III and IV of the Older Americans Art, concentrated on how we might
make good food available, even for those aged who are isolated or incapacitated.
Though small in numbers, these demonstration projects have amply documented
the benefits to older Americans of a "Meal on Wheels," or of a nutritious meal
provided in a companionable group.

The projects have fed good meals under a variety of circumstances, but they
have done much more than just deliver food. Senior citizens have themselves
been employed in the projects. Older people who were once socially isolated have
met others their own age and have learned to enjoy now friendships. It is al-
ways tempting to claim that a project has proved to be a matter of life or
death, but these government-sponsored feeding programs have indeed proved
to be just that. If someone is expected for a meal and does not come, a check
is made to see whether the absence might be the result of injury or illness.
Visiting homemakers have arrived with a day's meal only to find that they must
call a doctor or an ambulance. The elderly participant in programs meant to
provide food find that they are no longer afraid of isolation, of loneliness, or of
dying all alone with no one to come or call for help.

Aly own State of South Dakota offers a good case in point. We have a de-
clining population with a growing proportion of our citizens over 65. Some 20,500
people. 12.1% of the population of the state, are over 65. In many of the small
towns strung out across the plains, there are no young people. It is a small and
frugal state where even small amounts of money can accomplish a great deal.
Last year the state had about $108,000 for grants under Title III; next year
it is told there will only be $63,000 aavilable. All over the state, in towns of a
few hundred or several thousand, the Title III projects have made their pres-
ence felt.

In Sioux Falls, some 2,000 elderly are helped through meals delivered at home
to shut-ins, group hot lunches served in Veterans' halls and church basements,
homemaker services, recreation, and daily telephone calls to the infirm. In the
town of Madison there is a funded Center which has 15 satellites in smaller
towns in the area. In that way, even with a widely scattered population, a
little bit of money goes a long way. There are several hundred retired people
in Huron and Mitchell who were scheduled to get Centers of their own, and a
grant of $15,000. With the loss of almost half their funds. the state may not
be able to make that grant. There is also a "model" program of which the state
is very proud ; a program which has no counterpart anywhere in the country.
It is a visual screening program which uses a completely volunteer staff to
screen all of the residents of the nursing homes and then pays for the eyeglasses
or medical treatment of those who need them.

These examples may not sound dramatic: some meals delivered to shut-ins,
others served in church basements and county halls, a telephone network. some
arts and crafts. Among the elderly who benefit. the effects are very dramatic.
When the money for Title III is cut in half, those whose only social contacts
occurred in the Title III group meals will once again be isolated. Many of the
infirm will have no meals at all. There will be no homemakers to assist the
arthritic, no reassuring daily phone calls for those who are alone and ill.

It is easy to sound maudlin and that is not my purpose. But it is difficult to
understand whywhen such a small amount of money has accomplished so
much good that is so ignored, so vulnerable, so afraidthese projects have to
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be phased out. If permanent programs had been proposed to lilt the void. I
could understand. Instead it appears that there is to he nothing, not (wen the
little that is in the 'program now. I find it hard to believe that a sound national
budget depends on reducing the Title III program by $3.05

In the past, the Administration on Aging was the single government agency
;with a concern for the elderly, NoW it scents oven Ihat agency gill :1h:1i/111M its
usually ignored constituency. I would hope that instead we may find ways to
alleviate the hunger, the loneliness. the fear, the physical and economic depriva-
tions of old age. Protecting the Title III projeets. in that context, is (lie' very
least t ha t we could do.

The CHAIRMAN. 0111° first panel of witnesses this morning consists
of Mrs. 1Zoberta Brown, the Chief of the. Office, of Services for the
Aged of the. Human Resources Department. here in the District of
Columbia, accompanied by Mr. Witt. Bowden who receives homemaker
services; Mr. Walter A. .Tones whose connection has to do with the
outreach programs for isolates; Alr. Paul Schuler whose. connection is
with. the. Foster Grandparent, program ; and Inspector Shirley F.
O'Neill of the District. of Columbia Police Department project on
social consequences of citne.

I am very pleased to welcome the panel this morning..
I am told instead of Mr. Schuler, Mrs. Mae B. Phillips is here

instead, so I make that correction.
I invite the panel to proceed in any way that you may have arranged.

Mrs. Brown I understand is to be the leadoff witness.

PANEL FROM THE -Dimino. Corxmnti

STATEMENTS OF ROBERTA BROWN, CHIEF, OFFICE OF SERVICES
FOR AGED, HUMAN RESOURCES DEPARTMENT, DISTRICT OF
COLUMBIA ACCOMPANIED BY WITT BOWDEN, WALTER A. JONES,
PAUL SCHULER, INSPECTOR SHIRLEY F. O'NEILL, AND MAE B.
PHILLIPS

Mrs. BRowx. Thank you very much, Senator Church.
I have observed that Mr. Schuler has just arrived.
The CI IMEMAN. Here is Mr. Schuler, Senior Power.
Mrs. BROWN. We are all very grateful for the opportunity to appear

here, this morning to acquaint you with the title III program in the
District of Columbia. We feel that the efforts that have beep made by a
coordinated group of very dedicated individuals, using the very
limited amount of funds that have been available, with the funding
front AoA for this program. has nevertheless, produced some products
of which we are very proud. The results of the activities, that have.
been funded both through the administrative funds supplied to the
District, and the project grant, funds, have literally saved lives.

-We want to tell von something about these programs which, I think
von will agree, dramatizewithout any opportunity for equivo-
cationthe great, need that exists in this community for services to
older people, over and above, income requirements. Services that
mean a. difference between a level of living that can bring some comfort
and satisfaction, and a severe degree of deprivation or even death.

I and going to introduce, first of all, Mr. Bowden who is a receiver
of homemaker services, and who will tell you what that has meant.
to him.

2 1'1
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The C IIA1 UM AN. Mr. BOWdell, WO are happy to welcome you here
this morning..

STATEMENT OF WITT BOWDEN

Mr. BOWDEN. Mr. Chairman, 1 am a bit a wed by the formality of the
occasion. It was my understanding that 1 was not to generalize about
these problems-1 would not, be in a position to do so anywayrather
to serve as a personal exhibit. So, I think that the thing to (lo is to
give you a bit, of my own experiences with the. services furnished by the
homemakers.

I-Iommr:tx En SERI.' cE

About (5 years ago 1 was confronted with a very serious problem. My
wife had been in very poor health for some timebut was able to get
about and to accompany me on some amount, of travel and that sort,
of thing. However, about 5 years ago she was stricken in a way that
confronted us with the alternatives of obtaining some continuing and
dependable service, or of her !ming to some institution presumably
a nursing home. That was the thing that both of us dreaded; and, as
you of course know, it is quite expensive to pay for the services of a
dependable or satisfactory nursing home.

I'Ve were extremely fortunate in being able to make arrangements
with the Homemaker Service for a homemaker to come out and help
out with the needs that we encountered. Of course, needs varied with
the conditions. Ill our case it was a. matter of very restricted diet. it
was a matter of more. or less continuous supervision as to the effects
of the medication and that sort of thingand, of course. the many items
of minor service. I would like to say service not within the range of a
trained nurse, or a physician. I don't need to go into those details.

I would, however, say this : That the homemakers that were assigned,
from time to time,, to us appeared to me to be exceptional in the quality
of their personality and in their training, and they went beyond the
call of duty to render their services helpfuland to help to make life
tolerable. For instance, one of our homemakers, Mrs. , who has
been the principal one, as a matter of fact., it seems has some rose
bushes; and she brought. a little vase and regularly would bring a rose,
or two or three roses, and put them in that vase on the dining room
table. That, was beyond the call of duty, of course. I suppose if one were
to speak in terms of catholic charity, it would be a matter of perform-
ing works of superhiunan obligation.

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Bowden, how often was the service supplied?
How many times is week?

Mr. B0woEN. Pardon me ?
The CHAIRMAN. T-Tow often was the service supplied ?
Mr. BownEw. Five days a. week.
The, Ci AIRMAN. Five days a week?
Mr. BOWDEN. Considerable time.
Now, when my wife passed away, I was again confronted with al-

ternatives. I have had to go to the hospital occasionally on a number
of ailments; I am glad to say nothing serious. That would have stopped
most people. my age: but. nevertheless, I felt. that I would have to do
one of two thinsrshave the continuing dependable assistance, or else
go tn some co' t of an institution.

23
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Well, the Homemaker Service was generous enough to continue
enough assistance, to me, to enable me to remain in my home or apart-
mentwith my acquaintances, and my books, and my music. I might
say, I do quite a little bit of writing which I cannot do away from my
books, and it was of very great assistance to me. I am grateful to the
homemakers for making it possible for me to continue as I am at the
present time.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Mr. Bowden.
Are there any questions?
Senator Moss. ITow Iong a visit does the homemaker make when she

comes to your apartment? Does she just come for an hour or how long?
Mr. Bownr.N. Ordinarily a half a day.
Senator Moss. A half a day.
2Ir. BOWDEN. Ordinarily, I -understand.
Senator Moss. And you said that one time it was as much as 5 clays a

week. Is it less than that now?
111.. BOWDEN. Less now.
Senator Moss. How many times a week?
Mr. BownEN. Well. ordinarily they come 3 half clays a week.
Senator Moss. Three half days a week, and that is enough to enable

yon to stay in your home and continue your writing and to be in the
circle of friends that you have made?

Mr. BownErt. Yes.
Senator Moss. That is a very heartening thing, and I am pleased to

have you report that, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. I notice that Senator Hartle, the Senator from

Indiana and a member of this committee, has joined us. I just want to
welcome him this morning.

Any other questions?
Senator Hansen.
Senator HANSEN. Mr. Bowden, what is your background? What did

you do before you retired ?
Mr. BOWDEN. I was, for a good many years, a teacher of history and a

writer of sorts; but I later became connected with the Bureau of Labor
Statistics as a labor economist, and in that situation I continued -until I
retired.

Senator HANSEN. Thank you, sir.
Thank ;von, Mr. Cl i airman.

COST FOR HOMEMAKER SERVICE

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Bowden, has this service cost you anything?
Mr. BOWDEN. Oh, yes. Yes.
The. CHAIRMAN. Could you tell us what it has cost you? What did

you nay for it?
fir. Prwnr-:. I w,,s told that T would be (.11arrred at the average rate.,

and that has varied. It varies some.
Mrs. BROWN. Senator Church, perhaps I could elucidate on that

point.
The CHAIRMAN. ,Yes.
Mrs. BROWN. For individuals whose income is so low that they

qualify for public assistance, there is a Federal funding mechanism
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that permits homemaker services to be provided with no cost. to the
recipients. For individuals who are Social Security recipients or who
have pensions that are paid relative to a level of income of 15,20 years
ago, often they are on the border and therefore have no access to
funding of homemaker servicesexcept for the kind of program we
introduced with title III funds. It pays now 50 percent of the cost, if
the other 50 percent can be produced through local resources where
the client is helped by some agency like the Cancer Society, or can,
himself, pay half.

This does not reach nearly the number of people who we know
would need and benefit from the service, but we have for 5 years been
able to provide this type of money to keep this program going to
reach some individuals who otherwise would not be able to have it.
The cost now for homemaker services is not far below the $4 an hour
which covers all of the backup services of nutrition, expertise in nurs-
ing care, and other things of that sort.

Miss Bandell from the Homemaker Service is here
The CHAIRMAN. A nursing home would cost $40 to $60 a day.
Mrs. BROWN. The lowest cost for a nursing home in the District. is

that of a public nursing home, which is D.C. Village; and their costs,
which do not take into consideration capital outlay and other expendi-
tures, are about $17 a day.

The CHAIRMAN. How many are receiving the homemaker services
here in the District ?

Mrs. Buowx. 170 older persons at any time ; about 50 of whom have
half the cost paid by title III funds.

The CHAIRMAN. So this has been a kind of token program. If the
size of the program were related to the size of the need, would it
be fair to say this has been a kind of token program or a demonstra-
tion program or model program, whatever term you want to apply ?

Mrs. BROWN. Yes; I think you could call it a demonstration pro-
gram.. However, it is probably much larger than that in any other
city that I have knowledge of. The Homemaker Service itself is only
a relatively new program, perhaps 10 years old. They began here with
six homemakers. It was serving nobody with chronic illness. only
crisis situations. This has now been extended for older persons.

We really don't know the extent of need for this service. We have
only seen the top of the iceberg, and we really don't know. because
the outreach programs, of which you will hear something this morn-
ing, are beginning to show us something of the dimensions of the
needs of people who are in their late retirement.

Mr. Bownim. Mr. Chairman, I would like to add this : I have felt
that, since the services of the homemakers have enabled me to live
with a minimum of medical expense, it has been pleasurable, on my
part, to be able to contribute.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Mr. Bowden.

SUPPLEMENTAL STATEMENT OF WITT BOWDEN
If my statement to your Committee last. Thursday, the 25th of March, is made

a part of the Committee's published record, I shall greatly appreciate your in-
cluding this supplemental statement * * *.

I was asked to state simply the nature of the services rendered to me by the
Homemaker Service, and I strictly followed that request. However, in the con-
text of the hearings (my statement coming at the start with no explanation of

)
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the two-fold nature of the agency's services charitable and non-rhaitable). and
in Vit`w of the nature of the publicity accorded me in the Washington Postin
view of those circumstances, it would appear that. I am receiving charitable pub-
lic assistance.

Mint I want to add. in particular, is that I have paid. through the office of
the Homemaker Service, Nvlint i am told is the average compensation received
by homemakers, and in addition I have contributed front Mlle to HMV to the
agency's administrative expenses.

am still indebted to the agency. and and grateful to it, (1) because its em-
ployees are carefully selected, instructed and supervised: (2) because the
number of homemakers available is very limited. and I 1111S fortunate, and seri-
ously doubt if I could have obtained dependable assistance through ordinary
hiring procedures.

I ant not acquainted with the general situation in detail but I understand that
a moderato public subsidy would help the agency to expand both types of its
servicesthose in which the agency pays the compensation of the homemakers
and those as in my case, in which that compensation is paid by persons receiving
the service. It is my impression (correct. I earnestly hope) that services
rendered to persons of the second type do not in any sense limit the services
rendered by the agency to persons of the first type. I have assurances. in fact.
that my contributions, modest as they have to be, are helpful in expanding the
service to others.

The. CHAIRMAN. May we, proceed with the next, witness?
Mrs. BROWN. The next witness we have is Mr. Walter A. Jones,

whom you identified in your introduction, and lie can tell you about.
some of the outreach activities.

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Jones, it is a pleasure to have you with us this
morning.

STATEMENT OF WALTER A. JONES

Mr. JONES. Mr. Chairman, honorable Senators and members of
these two distinguished committees, I am Walter A. Jones, a member
of the Mayor's Advisory Committee on the Aging and a board member
of the National Council of Senior Citizens. I was a team captain of
the Medicare Alert program and also for the experimental project,
Operation FIND. At that time I went into homes and found old
people snffering unbelieveable deprivation; and the sad thing was that
most of them had not the slightest notion that anything at all could be
done. for them !

MEDICARE ALERT PROGRAM

The primary purpose of the Medicare Alert. was to find and record
the physical location of the elderly over 65; but we also found many
elderly poor in almost complete isolation, in extreme loneliness, in
bitter withdrawal from the community, and with no communication
no radio, TV or telephonesome partly blind, and in some cases,
illiterate. Operation FIND documented all this.

Since Operation FIND 19M, statistics concerning the needs of the
elderly have reportedly increased. In spite of Medicare Alert, and Op-
eration FIND, it is believed that there are more elderly poor who live
continuously on a standard of living below the public assistance level.
Even though, through the efforts of the Community Senior Service
program and many other outreach projects, they are advised of their
eligibility for welfare grants, food stamps, and medical assistance
and are encouraged to applywe believe that many are not reached or
even contacted at all for these services.
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Today, thanks to the funds made available. under the Older Aeri-
cans Act, we have built a network of basic. services that are saving
lives, relieving hardship, and giving hope for the first time in years
for thousands of elderly. We have only begun to meet the need we
know is there; but we know, now, how it can be met.

Paotr,onvE SERVICE PROGRAM FOR OLDER ADULTS

For example, I want you to picture in your minds this 72year-old
lady who owns and lives in this house in Southeast Washington. She
is a widow who is very confused and has resisted all help that has
been offereduntil someone called the Protective Service Program
for Older Adults. This program came into being, as a federally funded
demonstration, as a direct result of the use of Older Americans Act
State plan administrative funds.

Every window in this house that you have envisioned was broken.
and the widow was living there without heat or light. A few Nveeks
ago, on a day the temperature was 18°, when the Protective Service
staff person visited her, there was no food in the house and no means
of cooking. Yet the widow had in her possession several uncashed
Social Security checks. She refused to cash them because, as she said.
they had been improperly made out.

The little old lady allowed the. worker to take her to the Model Cities
Senior Center whereby she wits given lunch. The center at 25 K Street
NE, exists today because an Older Americans Act title III grant
made possible the initial planning for the center, and another title III
grant provided seed moneyuntil the Model Cities plan for the
District, was funded and took over.

Protective Service staff and the Model Cities Center staff, NVOrkilla
tog-ether, convinced the staff of a nearby Community Mental Health
Center that this woman's mental condition might. respond to treat-
ment. A psychiatrist and a psychiatric nurse now are going regularly
to her home. This represents a tremendous breakthroughbecause
mental health programs traditionally require that a patient volun-
tarily seek help and keep appointments at the clinic. Of course, this
regulation has meant that hardly any older patients have received
services; because many would never admit to needing them, and others
simply could not remember to keep the appointments.

This particular lady is going to receive continued skilled help to
assist her to keep the independence, she chooses, and to improve her
living conditions and her health.

This type of case could be multiplied many times throughout. any
community. On the other hand, I could tell you of many, many services
that are daily being provided, as a result of the creative, use of the
Older Americans Act, funds, here in the District. of Columbia.

I am proud to say that. the District. has earned a reputation for the
innovativeness and soundness of its programs for the aged. We have
learned that, for those who most. need help, there must be "go to"
programs that involve hard work in getting access for the aged to
search resources. But we believe that we have broad support. from
a public which understands that, although these activities have a
high price tag, they are vitally necessary and must be continued and
expanded.
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I thank you.
The CHAmmAN. Thank you very much, Mr. Jones.
When was it that you completed your Operation FIND?
Mr. JONES. Well, it was an experimental program and we completed

it in 1966.
The CHAIRMAN. Then you mentioned one other program connected

with Medicare, the purpose of which was to go out and find people.
Mr. JONES. Medicare Alert.
The CHAIRMAN. When was that completed ?
Mr. JONES. That was completed also in 1966, just prior to Operation

FIND. In fact, Operation FIND was funded directly following Medi-
care Alert.

The CHAIRMAN. So since 1966 then there has been no funded pro-
gram, the purpose of which is to reach out and contact elderly people
who might not know what programs are available, what help is avail-
able for them and for their problems, is that right?

Mr. JONES. There have been some small fundings of outreach plan-
ning but not sufficiently, I would say, to do any real good. But there
are a few small programs.

The CHAIRMAN. Is it your opinion that there are many elderly
people, let's say here in the District, who are still unaware of public
benefit programs that are available to them?

Mr. JONES. Yes, Senator, I do believe this.
The CHAIRMAN. Senator Beall and Senator Kennedy have both

arrived. We would like to welcome you.
Senator Moss, do you have any questions?
Senator Moss. I do not have any specific questions. Well, I do have

one or two maybe.

FIINDS FOR SENIOR AIDES PROGRAM

What is the amount of funding available to do this outreach work
that you are talking about now in the District?

Mr.. JONES. Think I would prefer that Mrs. Brown answer that
question.

The CHAIRMAN. Mrs. Brown.
Mrs. BRowN. There is a program now that is beinp.,, operated under

another funding mechanismit is not part. of the Older. Americans
Act program the. Senior Aides program which is from Labor
Department funds. I believe there are perhaps 40 to 50 senior aides
Mr. Schuler can speak to thisat any given time whose duties include
canvassing the neighborhoods. They perform in many different ways
and Mr. Schuler will have an opportunity to tell you about that.

PROJECTS FUNDED UNDER TITLE III

In the six projects that are currently funded in the District of
Columbia with our title III money, three of them are conducted by
neighborhood houses or settlement houses and do have an outreach
component. This is satisfactory for those neighborhoods but we feel
that more such efforts are need to reach a goodly percentage of the
people who probably are in need of help.

One of our other witnesses, Inspector O'Neill, will be talking about
another way of obtaining outreach.
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Senator Moss. Did you say there were only two or three of these
neighborhood houses and the rest of the District is uncovered, then,
in the outlook?

Mrs. BROWN. There is a growing capability of discovering need;
not the least of which is the participation of senior citizens, themselves,
in activity programssuch as the Model Cities Center and also
through the Clearinghouse Committee. They uncover need themselves,
and as professional staffs serving the various agencies become better
coordinated there is better referral. Again, the extent and the com-
plexity of this amounts to perhaps 26,000 people who are at, or near,
the poverty level and where the great concentration of need exists.

Senator Moss. Thank you very much.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The CHAIRMAN. Senator Beall.

INFORMATION REFERRAL SERVICE

Senator BEALL. Assuming that one of the great problems is that of
making older people aware of the services that are available, I would
like to call to the committee's attention what my State of Maryland
is doing in this regard. Maryland's Council on the Aging has set up
an information referral service, where any elderly citizen can pick
up a telephone and dial a number, toll free, from anywhere in the State
and the information they are seeking is given. Is this used in the Dis-
trict.? Do you have a similar type of operation ?

Mrs. BIwwN. In the District we have the advantage of being one
community, and my office serves as an information and referral point.
It is not the only place where this kind of knowledgeable service is
rendered ; because, our Senior Center does this, the Health and Wel-
fare Council does it, the Mayor's Complaint Center does it, and we
are in contact in a rather intimate wal throughout the communityon
a. daily or weekly basis.

Senator BEALL. Do you circularize the senior citizens of the Dis-
trict to make them aware of the fact that you exist?

Mrs. BnowN. The contacts are frequent with the Clearinghouse Comte
mittee, about which you will hear, and there are a variety of organiza-
tional structures that exist that keep people aware of the other peo-
ple's functions. Our information referral service is not structured
as the one in Maryland ; but I think that we can be as effective because
we are one community where, if someone calls up the District Gov-
ernment number and says, "I have a problem related to aging," the
call is plugged into my office immediately.

Mr. JoNEs. Senator, during the program of Operation FIND a re-
ferral manual was developed. I am not sure whether it is still in use in
the city, but it was distributed to agencies throughout the city at that
time.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank VOIL Mr. Jones.
Senator Beall has put his finger on one of the serious problems that

face people these days. Everything has become so large and compli-
cated and such a multiplicity of programs that, many people just don't

where to turn to get information.
I wonder if you are aware of any community or any city government

that, has simply established a single telephone 'number for informa-
tion ; whatevertever in fortilat ion you Wa 11 t to get. von just call that number.
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Senator BEALL. The city of Balt imore does that.
The enAnorAx. This is being experimented in the city of Baltimore.
Senator The State or Afaryland does it statewide. You can

he anywhere in the State of Maryland and call a number and you will
get in formation. Your message is even recorded so, that if there is
no one there. they \ill call you back with the information that.
you seek.

The CHAIRMAN. And this is not limited to information concerning
the elderly but any in formation concerning any governmental
program ?

Senator B ALL. lt applies to the elderly. It is for the benefit of the
senior citizens.

The CHAIRMAN. 1 had in mind a possible. informational service that
might be open to all citizens, whatever their questions. With the kinds
of computers we have these clays it seems to me that it might be possible
to establish a, very sufficient informational service for all citizens with
one place to call, one number to call. in that community, whatever their
question Might be, and someone would be put in contact with them who
won Id be in a position to give them a reliable answer.

Mr. .IoNEs. I believe, Senator, that the Welfare Department In-
formation Service can give most of this information. If the questions
are directed to the Senior Aide program, they can direct the applicant
to the service.

The CliAIRMAN. Senator Hartke, do you have questions?
Senator HARTKE. I haye no questions.
The CumumAx. Senator Kennedy ?
Senator KENxi-ay. I want, to extend a word of welcome to you. I re-

gret that I was not here for your presentation.
I was just wondering if you could perhaps reduce to human terms

what the administration-proposed cutbacks will mean to your pm-
grams. Will there be people who will be unable to participate in the
programs because of these various cuts? Will there be people who have
built. expectations, who have found their lives changed significantly
for the better, who have a greater sense of hope because. of these pro-
()Tams and who now will be left frustrated and disappointed ?

ADMINISTRATION'S BUDGET Pno.)EcTioxs

Mrs. BROWN. The administration's budget projections, that were
received in each State within the last few weeks, have projected to
the District of Columbia a total for project grants of approximately
$60,000. This is in contrast to the $100,000 that we had last. year. This
means that we will be hard put to continue, in existence, some of the
programs that are currently being funded; and we certainly will not
be able to introduce any new programs.

We have good applications from a. number of agencies that are
earnestly seeking to develop programs. For example, a church-group
began a program with a gift, and they want to continue and add to
the neighborhood outreach programs. We won't be able to even con-
sideir funding any of them, if this level of funding is the actuality.

My own feeling is that we need to have a continued source of
funding for these programs that are improving .their validity; and
we would hope for Federal funding where this is an ongoing need.
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But., until such time as this kind of mechanism has become acceptable
to the Congress and to the people of the l"i.iited Stated we are virally
dependent upon the continuation of this Older Americans Act pro-
grameven though it. is based on a demonstration concept.

Senator KENNEDY. Let me ask further, haven't your various pro-
grams been affected by inflation as well, so that a funding level even
equal to last. year's still might mean a reduction of services? And have.
you been able to find other sources of funds ?

Mrs. BROWN. We have been trying very hard to get access to other
types of ;funding wherever it. is possible to do so. If, for example, the
Foster Grandparent program that Mr. Schuler is going to talk about.
can be tacked into a mental retardation program eventually it could
he funded a hundredfold compared to what it is presently possible to
do, and the need is more than apparent. there. This is a program for
children in the facility for retardates, and wherever it is possible to
move into funding by other methods we try to do it. But, the well is
getting very dry, and the other forms of funding are being squeezed.

am pleading for the continuation of this admittedly inadequately
funded program, until the climate will support the kind of Federal
funding that I believe is a necessityif we are to behave like a
civilized nation toward our dependent and old people.

Mr. JONES. May I add, Senator, I believe that if these on-going
prograins are not continued, or are cut back, that it will cause untold
suffering and hardship in many areas of this city.

RESPONSE TO ADMINUSTRATION CUTBACKS

Senator KENNEDY. I understand the administration has suggested
that these programs are. not. working and that justifies the cutbacks.
What would be your response to that argument.?

Mrs. BROWN. Senator Kennedy, I would like to respond to this
and this is something that is very close to my heart. The programs
that we are describing today are for people who have very real needs.
They have made their contribution to the work forcethey have
chopped the cotton, they have. laid the railroad ties, they have broken
the sod, and they have provided a kind of brute energy at. a time that
it was vital to the needs of the country. Their labors are not needed
in an economy which has a 6 percent unemployment rate, at the
present; but they are human beings who are entitled to live. out their
years in dignity and some degree of comfort.

Now, if we are squeezed to do the kinds of cost effectiveness measure-
ments that derive from the Department of Defense conceptswhere
you can get a measurable result, in body countsor, if we are asked
to provide cost effectiveness accountabilityin terms of wages to be
earned in the future or dollars to be paid in taxeswe cannot play in
that. ball park. We have to rely on the compassion and the under,-
standing of a government and a people who will agree that thesT
programs are valid, because they are humane and right; and that
they do not, have to measure. up to the kind of cost effectiveness
requirement that stems from the budget conceptsand are being
stringently applied in the social rehabilitation services today. The
top priority of service funds in social rehabilitation service programs
is for services to return people to gainful employment. Now where
does that leave us?
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Senator KENNEDY. I think you have stated your case extremely
well and extremely compellingly.

We are often told that if we increase the money above the admin-
istration request that the additional resources will not be used effec-
tively. I would simply ask whether you think that significant increases
above the administration's request could be used effectively to benefit
the quality of life of perhaps hundreds or even thousands of citizens?

Mrs. BROWN. Senator Kennedy, I think that the people who are
testifying here this morning can, in their own experience, testify to
this.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you Senator Kennedy.
The next member of our panel is Mrs. Mae Phillips.
Mrs. BROWN. May I suggest Mrs. Phillips is prepared to do a sum-

mary statement. I think we could best hear from Inspector O'Neill,
and then Mr. Schuler, and then Mrs. Phillips.

The CHAIRMAN. All right.
Inspector O'Neill, we will hear from you next.

STATEMENT OF INSPECTOR SHIRLEY F. O'NEILL, D.C. POLICE
DEPARTMENT PROJECT ON SOCIAL CONSEQUENCES OF CRIME

Mr. .0'NEirL. Mr. Chairman, members of the committee, you might
wonder what a policeman is doing here this morning. A few years ago
you would not have heard of such a thing; but present day, modern
policemen believe that they should be trained in social worksocial
sciencesbecause, after all, they are the discoverers of these social
problems in the streets every day, 24 hours a day.

I happen to be the commanding officer of the Third District, which
encompasses the area known as Central City or the underprivileged
portion of Washington, D.C.the capital of our Nationso I am
aware of the problems of the elderly.

Once upon a time, several years ago, we might say that the Police
Departmenthaving discovered the various problems of the elderly,
and other people victimized by crimes, or some other contact they may
have had with the policehad to fill the void when society failed to
do the job. They had to do these things. Certainly improvemment has
been made in the last 10 years, as far as services to people and elderly,
but it still is not enough.

SERVICES TO Till; ELDERLY

We talk about the various agencies we have, and the documents on
referral. That is true, but what are you going to do about an elderly
person that comes into the hands of the police at 2 o'clock in the morn -
ing; and she has some particular problem, or he has some particular
problem, that needs immediate attention? These are the kinds of things
that the Police, Department has, for years, tried to solve; and we have
been getting some help, thankfully, during the last several years. By
being trained in social services, by being trained in social sciences, we
realize the problem of being able to make better evaluations of the
problems.

My philosophy is that, during these times and in this stage of
America, we should provide not only the services that you talk of here
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this morning but also bring the services to the people. Many of the
elderly people are iniumbile, they need personalized service and they I

deserve personalized service. This moans you have to have a better
quality of social worker, better means of getting the service to the peo-
ple, and making them aware of what services they are a Iforded.

SEuvicEs To armat AuExciEs

I would like to mention particularly an experiment that we had at
1620 V Street. This uis was a private project run by a competent social
worker, Mrs. Brostoff, and she came upon the theory, that agreed with
mine, that we ought to discover the police department has so many
records that can help other agencies to carry out their responsibility
because we find these things.

So she found the office across the street of an old house that had
been made available to another pilot project, and worked in conjunc-
tion with them to give us some space. She comes over to my office
several times a week and I make the records available to her, records
of contact by policemen where the person is GO -or -over; elderly people
that have been victimized by crime, and had other particular problems.

She has handled, I would say, since October 1970 on her own,
frankly, 200 cases. She has been able to follow this up by making per-
sonal contact; and being able to get to this particular victim where
some person may have been robbed, lost their food stamps, that type
of thingmaybe an elderly immobile person being able to get him to
the place, being able to make him understand the opportunity of get-
ting his particular problem solved.

There was one particular case, I recall, where an elderly person had
been robbed and it was reported in the paper. We had a couple of con
artists and they approached this lady one other time and identified
themselves as policemenor private detectivesand said that they
had sources of information that could find the people who robbed her,
and that type of thing. They told her that, "Now we can solve this
crime but we have to have some funds for our informers," and that
type of thing. So they finally got her to go to the bank and withdraw
a large sum of money ; and, at that time, she was really fleeced out of
a large sum of money.

Mrs. Brostoff on her followup contact of this lady went through the
circumstances with her, and tried to provide some of the needed help.

Several days later during the money transaction between the elderly
lady, the people at the bank persuaded her to draw out some money
in checks. I think two checks, in a large sum of money and other money
in cash. But what actually happened, when she contacted the social
service worker, was that these people had further contacted her and
they wanted to cash these cheeksthey didn't want to just take
$1,000, they wanted to cash the checks, too.

So she contacted my office and I got my detective surveillance; and,
when they went to the bank to cash these two checks, my men were
there and made the arrest. Out of $5,000 we recovered, I think, $4,800.
This is just one example of somebody being interested in a person's
problems and particularly on the problems that we cannot follow up.
There are problems that w get, as I say, when it is impossible at that
particular time to follow up. Particularly in the elderly cases, we need

60-215-271::=pt.-13
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the people there who have the expertise that can take over immedi-
ately and furnish the elderly people a service they so rigidly deserve.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I would like to request that my prepared
statement be entered in the record. That is all I have.

The CIIAIIMAN. 1V.1(11011t, Obi Cetkt. ottrstateiienitwillbeiiicluded.
( The statement follows.)

PREPARED STATEM ENT OF INSPECTOR 5I1 I RLEY O'N El 1.

PuoJEr Ass' ST

Project Assist is a unique research and demonstration program fumled by the
Office of Services to the Aged in the Department of Human Resources. 1). C. Gov-
ernme-.t, and sponsored by the 'Washington School of Psychiatry. Its purpose is
to determine what kinds of contact older people have with the police and to
determine ways to connect these individuals with available community resources.

Implicit in this purpose is the belief that people aged sixty and over are
victims of crimes in a way not well understood, and that this victimization
suggests social or health problems either causing. or as a result of. being victim-
ized. Also, Project Assist's existence is based on the realization that many oid
people come to the police with problems that are not crime-related, but because
they are unable to get to the appropriate helping agency. If old people are par-
ticularly vulnerable to certain crimes or are likely to suffer from certain wants.
then the police may well be the agency that they are most likely to contact fur
help. This proposition underlies Project Assist.

Many police departments have begun to respond to the public's turning to
them as a social agency. Police community service projects have been developed
in a number of cities. Typically, these projects have been useful for a dual flte
Lion: getting social service referral information to the public and providing a.
meaningful job for ghetto youth too young to become police officers. By de-
veloping a community service corps, police departments have tried to bridge the
gap between the community and the police.

Project Assist is unique in that it is the only attempt in the nation to specifi-
cally try to help the aged as they conic into contact with the nonce and to con-
centrate on expertly helping the client rather than on creating jobs for inex-
perienced youth. Project Assist's specific goals are to determine to what extent
older people are victims of crime in the District of Columbia ; to find out what
social or health problems result from the victimization ; to find out tha t kinds
of situations older people bring to the attention of the police when no crime has
been committed; and to develop a demonstration social service referral system
to help older people with these various problems after they have been brought
to the attention of the police. Project Assist is staffed by a professional social
worker and a para-professional case aide.

Project Assist set up operation in October, 1970 in the Third Police District.
Assistant Chief Tihnon O'Bryant felt that this District probably had the highest
concentration of needy older persons in the city. By coordinating with tile Pilot
District Project, an on-going police-community relations project sponsored by
the United Planning Organization, Project Assist moved into the first floor of a
small house opposite the Third District Stationhouse with the Pilot District:
Project Stationhouse EMployees Program.

Cases were encountered in several ways. Older people walked into the station-:
house seeking help on the average of two or three a week. The first case the proj-
ect handled concerned a woman who simply showed up at the stationhouse. de-
manding that an officer return with her to her apartment and arrest the people
who were wiring her head with electricity, putting boxes into her radio and V.
and generally trying to "get" her. This woman was deaf and partially blind.
The only way to communicate with her was to write in large letters. The police
wanted to help; how could they alleviate her extreme anxiety? Project Assist's
Director, Mrs. Phyllis Brostoff, communicated with Mrs. H., finding out her
name, address, and other information. Realizing that Mrs. H.'s anxieties needed
to he relieved, Mrs. Brostoff took her to a Community Mental Health Center.
Since Mrs. H. was suffering from glaucoma, Mrs. Brostoff made sure that the
Mental Health Center arranged for the care of Mrs. H.'s eyes, since the real
pain of the glaucoma might have been the major source of Mrs. H.'s
hallucinations.

3
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Project Assist also utilized police records to find eases. Mrs. Brostoff arranged
with one of the desk officers, through the administrative sergeant, for tile records
oi" every complainant over the age of sixty to be pulled twice at week. tike then
read these records, kept a milling record of I he types of incidents and the ages
In' the individuals involved, and copied relevant information from records Which
she felt warranted further investigation-for potential social problems of the
complainants. These records included anyone taken to the liosfrital after the
police investigated the need for an ambulance; any missing person report: any
robbery of an unemployed or retired person ; arty fires; and reports of lost money
or food stamps. The individuals were then called if they had a phone. or a letter
was sent to them explaining Project Assist and asking them if they needed any
help in a variety of areas. If it was necessary, Mrs. Brostoff made a honte
visit to clients to assess the situation before a referral to the most appro-
priate agency was made.

Clients were also forthcoming from referrals by police officers, other clients,
or agency persozmel. Social service is a complex process, although it is rarely
seen as such. Mrs. Brostoff spent a mouth developing contacts at agencies and
finding out what was available where and when, and what was the best method
for getting services to clients at the various agencies. Knowledge of the avail-
able agencies is only one side of social service referral, however. Au ability to
assess what problem a client has and to discriminate between problems if a num-
ber exist is crucial. And after knowing about resources, and Milking what
seems to be an appropriate referral, the worker must follow up the ease, with a
second or even third resource to turn to if the first either eannot. or will 'not
render the needed service to the client.

Numerically, the most typical case for Project Assist was that of an older per-
son who bad been robbed on the street or in the entrance or hallway of his
apartment building. On one occasion Project Assist, vas instrumental in stopping
a serious crime. Mrs. Y., a 66-year-old retiree, had been robbed. The projeet's ease
aide, John Robinson, called her, offering information about whatever program
seemed appropriate to her need. Mr. Robinson got some information about public
housing for Mrs. Y. at her request. The next week she called to tell hint that 1 wo
men had visited her, showing her police officer badges. They had taken her to
a government building, parked the Car, and shown her pictures of someone whom
she could identify as the person who had robbed her several weeks before. Then
they had told her that in order to trap the person it would be necessary for
her to give them her savings of about $5,000. They took her to her bank, but
the cashier insisted on giving her cashier's checks for most of the money. The
men were to pick her up in half an hour to cash these checks. Mr. Robinson
knew that the men must be confidence artists and not real officers: He told her that
he would get help and went across the street. to the stationhouse and told the
story to a detective sergeant.

The sergeant called Mrs. Y., got a description of her coat, and sent two
plainclothes officers to the scene of the rendezvous. The officers followed the
car to a gas station and arrested the two confidence men. These men had forged
identification and at least one was wanted in another state for similar nets.
This was the largest amount of money ever recovered in the Third District in
a case of this sort. Without Project Assist's relationship of trust. with Mrs. V.
she would have become the victim of yet another crime.

In most cases of robbery victimization. Project Assist has not been able to
offer much help in the major area of troublefear on the part of the victim.
However, the fact that someone working with the police called and offered to help
in some area seemed to reassure many of the people. Clients have commended the
police for being interested in them, and being able to talk to someone about what
happened when they were victimized helps relieve some of the tension resulting
front the robbery. Since the typical robbery victim is likely to be a very poor
person (contrary to the popular stereotype), Project Assist has been able to
inform a number of people who are eligible for Old Age Assistance about this
program. The project staff also has helped people fill out the applications.
Occasionally a few emergency dollars for robbery victims in severe need have
been secured from various agencies. Project Assist also has been able to inform
people about the food stamp and medicaid programs, as well as to put them in
touch with a friendly visiting service and the services at the Model Cities Senior
Center.

The other major kind of cases handled by Project Assist concern people who
are physically or mentally ill. For example, an officer left a note for Mrs.
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lirostoff asking her to visit Mrs. It. Mrs. Brostoff found Airs. It. dying of mil -
nutrition and dehydration, and had to act quickly to get Mrs. It. to a hospital
and then to get: the hospital social service department to find out about her
resources through her son, who lived out of town. Another example was Alm S..
who came to the attention of the police because she wandered into the st lion-
house, She had apparently left her friend's home and claimed not to be able
to return. Mrs. S. was suffering from diabetes and did not take her insulin
Properly or eat regularly. Mrs. Brostoff recognized that the uncontrolled
diabetes contributed to MN. S.'s emotional instability and referred her to
Protective Services for Older Adults, which was able to place her in au Alternate
Residential Placement home whose proprietor saw to it that Mrs. S. ate
regularly and took her medicine.

Various other kinds of cases have been handled by Project Assist. Mr. D.,
for exa mple. returned from a nine-day stay at tb;', hospital to find that his wife
was not home. She had simply disappeared. without taking anything but the
clothes on her back and her pocketbook, which contained their food stamps and
the the rest of their public assistance check for that month. Mr. D. had no use of
his right hand or arm from a forty-year-old injury and was unable to "even
open a can of beans," as he put it. A neighbor had been helping him keep his place
clean and preparing some food. Mrs. Brostoff was able to arrange to have public
assistance add money to Mr. D.'s check to pay the neighbor for continued
housekeeping services after a Public Health nurse certified the need for this
help which was essential. A month and a half later, Mr. D. came back to
Mrs. Brostoff with a letter from D.C. General Hospital which asked if he knew
anything about a woman who answered his wife's description but whose name
was slightly different. Mrs. Brostoff was able to establish over the phone that
this probably was Mrs. D., who had apparently been attadked and had lost
her pocketbook and her memory. She had been in D.C. General for the entire
month and a half ; she had been brought in, nearly frozen to death. by police
in another district. She is now recuperating at home, and Mrs. Brostoff was
able to arrange with Public Assistance to continue the housekeeping funds to
allow Mrs. D. complete rest.

A few statistics will afford a more specific picture of the people Project
Assist has helped. The average age of Project Assist's clients was (17. Almost
two-thirds of the clients were women. Sixty-two percent of the clients were
black and 38 percent were white. Sixty-three percent of the clients lived alone ;
48 percent were widows or widowers, 27 percent were single. and only 14 percent
were married and living with their spouses.

Although 41 percent of the clients could be classified as having problems
which severely impaired them, almost all of Project Assist's help was rendered
in a short period of timeeither within a few hours or days of contact with
the client. However, in spite of the emphasis on information and referral and
deemphasis on direct service, the staff found it necessary to work with 12 percent
of the clients for weeks or months.

Only 14 percent of the people contacted had no particular impairment ; 12
percent were mildly impaired, and 31 percent had a moderate degree of imPair-
ment. The staff was unable to contact 20 percent of the people who were referred
to help or who the staff tried to follow up from police records. Part of the reason
for this was that 34 percent of the clients did not have a telephone. Police
records were the major source of cases, with only 21) percent originating in either
"walk-ins" (people coming directly to the stationhouse or Project Assists
office). direct requests for help over the phone or from police officers requesting
the staff to investigate a situation.

The largest goup of clients received Social Security as their major or only
source of income. Twenty-six percent recieved public assistance. Only about
5 percent of the clients had income which was more than $200 a month. Six
percent of the clients had no source of income when they came into contact with
Project Assist.

Project Assist has found that older people are proportionately more victimized
by robberies than their younger counterparts. The project has also found that
enough older people come to the police for help in non-crime related matters
of sickness, mental illness, and other needs that a regular system to get help
for these people is justified. The police in the districts need to know about various
services to turn to. to help people. However. just telling an older person that
such-and-such an agency or place can help them is more likely than not to he
a dead-end approach. Someone who calls the police because he feels severe pains
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in his chest often does not have the financial resources to call a doctor or visit
a clinic. A person who comes to the police because he has been robbed of a recently
cashed social security check of $70 on the third of the month does not have the
40 cents to take a bus to the Pit litic Assistance Division to request emergency
;lid. The police are neither an ambulance nor a taxi service, and they should
not be used as one. The job of trying to keep people from being robbed and
assaulted, or of guarding school crosswalks and directing trafficthis is the
job of the police officer. Helping people get their electricity turned on after
not paying their bill because they had been robbed, or of increasing the incredibly
small incomes of so ninny senior citizens, or of putting a slightly disoriented
but still functioning eighty-year-old in touch with it telephone friendly visiting
servicethis is the job of social workers and their aides.

Project Assist has thus documented in what ways the aged are victimized by
crimes, what social problems the aged are most likely to bring to the attention
of the police, and has helped several hundred people who have had contact with
the police in the Third District. The field experience of Project Assist suggests
the need for a continued commitment of the Police Department to help senior
citizens who come to them for assistance, but in a way which keeps the depart-
ment's functions intact and encourages existing agencies to work on the problems
which are brought to the police but are the job of the social agencies. A detailed
final report on Project Assist will be forthcoming at the end of the summer, 1971,
and will be available through Mrs. Roberta Brown, Office of Services to the
Aged, Department of Human Resources, D.C. Government, 122 C St., NfW.,
Washington, D.C.

The ClIAMMAN. Thank you very much, Inspector O'Neill. I think
that obviously there are ninny ways that the police can help the elderly
as well as function as a. kind of informational conduit for agencies that
are concerned with various services for the elderly.

I think in the interest of time we might be well advised to hear the
other members of the panel and hold our questions so that the Senators
can then address their questions to any member of the panel.

So with that in mind let us hear from Mr. Schuler.

STATEMENT OF PAUL SCHULER, FOSTER GRANDPARENT
PROGRAM

Mr. So Hurml. Mr. Chairman, and members of the committee, we
are particularly glad today to be here on the first day of your sitting
as Chairman, and we look forward to a great deal of excellent support
from you and the committee. It is a real pleasure to be able to sit here
and talk to you about some of our problems.

I want, too, to mention that we of our group have a very deep con-
fidence and respect in Senator Harrison Williams who did chair the
committee, and I want to say how grateful we are for the work he did.

My name is Paul Schuler. I am a member of the Foster Grand-
parent program. If my frock looks unusual, this is one that is worn by
me and a group of ladies. I am the only man so I wear the same kind of
frock, and it makes me feel rather good because I am now along with
the omen's lib.

However, let me run on quickly. My affiliation is with the labor move-
ment where I am chairman of the Labor Council for the Retirees
Action Corps. I am on the D.C. Mayor's Advisory Committee for the
Aging. That is just to give you an idea that. I have been around a bit
in this field and am hoping that I can be around still more to see what
we can do in the fieldwhich is terribly disregarded by the people in
our country.
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There, is a lot of talk, lent no money behind the talk. They say, "Let's
put our money where our mouth is." hut we have not done it. This is
the problem now.

The director of this project is Mrs. Arleen Neal. The project itself
was actually worked out by Mrs. Brown, who is sittiW1' at the end of the
table. Ts P.oma, Kaplan here this morning? Roma Kaplan heads np
the project at Laurel but Airs. Arleen Neal, who is a member of the
Greater 'Washington Labor Council and director of the Tillman Re-
sources Institute, is the actual director.

r am here today, I think, probably because of Mrs. Brown's insistence,
on the basis of the fact that T have worked as a volunteer with time ladies
who have been going to Laurel every week. It. has been one of the
most fulfilling and satisfying experiences I have ever had. As we go
along a bit further I am going to introduce the ladies and ask them to
stand and then later on you may want to queqion them about what
they are doing.

Once a week, on Tuesday, we leave about 10 o'clok or a little be-
fore. We go to Laurel, and we don't. come back until 4:30 in the after-
noonat. which time the ladies !Yet their payment of $2 an hour, 5
hours, and this is it. Now they are donating more than 5 hours: they
are happy to donate it. They are people who really feel that. they are
performing a. service, and I feel they are.

Now, after introducing them, I am goimr to talk to von a little hit
about a couple of cases up there, and what. I think is really being done.
Then, if von will bear with me just a minute after that, I want to
talk to you about another project, with which T am associatedknown
as the. Senior Training Aides project. -Mrs. Brown made reference to
it and Brother Jones did, too.

I think now what I would like to do is to introduce the members of
the Troup and have them stand, if may. May turn around?

The Cu AMMAN. Surely, Mr. Schuler.
Mr. &a-mum. Mrs. Sarah Butler, member of the Greater Washin -

ton Central Labor Council.
Airs. Pauline Booth.
Mrs. Luella Dixon.
Mrs. Maureen Gibson.
Mrs. Ma ttie Singletree.
Mrs. Manetta Wheeler.
Mrs. Geraldine Wil I is.
Mrs. Ruth Winstock.
Mrs. Yates. I believe Mrs. Yates is not with us today.
Now, if all of you ladies will stand up together for just a moment

and look around at the people behind yon.
The CHAIRMAN. Give them a. hand. [Applause.]
Mr. SCHULER. We talk about the Red Cross nurses being the wonder-

ful saviors of people, and they are, but I tell you that these. ladies are
doing an equally great job. Let me tell you what it is.

ASSIGNMENT OP FOSTER GRANDPARENTS

Each of the foster grandparents is assigned to a child. This has
been done after a psychiatrist meets with the ehild and the foster
grandparent, and gets some idea of the relationship which is developed.
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Sometimes the first child is not assigned, maybe it is the second or third
child, but a choice is made by a psychiatrist, at Laurel, of the children
in the school there.

After that the grandparent then comes up every week 1 day for 4
hoursthe Other hour is travelingat which time they work with the
child at various things. Now, of course, what really is needed most of
all is a bit of affection. These kids are just thrown in together. Maybe
they came out of families who didn't have affection in the first place,
They are tossed into a situation where nobody pays much attention to
them, I have actually seen affection shown to several of the foster
grandmothers, who are here today, who worked in the same Maple
Cottage that I worked in. Those kids see them coming and some of theirs
are 11, some are 10 years old, but they see the ladies coining up the side-
walk and they run clear down yelling, "Hey, Mania, Mama." They
found something they didn't, have before.

Now, this is not only a sort of an emotional thing that happens; this
makes the kid feel happy and makes the grandparent, feel happy. What
this is, is a. real tangible effort; and you can see the results of bringing
that child far enough back away from his mental and physical dis-
abilities, so that he can become a producing member of the society.
Now, they may not become doctors, or lawyers, or even trade union
leaders; but what they will become are. useful people to themselves
and to society. That is what these ladies, here, have been doing and
are doing now every week.

1971 FISCAL YEAR FUNDING

One of the sad things about this circumstance is that the amount of
money that is available is extremely small. Mrs. Brown, I think it is
less than $10,000. isn't it, for a whole year? It. was funded for less than
$10,000 for fiscal year 1971, and we hope it will be funded again for
1972. Now this is in title HI of the Older Americans Act. This is an
experimental thing that will have to be picked up by someone else
later on.

The significance of this whole thing is that here are 10 mothers that
are going up there doing a job. There are hundreds of children up
there that need the same kind of work. There are many, many more
mothers from the inner city in Washington who are willing to go up and
can't afford to goand we do not have the money for them. It seems
almost as if we have been a bit lacking in sympathy to other human
beings who are not as fortunate as we are. I think thus is one of the
problems we have to think about now.

I don't know if there is much more I can say. They get $2 an hour,
they get lunch when they get up there and they serve, which is very
little for them. I have talked to three or four of the psychiatrists there,
and they told me that their service there had an appreciable effect npon
those kids.

FOSTER GRANDPARENT'S SPECTAL TECHNIQUES

Now, one of the things that. T think von would be part ienlarl v inter-
ested in is that, when the surveys are madeor the cheeks of the chil-
drenthey found 'that. special techniques that interest the foster grand-
parent suddenly would become apparent with what a child does, for
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instance. One child was fairly adept with putting puzzles together,
much more adept than any of us were, and he noticed that the foster
grandparent was very much taken in by this whole thing. She was
looking over his shoulder and saying, "Look at that."

That kid became so interested in that, that the psychiatrists them-
selves began recognizing that "something" touch there; and, also,
something that was recognized, that had not been seen before, was a
certain facility with his hands, and his eyes, to match the little notches,
and the colors, and so forth and so on. That kid could never have had
anybody know about this, and could never have had the possible oppor-
tunity that there is to help him to utilize this facility in later life. Now
this means a lot, and to these ladies who are bringing it out, I think
it is terrific.

Now, I don't want to say any more about it, because I think you
may want to ask the ladies about it and I would want you to.

SENIOR TRAINING AIDES PROGRAM

Now permit me just 2 minutes, and I will talk to you about a proj-
ect called Senior Training Aideswhich is funded through the 0E0,
through the Labor Department, through the National Council of
Senior Citizens. It is the same Senior Aides program all over the
country. This particular group is sponsored by the Greater Washington
Central Labor Council, Senior Training Aides.

There is a difference in this particular part of the program which is
the training aspect. It is the training aides' responsibility and functions
to go to the outreach committees of the clubs, the churches, all groups
that are interested in working in the innercity, and giving them the
techniques whereby they can find the people that are withdrawn
because of physical or psychological reasonsand can actually do the
sort of thing that FIND is doing. The only difference between this and
FIND is that we are getting a multiplier effect, because for every per-
son that leads a class seminar you are going to find that there are 15 or
20 people in that seminarso you have 15 or 20 people that are using
a technique that was learned from one. This is very important.

I first picked this up when I was with the Aide program in Greece,
and Pakistan, where everybody was talking about t.-the multiplier
effect. Now this is a multiplier effect. It is a multiplier effect that over
a period of years can mean 150 to 1, because there are many classes
being held. So this is very significant. What do they tell the people at
these groups? In addition to finding those people who are in need of
assistance, they take them through this whole referral businessthis
very confusing referral businessnot only in Washington, D.C., but in
every city.

Itow do you get food stamps? Where do you go? What do you say ?
Somebody is burned out, some elderly person.

Now, Mrs. Brown works with the Health and Welfare Depart-
mentlet's not call them that any more. We have had people from
every public assistance family with dependent children. We had
someone in to talk to our people, so our peop1 ^fluid go out and talk
to them.

40
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FUNDING FOR SENIOR TRA IN LNG AIDES

Now the funding for this thing runs aboutI don't knowsome-
thing like $14,000 for the whole year. There are two of us who are
volunteers. Mrs. Jacobs, who is a retired coach in college in Baltimore,
is working as a volunteer because she is earning more and fits in the
ORO pattern. I am a volunteer. The others are working on the project.

Now, if you have a minute, I would like to ask a lady who has clone
some extraordinary work to just come up here and tell us about one
case, that she had in far Northeast, where she helped get a family
out of a real tough fix.

Ann Williams, could you come up, please.
Now this is very important, because it is only one of thousands

of cases. Mrs. Williams is from the far Northeast. We have many
others like her.

STATEMENT OF ANN WILLIAMS

Mrs. WILLI:ors. Mr. Chairman, and other members of the com-
mittee, it is a pleasure to be here today. Mr. Schuler has already told
you about our project. I have been with them since 1967, I believe, and
I worked all over town in order to help, wherever it is needed, with
the single citizens group. I especially work with the Northeast section
because it is a part of my community; and a lot of people know me
that will contact mewho would not know who else to contact.

I have one case which I consider a very, very serious one; and,
that was, I found a sister and a brother living in a home in far
Northeast. They only had $70 a month to live on. That was to pay
all their expenses and food. They owned the home, but when the in-
spectors came around they had to borrow money to fix the house up
in order to keep it, and the payment for them had to come out of the
$70.

In order that they would have something to live on, I recommended
and referred them to the food stamps, welfare and family care, and
they did receive help through thembut they didn't have anyone
there to take care of them. They were both unable to take care of
themselves. So they finally put him in the District of Columbia Vil-
lage home, and she is in a nursing home, and that is the report I have
on them.

There are several others which are very, very bad. The elderly
people, a lot of them are shut in and don't know where to turn. They
don't even know where to call. There are so many of them where
there is no telephone; so we have to search, and refer them.

Thank you.
Mr. SCHULER. Actually Mrs. Williams is doing two things. One

was the training job for the people in her seminars. They followed up
on this with her, and one or two of the ladies out there now are able
to do similar work because she took them with her when she did it.
She is an excellent teacher and we have many more like her.

Thank you very much.
Airs. Wu-AAA:Ks. Thank you.
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very, very much, Mr. Schuler.
Have you anything further you want to say ?
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Mr. SCItuL,En. No; unless you have questions.
The CHAIRMAN. I would like to ask Mrs. Phillips if she w0111(1 make

the summary statement and then I am sure there may be questions
from the committee.

Senator Stevenson has arrived and, of course, Senator Willianis,
who was former chairman of the committee, is here now. I want to
welcome them to the hearing.

Mrs. Phillips, please.

STATEMENT OF MAE B. PHILLIPS, PRESIDENT, SENIOR CITIZENS
CLEARING HOUSE COMMITTEE, WASHINGTON, D.C.

Mrs. Thn.mPs. Senator Church and members of the committee, you
will have to forgive me, I am getting up in age. and I have a tendency
to forget, and I have to stop a minute to get my thoughts collected.
If I do that, please excuse me.

The CHAIRMAN. Surely.
Mrs. PHILLIPS. The clearing house committee was left off of the

programwhy, I don't know, because we are very important; as I
hope you will see when I have finished.

I am president of the Senior Citizens Clearing House Commit-
tee, which was organized as a voluntary, nonprofit, nonsectarian
organization. We are incorporated in the District of Columbia. We
don't ring doorbells but we become involved whenever a matter is
brought to our attention, affecting the health and welfare of senior
citizens. Our administrative support is provided by the Office of
Services to the Aged, headed by Mrs. Brown, and the Barney Neigh-
borhood Housewhere we are headquartered, and have access to
secretarial and telephone service. I spend an average of S to 10 hours
per week, sometimes more, in my capacity as president, and pay my
own transportation expenses.

During our first 16 months of operation we were provided with a
counselor ; first, Father Francis from Catholic University, and then
3.,Irs. San Juan Barnes. Both gave. valuable service and were paid by
Mrs. Brown's office.

We continue to operate and promote programs for the aged and
since organizing we have:

1. Presented the Mayor and City (1_ouncil with this Document
of Needsand I would like to submit it for the record _ -at
hearing held by the City Council on October 16, 1968.

SENIOR CITIZENS CENTER

2. Sought and won a grant for the Senior Citizens Center at
25 K Street, NE. The money was provided though a model cities
grant to the Family Child Care Agency headed by Mr. Theban.
Its success proves the extent of its need. We hope to promote more
of these centers throughout the city and we invite you to visit
the center, if you have not done so.

= See app. 2, p. 101.



39

Flutisirci

3. Established a housing committee and representation on the
Ilonsing Advisory Commission under the auspices of the mayor
and Mr. James Banks in the Office of Ifousing. We can now op-.
prove or disapprove future site selections for senior citizens
housing projects.

TRANsroirr,rroN

4. Established it transportation committee and. with the help
of Mrs. Brown's students, emulucted a survey of the trans-
portation needs of senior citizens. The results of this survey
were made known to D.C. Transit Co., and we claim some credit
for the decision of the city, throuph Mayor Washington's office,
to provide transportation to residents of the newly opened housing
project at. Fort Lincoln.

EMPLOYMENT AND HEALTH

5. Established an employment committee, and contact prospec-
tive employers, and recommended jobs for senior citizens.

6. Established a health committee and joined with other local
groups to promote health services for the aged. Some of our
current project; :ire Garfield Terrace. foster and nursing homes.
The health committee supported Congressman Pryor's hearings
on nursing homes before the city council; and recommended to
Dr. Robinson, chief of health and welfare, that homes providing
custodial care be inspected, and that their owners be screened
and trained.

7. We led a fight against the closing and refunding of D.C.
General Hospital and were successful in getting their accredita-
tion extended for 1 year. We still receive, complaints from patients
regarding facilities and services at D.C. General, and are con-
tinuing our concern over this matter.

Our handicapped committee provides trips and recreation for those
who can't manage on their own.

We desperately need support from the legal research and services
for the elderlyin 0E0---for guidance. and protection, and plan to
make this a. priority matter.

On Monday, May 3, 1971, from 1:30 to 3:30, the Clearing house
Committee will hold its Seventh Annual Senior Citizens Day Observ-
ance and Awards program at. the Department. of Commerce audito-
rium, Constitution Avenue between 13tli and 14th Streets. Senior
citizens who have made outstanding contributions will receive citations
fron Mayor Washington. Nominations for these awards are made by
their local clubs and organizations.

We invite you to attend.
At this point, I would like to say that the need of funds for this

organization is very important because we arc reaching down to the
people that otherwise would be overlooked. I hope you will act very
favorably in your reply to Mrs. Brown's request.

Thank you.



40

CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much, Mrs. Phillips, the docu-
ment you referred to will appear as ;111 appendix in the record.

I think that completes the presentation of the panel, Mrs. Brown.
I invite qttestions of the committee.

Senator Stevenson, do you have any questions you would like to ask?
Senator STEVENSON. Thank you, Mr. ( ha i rman.
I would like to say a few words about the Foster Grandparent

program. I think all the programs we have heard about, this morn-
ing, are most worthwhile. I am particularly familiar with the Foster
Grandparent program. I have never seen a program in action, in the
field, that .does so much for so many peoplewith so little. The foster
grandparents gain from it, they have an opportunity to use the skills
of parenthood acquired in their lifetimes. They have a chance through
this program to be a part of your natural life, giving affection and
training to children who need both. The children gain. The real
parents of those children also gain.

There. is something very wrong with the values of an administra-
tion which would commit the Government of the United States to the
expenditure of hundreds of millions or perhaps billions of dollars, for
supersonic airplanes and slash $3 million from the pittance requested
for the Foster Grandparent program. I hope that we can take some
of that money the Senate saved yesterday and use it to support pro-
( .yianis that we have heard about today, including the Foster Grand-
paent program.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much, Senator Stevenson. I echo

those sentiments. We talk about, humanizing institutions and the need
to humanize, institutions. I think this is one program, the Foster
Grandparent program, that is pointed in that direction. You are
reaching into institutions or hospitals and homes for children that
have no parents and touching them with a little human affection. How
little of that we do in this country to start with, and now to do less of
it it is hard to believe.

Senator Beall.
Senator BEALL. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Inspector O'Neill, I listened to your comments and I know that

previous testimony from different sections of Maxyland has indicated
the concern of elderly citizens about crime. To what extent is the
mobility of elderly citizens in the District affected because of fear
of crime ? Is this a, serious problem as you see it?

ELDERLY MORE AFFECTED BY CRIME

Air. O'NEILL. Well, Senator, al] crime is a serious problem as far
as inspectors are concerned, but I might answer in this manner : That
those victims amount to a small percentage, but they are more affected
by crime, Senator, than younger people,. They are at a time that emo-
tionally and otherwise they are more affected, also financially. So
whatever percentage, it does affect them more than anybody else.

Senator BEALL. But they are staying home because of the fear of
crime, is that correct?

Mr. O'NEri.L. I would say that some of them are. Those that have
more confidence in our protection, or have better knowledge of our
programs of what we are trying to do. I think they do get around.
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Senator BEALL. I would like, to congratulate the inspector, Mr.
Chairman, because I think our police, sometimes, are overly criticized
for not having compassion for the problems of the disadvantaged.
I think the fact that he is here, and the fact that he has shown this
interest and concern for the problems of our senior citizens, shows that
the police are concerned about these social problems; and they are
doing something about them, and are doing a good job here in the
District in this regard.

FUNDING UNDER REVENUE-SHARING PROPOSALS

Also, I am concerned with the reductions in the Older Americans
Act and particularly in title III, which provides the grants for the
States for community projects. However, I noticed, under the revenue-
sharing proposals, that a. lot more money would be available for vari-
ous communities to spend as they see fit.

Let me ask you a question. Do you think, if more money was avail-
able to the District of Columbia in the form of revenue sharing, that
the senior citizens or the senior citizens projects would get their fair
shareif the decision was made at the District government level ?

Mrs. Bitowx. I can only speak from what, I believe, statisticians
would concede was a reasonable base for projection on past experience;
and, that is, that whenever the pie is being sliced up the senior citizens
get, if anything, a very small sliver or crumb. This is bound to be af-
fected, of course, by variances from community to community ; but,
in a community where there is no political impact effected by votes,
the senior citizen is more powerless than he would be elsewhere
where he can have an impact on the local government.

I think that Mayor Washington and the City Council have repeat-
edly given commitments to their wishto be able to respond generously
to the needs of older peoplebut our budgets have not reflected this.
Requests have been made by the recreation department and by the
social services administration for specific positions, which have re-
peatedly been cut out by the budget officer or, if they were restored
13y the council, then they were cut out when they got on the Hill.

So I feel that, not only from a mathematical point of view, would
the chances for revenue sharing be rather dim for the programs in
which we are interested; but, also, it seems to me that just plain equity
would dictate that a manperhaps who spent most of his life in Mary-
land and had, for some reason or other, to go live with a child in Idaho
ought to be able to expect that the same kinds of services would be
available to him throughout the countrywhether he resides in Mary-
land or whether he resides in Idaho. I think some of these are basic
services that are necessary to the welfare of a group of people. who can
ho characterized as excessively depressed, excessively low income, exces-
sively in need of health care which they might have. difficulty in
gettingand excessively victims of the changes in our social relation-
ships, where they cannot rely on families and neighborsas they
traditionally have over centuries of the past.

These services have to be available to everybody in the United States.
My feeling is, that there should he Federal standards, there should
be Federal financial mechanisms to make these. possible.

Senator BEALL. I. of course, think that there is no group of people
to whom we have a greater debt than the senior citizens, and no one
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to whom we have a greater obligation. We should make the programs
as effective as possible. Would von not agree that to make a program
more effective, that it is essential that local people be involved and
participate. Of course, ll'oderal standards would be necessary, but
active involvement of citizens and local officials is a must to make the
program work. Would you not agree that that is necessary?

Mrs. BnowN. I certainly think that no programs are going to be
effective unless there are commitments from the people Ivho have to
carry them out and support them. I am not sanguine about the share
for the elderly that would exist, if We rely on the revenue-sharing
device. As a matter of fact, from Ivliat I read in the paper, I under-
stand that in some places the amount of funds available would be less
than is presently the case under existing Federal programsso that
there would he a smaller amount to share to begin with.

Senator BEALL. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The CHAIR:I:AN. Senator 'Williams was here a moment ago and I

notice, that he is not with us now. He had a particular question and in
case he does not get back perhaps 1 should ask it for him for the
record.

MOTIVATION FOR PAirricreivrtox IN Fosrlaz GRANDPARENT PROGRAM

This was a question lie wanted to be directed to you, Mr. Schuler,
and it is as follows. What is the motivation for the participants in the
Foster Grandparent program? Is it primarily the income supplement
function or is it something else, such as the desire, to render valuable
service?

Mr. Scimr,lia. It is definitely not the income because the amount of
money that they get, $10 a week, although it may seem significant in
purchasing power, is not significant when you consider people getting
up early in the morning and taking a. bus on many days; and some of
the ladies could tell you about it, when we \vent up and it was
snowing and blowing, and we walked a quarter of a. mile from the
administrative building to get to the cottages. I must say, I may be
younger than some of the ladies are, but they outwalked me, and they
put in more than they would put. in for $10 anywhere.

The other things is this. You can tell when you sit around a table
having a. quick lunch, they begin talking about what happened to their
'child early this clay, or the week before, or whatever it was, discussing
the problemsyou can tell that the mothers have got, something
through giving t.o the child as a foster grandmother that they never
could have had otherwise. Most of them have had their own families.
I don't know who has the oldest family or the biggest family.

Who has the biggest. family quickly stand up. Who has the biggest
family, greatest number of grandchildren and children? .

There we are. [Applause.]
The CHAIRMAN-. We have,two competitors.
Mr. SCHULER. Really they have taken care of children, they need

that thing to go on with further. Even their grandkids are getting big
now. It. is something that you can see, you can feel, you can hear it. in
discussions. This is one of the most inspiring, things I have ever had
in my life, and I am tickled t.o death being one man among 10
women, because I get the feeling of what they are thinking and seeing.
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I don't. think a man gets as much as a woman does. It makes them feel
new ; it makes them feel different; it makes them feel of value and
gives them a. spiritual uplift, of dohs!, something for anotherthere is
no doubt about it.

'rho Thal di you.
Senator Hartke.

ELDERLY ix 111011 Cm AI E

Senator HAnyKE. Inspector O'Neill, in regard to the Police Depart-
ment are you finding' an increasingly heavier concentration of elderly
people in the high crime areas?

Mr. O'NEILL. Well, sir, my area was considered a high crime, area.
still is. We have, according to the census track, a large number of
people. I don't, have this but I ant sure this is true.

Senator IlAnTk.E. How do they live generally ? In other words, you
talk about the fact that they are victimized by crone. Aren't they
victimized almost every day by almost, sheer poverty ?

Mr. O'NEILL. I would say that, yes.
Senator HARTKE. In other words, they live, empty lives and all they

have is empty promises and nothing to look forward to?
Mr. O'NEILL. Yes. What I was trying to emphasize was the fact

that an elderly person being victimized by a crime, it has more em-
phasis, it has more remaining effects on the person._

Senator HARTKE. Psychologically it does a great deal. For example,
if they are robbed, say someone has stolen their television set or their
money, what little money they have, if they steal that from them or
take it. from them, it does two things; not only does it take their physi-
cal property away from them but they cannot get it back, they have no
one to turn to. All they have is a great deal ofwell, business as usual ;
apathy by the community. No one seems to care how bad of they are
and they are left to their miseries with themselves.

Mr. O'NEILL. Yes; that is a good statement.. I would say that this is
where the follow-up investigation of a. social worker is so important ;
wliere, they can go to them, rather than they have to go to someone else.

Senator II.Airh-E. What you are saying to us quite honestly is we are
not doing quite nearly enough in this field.

Mr. O'NEILL. That is right..
Senator HARTKE. We have to do a whole lot more. If we, are not

going to do much more, NN \\*,r1 it as well call it a bad job and say we
i led.
Mr. O'NEILL. We cannot quit.
Senator ILARTKE. I know we don't want to quit, either.
Mr. O'NEILL, We don't want to quit.
Senator HARTKE. That is all.
Mrs. BROWN. Senator Church, there will be a report 3 that will pro-

vide some statistical information, as well as some summary findings,
at the conclusion of this research and demonstration program which I
would be very happy to make available for you now, or at a later date,
for incorporation in the record,

The CtrAmmAx. Good. We would appreciate having that, Mrs.
Brown.

8 As of press time the information requested had not been received.

4 -,



44

We want to thank the members of the panel for your tine contri-
bution you made this morning. You have been very helpful to us.
Thin!- you for coming.

Mr. SCI1 onEn. Thank you'.
Mrs. BROWN. Very good to see that Senator Pell from my home

State has arrived.
The CHAIRMAN. Yes; Senator Pell has arrived. He is a new member

of the committee,
Senator PELL. As a new' member i regret very iuuu not having

been here before, but it is nice seeing you.
The CHAIRMAN. Next we will hear from the spokesman of the Na-

tional Council of Senior Citizens, Mr. Nelson Cruikshank, president,
and Mr. William Hutton, executive director. We are very pleased to
welcome you.

I might say because it is now a quarter of 12 and we are considerably
behind on our schedule that we will try to divide up the remainder of
the time. The committee will sit until 1 o'clock, through the noon hour.
I would suggest we try to divide up the hour and a quarter that remains
equally between the three sets of witnesses we will hear from.

So if you gentlemen can kindly key your own presentation to that,
I would appreciate it. It conies out to about; 20 minutes ariece.

STATEMENT OF NELSON H. CRUIKSHANK, PRESIDENT, NATIONAL
COUNCIL OF SENIOR CITIZENS

Mr. CR-mKsHANK. Mr. Chairman, distinguished members of the two
committees that are joining in this inquiry, my name is Nelson II.
Cruikshank and I «m appearing here as President of the National
Council of Senior Citizens. I am accompanied by my colleague, Mr.
William R. Hutton, Executive Director of the National Council of
Senior Citizens.

Following your suggestion, Mr. Chairman, I should like, if I may,
to offer my complete statement for the record and summarize it as
best I can in a few moments and try to hit the highlights.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you.
(The prepared statement follows) :

PREPARED STATEMENT OF NELSON H. CRUIKSHANK

My name is Nelson H. Cruikshank and I am appearing here as President of
the National Council of Senior Citizens. On behalf of all of our nearly three
million members, I sineesely thank this committee for providing us with an
opportunity to express our concerns about this Administration's efforts for the
elderly.

The National Council of Senior Citizens is a non-profit, non-partisan organi-
zation of affiliated senior citizens' clubs throughout the entire nation. We are
non-partisan, but we are not non-political. We are an issue-oriented organization
with the backing of forward-looking members of both major parties. I think we
can safely claim to have invented "Senior Power," although we have not yet
demonstrated its full potential.

The National Council as a non-partisan organization is seriously concerned
that the forthcoming White House Conference on Aging is being used as a
political forum for the partisan advantage of the Nixon Administration. We
are also gravely concerned about the evident attempts of the Administration to
downgrade the Older Americans Act and other programs for the elderly on
the unfounded assumption that our 20 million people over dri are already
receiving adequate attention through the so-called "strategy" this Administra-
tion has devised for dealing with the problems of older people.
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With your permission. I 5110111(1 like to spell out more fully the evidences of
the Administration's partisan use of its strategy. The Administration strategy
is n11 to obvious in relation to the White House Conference. The strategy is
important too in relation to your assessment of the effectiveness of the Older
Americans Act and of all other efforts the Congress has made to improve lire
for the elderly.

ADMINISTRATION'S PERSPECTIVE FOR ASSESSING TIIE EFFECTIVENESS OF rrs EFFORTS
FOR 1II AufO)

CO111111i8Si WIN' "Ala !till has repeatedly stressed the importance of viewing the
Older Americans Act in the context of all federal efforts which attempt to meet
the needs of older persons. I :1111 in wholehearted agreement with the principle
he expresses. But T disagree strongly with the way in which this Administration
has applied the principle of political and partisan purposes.

Take, for example, two key sentences from the Commissioner's Statement of
March 10, 1071, before the Select Committee on Education of the House Com-
mittee on Education and Labor. The Commissioner said

"The basic strategy of this Administration with regard to meeting the needs
of Older persons is to provide them with increased purchasing power so that
they can obtain needed goods and services with the greatest exercise of freedom.
'he Administration was pursuing this strategy when the President signed into

"7_ t 1 5% increase in Old Age and Survivors Insurance benefits effective Ja1111-
. 1070, and continues to pursue it by supporting another OASDI increase
in the FY 1072 budget, retroactive to January 1071." (Emphasis added).

Just how vigorously has this Administration pursued its income strategy
for the elderly?

The 15 percent increase for which credit is claimed was bitterly opposed by
the President. He had originally proposed a seven percent increase to become
effective in the Spring of 1070, an increase that would have been totally wiped
out by rapidly rising prices long before the. higher benefit cheek reached the
beneficiary. When the House Ways and Means Committee recommended a 15
percent increase, the President countered with an offer to support a 10 percent
Social Security increase. But lie threatened to veto any increase greater than
10 percent.

As you know, the Congress then attached the proposal for a 15 percent increase
to tax reform legislation sought by the Administration. The President withdrew
his objection to the increase rather than veto the tax reform measure he desired.

And the Administration has continued to pursue its income strategy in the
same half-hearted manner. Early last year, a five percent increase in Social
Security benefits was passed by the House. Spokesmen for the Administration
warned the Senate Finance Committee that any larger increase would be
unacceptablewould "rock the boat," said the Secretary of the Department of
Health, Education and Welfare. By the time the Senate acted on legislation,
the persistence of the rapid increase in price rises was clear and the Senate
voted for a 10 percent increase. Although time did not permit a resolution of
differences between the House and Senate bills before the end of the Dlst Con-
gress, our senior citizens were assured by the Chairman and the ranking
minority Member of the House Ways and Means Committee that a Social Security
increase of 10 percent would be the first priority of business in the 02nd Con-

., gress. This promise has now been fulfilled with overwhelming support from
the Congress and despite the Administration's attempt to cut the increase back
to six percent.

But again, the Congress has had to resort to the device of tying the Social
Security increase to other legislation needed by the Administration, this time
the bill to raise the debt ceiling. Does this mean that Social Security increases.
if they are to be acceptable to this Administration, can not be assessed on
their own merits but must be tied to other legislation? If so, the Older Americans
Act must be viewed not only in the context of the Administration's income
strategy for the aged but in relation to any other legislation the Administration
may need from Congress.

In the Statement of Commission Martin referred to above, the Commissioner
cited the President's budget proposals for FY 1072. For obvious reasons lie
did not cite that portion of the President's budget message in which lie pro-
posed a "saving" of several hundred million dollars by reducing drastically
the hospital benefit under Medicare. With all its shortcomings. Medicare is
still, next to the basic Social Security system itself, the program that most
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benefits the elderly. It now assures (10 days' full hospital insurance subject only
to an initial ont-of-pocket payment of $60. lint the Presidents proposal would
reduce this period of protection from 60 to 12 days. after which the beneficiaries
would have to pay out-of-pocket from $5 to $15 a day for hospitalization. phis an
larger proportion of doctor bills. the amount going up as 117ing costs rise. The
proposal to offset this reduction in coverage by eliminating the premium for
optional Medicare Part B (doctor) insurance displays a complete lack of under-
standing both of the needs of older people and the nature and purpose of
Medicae.

Without belaboring the point. I would like to mention one other example of
this Administration's distorted perspective when assessing the effectiveness of
its efforts to meet the income needs of Older Americans. This is what is called
the "either/or" psychology by representatives of older peoples organizations and
the professionals in the field of aging.

Soon after taking office. the Administration made it clear that it was giving
serious consideration to the realignment of prioritiesthat more emphasis
would he put on federal spending for the young and loss on the elderly.

The inference that the aged had been diverting federal dollars from young-
sters was particularly distressing to members of the National Council of Senior
Citizens. Our members take pride in their responsibilities as grandparents and
NVOifid (10 without rather than to deprive the younger generations. But quite
aside from the implications of competition between the old and the young. the
figures used by the Administration in support of realigning the prioriities gave
a totally false picture of federal effort. Of the federal expenditures. Sii% came
from trust funds to which the elderly themselves and their employers had con-
tributed heavily during their working years in order that they would not he
dependent after earnings stopped. And particularly galling is the fact that the
Administration's method of adding np federal dollars spent on the aged gives
credit to federal effort for the $5.30 monthly premium that the Medicare en-
rollee pays voluntarily out of his limited retirement income for Part B coverage!

The biased perspective with which this Administration views its efforts on
behalf of the elderly is clear too from its arguments in opposition to the enact-
ment. last year, of S. 3604, the Older American Community Service Employment
Act. The National Council is a wholehearted supporter of this legislation because
our experience with the Senior Aides program has documented the need for non-
competitive job opportunities for the elderly with low incomes.

The Administration. in a letter of July 7. 1970. from the Secretary of Labor.
detailed the following efforts thatin combination. with the White House Con-
ference on Agingmade enactment of S.3604 unnecessary :

1. Permanent status for the PoSter Grandparent program and authorization
for the.new RSVP program. Members of this committee are well-acquainted with
the failure of the Administration to press for the funding needed to translate
the authorization for the volunteer program into reality.

2. Proposed improvements inWelfare payments and Social Security benefits.
The National Council's experience with its Senior Aides program has made all
toe. clear that welfare is not a responsive answer to the problem. Neither is a
small increase in Social Security benefits, especially if the increase merely
catches up with rising costs. In this connection, the Secretary's letter says that.
"the Administration will have increased the incomes of beneficiaries by 20 per-
cent" on the assumpticin that the Congress would do no more than the five percent,
increase urged by the President.

3. The proposed Manpower Training Act: subsequently vetoed by the
President.

We are therefore not impressed by the Administration's claims that its various
on-going efforts have reduced the need for a nationwide program of community
service for the elderly. Nor are we impressed by the Secretary's hope that the
forthcoming White House Conference on Aging will provide the answer merely
by fostering "a commitment to increase the participation of older persons in
American life."

THE WHITE HOUSE CONFERENCE

In, fact, we are gravely concerned that the distorted perspective with which
the Administration views its efforts on behalf of older people will result in a
White House Conference that is not only meaningless but actually sets back
this nation's efforts on behalf of its older population. There is danger that, no
matter how well-intentioned. delegates will be lulled by the false claims as to
how much the Administration is already doing for old people.
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I.et me briefly sketch some of our fears about the way in which this Admin-
istration is using the White House Conference for partisan political purposes.

I recognize full well that the Conference is being planned and held under a
Republican Administration. But so was the 1961 White House Conference on
Aging, and as one deeply involved in the first White House Conference. I can-
not help but note the very important differencesdifferences that can well mean
the difference between success and failure of this second White House Confer-
ence on Aging.

We have evidence of a pronounced partisan bias in the selection of the tech-
nical committees, with the result that these committees have ratios of rip to five
Republicans as against one Democrat. We would have no complaint if mem-
bers were chosen on the basis of their expertise and it just turned out that there
were five times as ninny expert and informed Republicans as Democrats. Our
objection is that it appears that the first qualification is that the appointee he
a Republican. A glance at the membership of the technical committees reveals
that few of the appointees possess expertise in the subject to which they are
assigned. Most are completely unknown to authorities working in the field of
aging and gerontology.

In contrast, the 1961 Conference assembled a planning committee in relation
to each subject area for developmentnot just reviewof background papers
and for planning of the conduct of the Conference itself. These Planning Commit-
tees were composed of consultants, specially chosen for their knowledge. and
members of the National Advisory Committee. Thus, the Planning Committees
on Income Maintenance and on Impact of Inflation included such nationally
recognized authorities as Charles Schott land (who had served as Social Security
Commissioner in the Eisenhower Administration), Eve line Burns (authority on
Income Maintenance here and abroad), Herman Somers (political scientist and
health 0eonoluist), Wilbur Cohen (long the number-one technical advisor on
Social Security and Welfare, later to become Secretary of HEW), and John
Corson and John McConnell (co-authors of the pioneering classic on "Economic
Needs of Older People),

I appreciate that at the time of the first Conference, there was much greater
need to rely on professional expertise in identifying needs and solutions than
there now is. But that does not excuse the formation of so-called technical
committees for which the main requirement would appear to be acceptability
to the White House for political clearance.

The stress placed on political clearance has also resulted in an unfortunate
delay in Conference planning and in the. release of background materials. States,
trying to move ahead on their plans for State Conferences in May, face a great
void created by the failure of Washington to provide the directional and tech-
ideal materials urgently needed by the states. But the Administration respon-
sible for the void refuses to allow the non-partisan action that could fill this
void. My reference here is to the unwillingness of officials to permit the task
forces that had been convened to move ahead to define issues, simply because
the oflicial.Conference identification of issues was not yet available. As a result.
the im-k. force meetings, have had to he rescheduled for mid-May, entirely too
late for the in-put to be of use to the states in their conferences.

In view of the composition of these task forces, perhaps it. is just as well that
their in-put will be too late to be effective. The task forces are intended to provide
a voice for national organizations prior to the Conference and as their delegates
to the Conference. But each organization. those representing older people as well
as those merely peripheral to the field of aginghas only two representatives.
Thus the Administration hoped that the voice of the National Council of Senior
Citizensthe voice of three million older ifeoplewould be no louder than that
of the Boy Scouts of America. the Diplomatic and Counselar Offices Inc., or the
Sex Information and Education Council. Even worse than this, the American
Nursing, Home Associationa self-serving organization of profit-making pro-
vidershas what amounts to four representatives because its associate, the
American College of Nursing Home Administrators, also has two representa-
tives.

The National Council of Senior Citizens does not confine its objection to the
fact that" organizations of small or relatively small membership are allowed the
same number of delegates to the White House Conference as are the larger
mass-membership organizations. What may be even more important is that
apparently to the Conference planners there is no qualitative difference hi .
an organization set up simply to make money off the needs of the elderly, like
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on organization of managers of proprietary nursing homes, and a non-profit:
organization whose members have joined together for the sole purpose of ad-
vancing the welfare of the elderly.

Officials charged with responsibility for planning the Conference may claim
that attendance at the Conference by a large number of older delegates counter-
balances the miderrepresentation of organizations that speak for the elderly.

This might prove at least partly true, but it depends a good bit on the nmke-up
of the state delopitions. The original proposals provided that the state delegates
be alloted on the same basis as Congressional apportionmentsubject to the
very significant qualifications that each state have a mininu of 1-1 and as
maximum of 100. This would have meant. for example, one delegate for every i00
older persons in Alaska and one for every 20,000 in New York. The overall re-
sult would have been a heavy disproportion from the sparsely populated rural
states. The older people faced Nvi h the most critical problems confronting the
industrial urban areas, would have been grossly under-represented.

This proposal has, however, been challenged by the members of the Planning
Board, and it is possible that the distribution of delegate strength will be modi-
fied. Even if it is. it is worthy of note that it will not have been done on the
initiative of the Administration.

There is a further problem of whether the delegations of older persons selected
by the States will be truly representative of our older population. 'Members of
this committee arc all too familiar with the Administration's reluctance to ask
for funds which would make it possible for the low-income elderly to participate.
Thanks to the efforts of the Congress, funds were made available. Our concern
about the States' use of these funds can be illustrated by New 'York's plan for
selecting its senior delegates.

New York, which is entitled to 100 delegates to the White House Conference,
Baas announced that half of them will be aged 65 or over. Here is the way the 50
are to be selected. The vast State has been divided into ten different regions,
each to get five delegates. One of these ten regions is Greater New York City,
the home of more than one million people 65 and oldermore than half of the
total elderly in New York State. In contrast, some of the upstate regions have
only a few thousand over-65 residentsand needless to say, they are more
likely to have higher incomes and vote Republican than are the elderly of New
York City. These regions too will each get five delegates and have an equal voice
with New York City.

TIIE 'FUTURE OF THE OLDER AMERICANS ACT

Next year the Congress faces the question of either extending the Older
Americans Act or advocating an alternative method of achieving the objectives
of this Act.

We hope the White House Conference on Aging will develop recommendations
for use by the Congress in determining the future of this important legislation.
But as I have indicated, the National Council of Senior Citizens is not optimistic
about the ability of the White House Conference to formulate nonpartisan rec-
ommendations based on a realistic assessment of our national needs and our
national efforts. We do not see how a Conference used by the White House for
partisan political purposes can produce a national policy acceptable to a bi-
partisan Congressor for that matter, acceptable to a bi-partisan nation. The
National Council, along with other organizations that truly represent our elderly
people, will continue to look to the Congress for viable programs for Older
Americans.

I would therefore like to conclude this statement on a constructive note, The
National Council of Senior Citizens urges that you, Senator Church and Senator
Eagleton, appoint a task force or advisory committee to study such questions
as these:

What kind of organization could best serve as a visible and articulate
government spokesman for the elderly, commanding the respect and whole-
hearted cooperation of all our Federal agencies?

Is there any way short of categorical iwograms to assure the elderly their
fair share of governmental efforts in such areas as employment and training?

Should every community throughout the nation have an ombudsman
representative of the elderly charged with responsibility for translating.
Federal concern to the local level?

These are knotty questions. Their answers require more expertise than can
he expected from a national forma composed largely of laymen.
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The National Council of Senior Citizens pledges all possible assistance in
the Committee's efforts to arrive at sound answers. 611SWPI'S dull otiki lest
achieve the noble objectives set forth in the Older Americans .pct.

CRIINsilANK. We are very happy to be here. We a re glad you
are making this inquiry because it touches on things with which we
have become very deeply concerned. 1 trust. there are copies of my state-
ment available to the members of the conunittee.

Now I would like. just to mention sonic. of the things that conver
first about the program or the. projects Of the Administration with re-
spect to the needs of the aging and why it causes such concern. On the
top of page 2 of my statement, I cite an excerpt from the statement of
Commissioner Martin about, the. strategy, as he calls it, of this Ad-
ministration on Aging; and, in the next, several pages, 1 take up a

inumber of instances in which we analyze that strategy and cite
the bases of our criticism.

15-PEncEx SocIAL SEccurry INCREASE

One of the things the. Commissioner cited is the 15-percent in-
crease in Social Security as a, part of the Administration's strategy.
I point out that that was accomplished not as a part of _Administration
strategy but in distinct contravention of that strategythat the Ad-
ministration used all of its influence, and the influence of the White
House is considerable, to hold down Social Security benefitsthreaten-
ing even a veto of the measure. The Secretary of HEW talked al,,,ut
anything over a 6-percent increase as "rocking the boat" and being in-
flationary, although 6 percent barely kept up with the increases in the
cost of living as they affected the elderly.

The 6 percent did not keep up even with the cost of living, if you take
the costs as they affect the elderly who have very high drug costs, medi-
cal costs, and others which are not weighted in the. Bureau of Labor
Statistics Indexthe way they are weighted in the actual experience of
the elderly.

And it comes out that the increases in Social Security, in which a
number of the members of these committees had a distinct, part, have
only been able to be achieved and written into the Social Security pro-
gram by attaching them to other pieces of legislationwhich (lid not
make it possible for the President to exercise his veto. The latest one
was the 10-percent across-the-board increase which was passed on
the 15th of this month ; it had to be tied to the debt ceiling bill, a
matter of vital fiscal importance to the Government. This made it im-
possible for the President to carry ont his veto threat.

-While the Secretary of HE-W was talking about a 6-percent increase
as being most desirable, in order to get this emergency 10-percent in-
creasewhich the Congress had virtually pledged to the elderly when
the big Social. Security bill-at -the end of last year got caught in the
legislative logjamit had to be tied to another piece of legislation. We
are wondering if this so-called strategy of aid to the senior citizens is
one that can only be carried out by this kind of action.

REALINEMENT OP PRIORITIES

Now turning to page 4," I talk about the so-called either/or
psychology which, to us, is very distressing; the idea that the needs of

*See p. 45, this hearing.
**See p. 46, this hearing,
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the elderly must be pitted against the. needs of the younger people
of this country. We feel that we have had enough divisiveness, that
what we, need really is to bring the families and the generations of our
society together and not sayas lies been said in the highest levels of
Governmentthat enough lies been done for the elderly, and we now
have to do more for the youngas if it, were either/or. We believe it
must not be either/or, it lots to be both /and.

The National Council of Senior Citizens. consistently in represent-
ing the needs and positions and attitudes of its members who are
parents and grandparents, lies said that we do not want. to be a speeia
interest group if, by special interest, it is meant that we are a group
pressing our own needs and our own interests in competition with
those of the younger generation. What kind of grandparents woidd
we be if we wanted to forward our programs and our welfare at the
expense of our children and our grandchildren ?

When we tight for Social Security legislation and improvement, we
want them across the board for the younger survivors, the widows, t he
children, the people who are still in school, the dependents of families
where the breadwinner has (lied or iS disabled. We press for tlio,;e
across-the-board increases, as well as for that portion of the Social
Security Act which provides pensions in old age.

We are particularly distressed about the fact, that in citing the care
for the elderly at the cost, of the young, that the trust fund expendi-
tures are lumped in with all others. These funds conic wholly from flue
contributions of the worker and his employerand all of it is con-
sidered a part of the wage cost. Therefore. it trust fund to which people
have contributed through their working years, to limp this in as a
part of the Government expenditure and then say that this has to be
cut back, in order that you can do something for the youth, is some-
thing particularly distressing to us.

STRUCTURE OF THE WHITE HOTISE CONFERENCE

On page 5''' I detail some of the positions of the administration with
respect to these various programs, the programs whose needs you had
dramatically presented to you this morning.

Let me turn now to some of the concerns that we, have about the
structure of the White House Conference and sketch some of the fears
that we have about the way in which the administration appears to us
to be using the White House Conference for partisan political purposes.

Nov I happen to be a member of the planning board of the. Con-
ference and I have attended every meeting. I am going to attend an-
other meeting tomorrow. The very first meeting of this board, which
was held last October, I attended, participated and made suggestions.

After some further delay I got the copy of the minutes of this meet-
ing; and I was shocked and amazed that with the minutes of the meet-
ing was a 10- or 12-page mimeographed statementall about what this
administration was doing for the elderlyciting these increases in
Social Security, with utter disregard to the legislative facts and the
legislative historya pure piece of propaganda. for the administration.
I objected to this being included and distributed to all of the members
of the board.

*Sec p. 46. this hearing.
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Now, I aiu Aware of the fact that this White House Conference is
being conducted under a Republican administration; but 1 was also
member of the planning board for the White House Conference that
was conducted early in 1961, and the planning for which was done in
1059 and 1960. That was also under a Republican administration; but,
as a member of the planning board and as a member of the executive
committee of that planning board in 1959 and 1960, I cannot recall
that there was anything like this kind of political emphasis on the
structurethe planning and the program NV1 I i ell we see now.

Srutcrintr, OF TECHNICAL CommrrrEns

I would cite particularly-, as I do in my paper on page 6, the struc-
ture of the technical committees. These were long delayed. We made,
nominations for memberships on these technical committees. People
who had had years of experience as technicians under the civil service
of the United States were flatly turned down. These people were turned
down not for lack of technical competence but because they did not
pass the White House political screening.

Let me cite, as an example, the technical committee on transporta-
tion. I have the whole roster here, and I have the roster of all of them.
The chairman of the committee on transportation is the president of
an automobile insurance company. Now anybody that is driving an
automobile and has had trouble with the insurance' company can
wonder, today, what expertise the president of an automobile insur-
ance company has in the problem of transportation. He knows how to
collect premiums and he knows how to invest those premiums to the
advantage of the insurance company; but most of them are particu-
larly lacking in knowledge of the needs of the elderly for transporta-
tion. If you go down through. this whole list of this committeeyou
will find no one that reflects the consumer's point of view and the
problems of transportationas they affect older people.

Now, our senior citizens' clubs in some 20 cities have negotiated re-
duced bus and subway fares and so forth. one of those people are on
this committee. In the labor movement there is a transport workers
union, there are several railroad unions, there are automobile workers,
there are unions of bus drivers. Wouldn't any of these people have
known at least as much about the problem of transportation as the
president of an automobile insurance company? Yet none of these is
represented.

()EJECTION TO ALLOCATION OF DELEGATES AMONG STATES

If we go down the structure of the delegates we have two objections
which we have raised. One is thatin the allocation of delegates among
States, and the pattern that was proposedprovided for a great pre-
ponderance of delegates from the sparsely settled and rural areas of
the country. Now this is under reconsideration. Recommendations will
be up before our board tomorrow, and we will see how far we get with
the restructuring of that. As an example, the way it is now structured,
it would provide one delegate for every 500 older people from Alaska
and one for every 20,000 from New York.

*See p. 47 ,this hearing.
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Now we are told that this will be counterbalanced by the delegations
from the Statesfmt we find this is questionable in some States. I cite
here, in my paper, as an example, New York which is divided into
regions so that there are five people to represent 1 million older people
from the city of New York. One million people over age 65 live in the
city of New Yorkthey have five delegates. Some little rural area in
upstate New York, with a few hundred older people, also has five dele-
gates. So we feel that this structuring is out of balance and it is de-
signed to give a preponderance to the rural, and less concent rated areas
of problems, than in the cities and in the center citieswhere so ninny
of the problems of the elderly are most acute.

REPRESENTATION FROM NATIONAL ORGANIZATIONS

In the representation from national organizations, our organiza-
tion, which has nearly 3 million members, has two delegates and little
organizations that have a few hundred or a few thousand, at the most,
also have two delegates. But in my mind, more serious than that, the
organizations that have a proprietary and a profit interest in the
elderlythat is like people who run proprietary nursing homes
have the same number of delegates that we have; where there will
be maybe, eventually, millions of our people who have to live in these
wretched nursing homes. Distribution of delegates is not only a quan-
titative matter but a qualitative matter. In this WThite House Con-
ference are those two delegates from profit-seeking nursing home ad-
ministrators to have the same kind of representation that is afforded
millions of potential nursing home residents? I elaborate on this to
some extent in my paper and I hope that these important matters will
get your full attention.

THE FUTURE OF THE OLDER AMERICANS ACT

In closing, I talk about the future of the Older Americans Act, and
express the hope that the WThite House Conference will develop some-
thing of a program and sonic new structures for the implementation
in the administration of this very important actin which we had
such high hopes in 1965. I have to make that hope with some reserva-
tion; unless the White House Conference gets some new direction,
unless we can forget the political drive back of its structure and pro-
gram, unless we can get away from White House political clearance
on all the technicians and the expert staff that is supposed to provide
the grist for the mill of the White House Conference. If we cannot
move in a. nonpolitical direction, I have very little hope for it.

REQUEST FOR TASK FORCE OR ADVISORY GROUP

Finally, I suggest, Mr. Chairman, that you and your colleagues
from your committee and from the Subcommittee on Aging of the
Labor and Public Welfare Committee, meeting jointly with you, could
perhaps develop sonic kind of task force or advisory group which
could develop for you some new structuring of positive suggestions
for the administration of the Older Americans Act. We don't have an
answer at this moment. 'We are not happy at all about the way in
which it administratively has been downgradedalmost since the day

5 G
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of its enactment. We do want to find the appropriate place in the
government structure for making this act meaningfulso that it can
carry out the high objectives which the Congress assigned to it %vlien
it was enacted.

Mr. Chairman, this is as brief as I can make it, a summary of my
paper. I hope the summary has not been longer than the paper ! I ap-
preciate the chance to bring it to your attention.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much.
Incidentally-, your recommendations to the. committee. have been

taken very much to heart and we are now looking into the possibil-
ities of doing the very thing that you suggest. Obviously we have got
to, somehow, elevate the administration of programs for the aging so
that they get the attention and the status within the Government that
they deserve. They are not getting it now and they won't get it unless
we take some action.

Mr. CRUIKSHANK. That is good news, Senator.
The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Hutton.

STATEMENT OF WILLIAM It. HUTTON, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR,
NATIONAL COUNCIL OF SENIOR CITIZENS

Mr. HUTTON. May we continue and then we can have questions?
The CHA1R11.LAN. Yes, if you will. If you could summarize your

statement.
?'1r. HUTTON. I submit my statement for the record and will sum-

marize it.
I feel it very necessary, Mr. Chairman, that in all. hearings of this

kind about the Administration on Agingand we have them every
year, watching its deteriorationI think it is necessary to remind our-
selves of what the authors of the original bill felt about it. For -ax- .

ample, the late Senator Pat McNamara of Michigan and the late
Congressman John Fogarty of Rhode Island, when they led this suc-
cessful 1965 legislative campaign, conceived of the Older Americans
Act as a "charter of freedom for older Americans in a youth-oriented
society." That is how they felt.

They saw the Federal agency that was to be established under the
act, the Administration on Aging, "not as just another government
bureau but as an independent Federal agency, adequately financed
and with broad Authority to inspire and promote new and meaningful
programs for the benefit of the elderly and to coordinate existing
programs aimed at providing the elderly with a better life." They
said it all, right there.

Now as early as 1967, which was the first hearing on the deteriora-
tion of the AoA, the former president of the National Council of Sen-
ior Citizens, Mr. John W. Edelmannow president emeritustestified
before another meeting of the Subcommittee on Aging of the Senate
Committee on Labor and Public Welfare, and he described that by
1967, of course, AoA had become a minor cog in that vast conglom-
erate, the Department of HEW.

One year laterin 1968 I came before the same committee and
said it had gone further down the drain. At that time, incidentally, we
supported an amendment drafted by the former chairman of the Sen-
ate Special Committee on Aging which was going to require that the
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Commissioner On Aging should report direct ly to the Secretary of
HEW instead of reporting. to the Director of the Social Reim bi
timi Service which was further down the list.

In our testimony then, We tOhl Sena tor I farrison Williams that al-
though we Were glad to see he recognized the difficulties which AoA
was experiencing, we didn't think that any.change of location within
I I KW, within that chain of command, was going to do any good; be-
cause, in this city, as you well know, the bureaucracy measures the
priority and commitment clue any issue in direct proportion to the
volume of funds appropriated or otherwise managed by the agency.

PUNY APPROPRIATIONS FOR AoA

Now, the annual appropriations for AoA have not amoinited to more
than $1.51) for all the people over 65 in this country or, if you want to
really count older Americans, people over 55, that is 75 cents a person.
Now. with such puny appropriations it is obvious that AoA has no
clout at all in the bureaucracy and it probably won't have for a very,
very long time.. The Social Security Administration handles trust
funds spending nearly $30 billion a year: that is a thousand times as
much.

There are more billions which are spent by the SRS on its various
programs such as welfare and Medicaid. There is very little hope for
AoA under these circumstances. It, is easy to understand, Mr. Chair-
man, why AoA has never been able to interest the close attention of any
one. of the Secretaries of HEW since. that. act was enacted.

The. CHAIMMAN. What is your solution, Mr. Hutton ?

SOCI.11, SECURITY SERYTC'ES T)E1'.11'MF.NT

Mr. Hurox. I um not sure. We are, not. sure. There are vast changes
taking place. For example, the Social Security Administration seems
to be virtually certain of taking over the older and adult. welfare
categories. It. would seem to be reasonable, for the Social Security Ad-
ministration to brinp- in the. Administration on Aging and it would
cover a whole section of older people. The Social Security 'Admin-
istration has always had clout with the Secretary of HEW.

The CHAIRMAN. Attach it to the Social Security Administration ?
Mr. HurroN. Perhaps a Social Security Services Department. I

am not. sure what the answer is. but I am sure, if you follow the sugges-
tion of having a task force of people who are desperately interested
in this matter, people of good will of all parties sitting down to-
p-ether, I am sure we could come up with an answer. The fact is that
we know where. AoA is right now; subsumed right at the bottom
of the totem pole in SRS, it. is only one step away from the street.

The next thing is it goes out altogether. It does seem to me, that
maybe that. is what in the minds of some of the people who are plan-
ping on cutting this back.

TITLE III FUNDS SHOULD BE INCREASED

Now, I did want to say one other thing. We believe. that the
funds available under the title III formula, under that formula grant
program, should be increased, not reduced. Frankly, as you heard
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this morning, we have only begun to interest the States in programs
for the elderly. Just a very small start has been made. The States
cannot. find sufficient Money, themselves, to undertake the wide range
of cominunity programs such as information and referral services,
senior center programs, special transportation service in other words,
all tlieso areas are where money must be given under the title V rant
program.

We must also admit that the cli'ortS to date, limited by shortage
or funds, have done little to bring nearer to achievement. the wonder-
ful objectives which are in the preamble of the Older Americans Act.

llre have felt that moving Foster Grandparent, which is one of the
sup.passtions, over to the new IISVP program will be very, very difficult
ainolig other things. Here is a program which is a work- oriented pro-
gram, they are paid per hour and a lot of older people-4,000 people,
mostly older ladiesare just keeping body and soul together doing
a job which they love to doworking with childrenbut, at the same
time, it. is just keeping their heads above water. That $20 or $:l0 a
week is terribly important to them. It is a work proram.

As a matter of fact, Greenlei12,11 Associates, the independent limo
which '.vas called in, in 196(i, to look at the program. interviewed most,
of the so- called foster grandparents and said that most of them were
looking for a job. Of course they were, also wanting to help children.
T rommented in my statement, Mr. Chairman, that even the current
Commissioner on Aging would have a very tough problem to go to
those dear older ladies and tell them that thevwho are doing this
job because they need the moneymay have to give up their jobs to
make way for other people. who don't. need the money if they trans-
ferred Foster Grandparent to a. voluntary program as they are try-
ing to do. The voluntary program will pay only their lunch money and
their money traveling to and from work. This is a very difficult
situation.

Congress, in all its votes on the Older Americans Act., has showed
and declared itself in a remarkably bipartisan way with unanimous
support. It must be just. as frustrating to you of the senate and to the
people in the House who believe in this thing, to see the congressional
intent being so blatantly ignored. We feel that sonic effort has to he
made. or the. thing will go right, down the drain, and we, will be set
bark years in this. program. As a matter of fart, we believe that on
the, question of aging the. administration has developed a new credi-
bil ity gap. We don't really believe that they really mean what. they say.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
(The prepared statement follows) :

PREPARED STATEMENT OF WILLIAM H. HUTTON
Mr. Chairman : Every time there has been au effort in recent years to determine

what was happening to the Administration on Aging, it has become very neces-
saryat the very beginningto iecall how the authors of the Older Americans
Act felt about their bill.

The late Senator Patrick V. McNamara of Michigan and the late Congressman
John Fogarty of Rhode Island led the successful 1.965 legislative campaign and
conceived it as a "charter of freedom for older Americans in a youth-oriented
society."

They saw the federal agency that was to he established under the Actthe
Administration on Aging"not as just another government bureau but as an
independent federal agency, adequately financed and with broad authority to
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inspire and promote new and meaningful programs for the benefit of the elderly
and to coordinate existing programs aimed at providing the elderly with a
better life."

As early as 1967 the then President of the National Council of Senior Citizens
Mr. ;John W. Edelman (now President Emeritus) testified before the Subcom-
mittee on Aging of the Senate Committee on Labor and Welfare. He deplored
the fact that the Administration on Aging even then.lkad become, hi his words,
"a minor cog in !ilia vast conglomerate the Department of Health, Edueation,
and Welfare."

One year later, in 1968, before the same committee, I testified that AoA had
still further deteriorated. At that time we supported an amendment drafted by
the former Chairman of the Senate Special Committee on Aging requiring that
the Commissioner on Aging of AoA should report directly to the Secretary of
Health, Education, and Welfare instead of to the director of the newly-formed
HEW Social and Rehabilitation Service.

In our testimony we said we appreciated Senator Williams' recognition of the
difficult situation being experienced byLAOAbut we said we were not optimistic
that any change of location wAhin the HEW chain of command was going -to-.
do any good. In this city, the bUreaucracy measures the priority and commitment
due any issue, in direct proportion to the volume of funds appropriated or other-
wise managed by the agency. The annual appropriations for AoA have not
amounted to more than one dollar and fifty cents for each American over 65
only 75 cents a year when you properly count our older Americansthose over 55.

With such puny appropriations it is not surprising that AoA has lacked clout
in the bureaucracy of government.

The Social Security Administation handles trust funds spending near 30 billion
dollars a yearthat's a thousand times as much as AoA.

More billions are spent on the aged for welfare and Medicaid through appro-
priate divisions of the Social and Rehabilitation Service.

What hope then, can we possibly have for achieving the McNamara-Fogarty
dream? AoAsince the very beginninghas been unable to excite the close
interest of any Secretary of Health, Education, and Welfareand that's not
surprising.

And if AoA has not excited the interest of the Secretary of the department of
government in which it is located, how can we even expect it to Ithve any influence
over other agencies of government?

If we are really honest with ourselves wouldn't we have to agree that a puny
independent commission, low on operating funds, even if operated under the
auspices of the White House, might have equally poor response from regular
line agencies of government when trying to stimulate them into programs for
aging?

The dilemma in which we find ourselves is not one which can be solved by
holding an annual Senate Committee hearing to determine the latest stage of
deterioration of AoA,

This latest dismemberment, including cutback in funds and reorganization,
most probably will amount to the final "coup-de-grace"---unless Congress does
something about it,

From the observations made by my colleague "Air. Cruikshank, I'm sure you
realize that the National Council of Senior Citizens is concerned that the present
Administration seems perfectly prepared to preside over the eventual dissolution
of the Administration on Aging.

And unless there are unforeseen reorganizational changes in the current plans
for the 1971 White House Conference, you can be sure the November 29Decem-
ber 2 conclave will not do much to solve the problems of AoA.

For in truth it is not just AoAbut, generally speaking, most of the problems
of aging, which are being neglected by the current Administration. And it is not
merely a benign neglect.

Both Democratie.and Republican Achninistmtions had neglected the growing
problems of older Americans before the McNamara-Fogarty bill and the Medi-
care bill of 1965.

With the passage of the Older Americans Act, and the ringing promise of its
wonderful preamble. informed members of the senior citizens movement began
to feel rising expectations that America, the public and the Congress, were be-
ginning to care.

In this area, members of the Congress demonstrated a remarkable degree of
nou-partisanship. The votes for improvement have been unanimous. But the

GO
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unanimit y of the Congress is tieing matched by the singular determination of
the present Administration to deny programs for the elderly as being incom-
patible With its theories against categorical aid.

That is why. Mr. Chairman. we suggest that yon, Senator Church, and you,
Senator Eagleton, jointly appoint a Task Force or Advisory Commit tee charged
with examining all the alternatives :Ind to develop recommendations almut the
future of AoA.

Though AoA has haul an Advisory Council of its 011.11 it has rarely met in
recent years. Its agendas have net been set up by the staff to encourage any
soul-searching by the Advisory Council members on the future of AoA.

And there are some serious decisions to be made about the proper location
of AoA. so it will have the most influence on policy ; about its work with the
states and about its stimulation and operation of federal programs to help older
Americans live more meaningful and satisfying lives.

The National Council of Senior Citizens is reacly to.work with any Task Force
you might set up to discuss these problems and come up with recommendations.

We are not at all sure yet where AoA should be located to do the most good
but we are convinced that its current location at the bottom of the totem pole in
Social Rehabilitation Services in utterly meaningless. One more step and it will
be out in the street.

There are increasing signs that the Social Security Administration is going
to take over the administration of the so-called "adult-categories" of welfare.
Perhaps a g6iid Case can be made for putting AoA. in an expanded Social Security
Services department. Perhaps the Task Force we suggest might investigate this
and other possibilities.

Regarding the work with the states, we believe that the funds available under
the Title III formula grant program should be increased, not reduced. We have
only begun to interest the states in programs for the elderly. The states cannot
find sufficient money themselves to undertake the wide range of community
programssuch as information and referral services, senior center programs,
special transportation services, etc.

Tinder the Title IV grant program we must also admit that the efforts to date,
limited by shortage of funds, have done little to bring nearer to achievement
the declared objectives for Older Americans as outlined in the Act's preamble.

Let me make our position clear with regard to one important areathe
question of employment programs.

In 1968 when AoA proposed an amendment to the Act to provide "Service Roles
in Retirement" we registered our opposition. It is our view that if any standard
employment program is created with government funds it should be under the
Labor Department, the agency best equipped by motivation and experience to
administer employment programs.

We are aware that the Office of Economic Opportunity has operated employ-
ment programs with anti-poverty fundsbut I'm sure we all agree this agency
was set up to be a front line outpost in the war on poverty and that its function-
ing as an administrator of employment programs is secondary to its mission of
developing new tactics in the war on poverty.

On the other hand the 'U.S. Departments of Labor and of Health, Education
and Welfare are permanent government agencies with representatives in the
President's cabinet. Each has well defined areas of service. Manpower and
employment fall squarely within the jurisdiction of the Labor Department.

Accordingly the National Council of Senior Citizens has low,' felt uneasy about
the Foster Grandparents program administered by the AoA for over four years.
1 told this committee in 1908 we considered the Foster Grandparents program
first and foremost an employment program. It employs some 4,000 elderly people
(largely women) to give two hours personal attention five days a week to insti-
tutionalized children.

In June 1965 when the then anti-poverty chief Sargent Shriver announced the
program in testimony befor the Senate Special Committee on Aging he said :
"We think this program will give a chance to a substantial number of the aged
poor to take them out of poverty, to give them a sense of participation in some-
thin., that is important and to help solve a serious social problem." An evaluation
of the Poster Grandparent program in 1900 by Greenleigh Associates of NOW
York, Chicago and San Francisco said that the large majority of elderly who
applied for employment under this program did so to increase their income and
to be gainfully employed.

Now, as you may know, they wish to transfer this program to the R.S.V.P.
program which is strictly a "volunteer" program as opposed to an employment
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program paying regular wages for hours workedwhich the Foster Grand-
parents program now does.

R.S.V.P. hopefully will appeal to those elderly who need subsistence less than
.tlag need tlictlitcrapy of some meaningful activity to keep them busy and feeling
neilded22kfiotypig they will be helping' people in their community. R.S.V.P.
however, provide lunch money and the cost of transportation to the job for all
volunteers.

I can personally see no way in which this Foster Grandparents program can
he transferred to R.S.V.P. unless AoA changes the present character of the pro-
grain. They will need to Warn those now employed in Foster Grandparents (be-
cause they need the money)that they may have to give lip their jobs and he
replaced by volunteers (who don't need the money). That's not a very pleasant
assignment even for the U.S. Commissioner on Aging who seems to he trying
to organize himself out of a job. However, even if AoA is permitted to die. Com-
missioner Martin can continue in his other job as Special Assistant to the Presi-
dent on Aging.

The argument that more senior citizens will be able to volunteer for R.S.V.P.
programs as they are freed from poverty through boosts in Social Security bene-
fits wonld make people laugh if they didn't hurt too much as it is.

There are millions of elderly living in povertythey :ire the only group not
moving out of poverty.They desperately need another 25% boost on top of the
10% they are scheduled to get delivered in Juneif the elderly are going to begin
to get what might be described as an adequate benefit.

With livings costs rising as fast as they are, it will he a very long time before
the improvement in government maintenance programs can be reflected in vastly
increased numbers of volunteers for community services programs.

Even with the best explanation it seems clear to us the ACIA budget has been
cut about $3 millionabout 10%. Because of the 5% increase in the cost of liv-
ing the effect is a 15% reduction in resources.

We read the testimony of the Administration spokesmen who appeared
March 10 before a committee of the other body. If you have read that testimony
you will realize this Administration has a new and growing credibility gap on
its hands.

How can the Administration say it is interested in helping old people Nvlien
it persistently works against these programs and continued to cut back on appro.,
Priations although the number of our elderly is growing every year. Rhetoric
will not help a poor older person decide whether he should give up some food this
week in order to pay for the prescription drugs his doctor says he should get in
order to smother his cruel arthritis pains. Rhetoric alone will not achieve any
of the objectives for Older Americans which were enacted unanimously by Con-
gresS in 1965.

But as Congress declared itself in such a bi- tisan way on the need for the
Older Americans Act and the need for "an op g agency to be designated as
the Administration on Aging"it must he ex ely frustrating for members
of the Senate, and the House, to see Congressiona intent so blatantly ignored.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much, Mr. Hutton.
I am going to defer first to Senator Hartke and then to Senator Pell

who has not had a chance to ask any questions yet this morning and then
I will have a few questions.

. Senator HARTKE. First, let me say I think both of these gentlemen
have a long track record of performance for the senior citizens. I think
it should not go unnoticed that no man has succeeded Nelson Crud:-
shank in making progress in this Medicare program, for which this
Nation is indeed grateful ; even in its limited operation, as it is today,
and as much as it is being cut backeven in terms of the service which
is going to be offered.

"We remember when we put in the Medicare program ; we had 01)
clays of hospitalization, and, as you call attention to in your statement,
there is an effort. now to cut even the 00 days back to 14 days. You know.
for people who are old. 00 days in most cases is too short. I don't know
about the rest of the Senators ; but I know, personally, that, I just re-
ceive message after message, "What happens after the GO clays is over ?"
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The time has run outand von still have to km to the hospital. You
SiCkileSS is a very Peculiar item tor everY"er esiaHaliY for

old people; it just. does not seem to cut oil' when the money quits.

NEQuEs FOR SOCLAL SEcunrry

might point out, I notice, Mr. Hutton, you asked tor 25-percent
increase in Social Security. 1 really think that is too small:

Mr. licrrox. Thank you, sir. I ant ready to amend in uhscrvation
any time.

Senator IIAnTKE. Let me ask you, can you really lied enou:21 support
in the Congress for a 20-percent increase, which should be on the. books
right now, before we add the cost-of-living increase ? Do you I hink
you can.

Mr. Ifurrox. Our program is such last year we asked for Si -percent
increase in Social Security. That was last year. We got 15. We have
now gotten 10 and now we are looking for that 25.

Senator HAirE.E. The fact remains, as you know, that you talk about
how much you can change some of these things. The fact remains that
the $100 .minimum was cut back to, what. $70.46. Isn't that right ?

Mr. CRUM:SHANK. Yes.
Senator HAirrim Do you know of any person who can get by on

$70.40 a. month?
Mr. HurroN. No, sir.
Senator HARTKE. Then they go on welfare.
Mr. Hurrox. Yes.
Senator HARTKE..All right. Here we have two different adminstra-

tions. This is $70.40; and then he goes over to welfare, and demeans
himself, and says, you know, "I am just too poor; I still have to be
paid." So we are paying it out of two different pockets; but, we are still
giving the person a minimum paymentnot enough to make a decent
living.

Do you not really think, if this country was sincere, it would say
to a person when he reaches 65 years plus 1 day, "At least you ought
to have an income half of what you had when you were 65 years old?"

Arr. HurroN. Yes, sir.

SOCIAL SECURITY FUND AccumuLATioN--$37 BILLION

Senator HARTKE. You talk about how to change the Administration
on Aging. You know, there is one way in which you could do this very
easily; and you could have a little bit more money than you have now.
We have an accumulation in the Social Security fund. We have been
overcharging people, they all know that; they don't mind. We. have
accumulated $37 billion, and it would be $50 billion, if we had not
postponed this last amount. Thirty-seven billion.

Now just to give you an idea of $37 billionif you spent $4 million
every hour of the cThy, 24 hours ti clay, 7 days a week, 365 clays a. year,
you would have to spend it at that rate. That is how much money is in
that fundup and above what is necessary to pay the people. The
interest is drawing the lowest rate of interest in the Government, and
we, are helping to pay for the war in Vietnam, out of the Social Security
fund, after allwith that low- interest rate. [Applause.]

6 3
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I just NV:1 a to make, this suggestion here. lf you take. the interest,
on the, accumulated fund, and devote the interest. Out of the Social
Security fond to the Administration on Aging: this would have, at. the
rate, of G percent, interestwhich is not unreasonable in this day and
ageit would provide S2.2 billion a year, compared to the present
amount of $29 million. We always have to keep in mind there is 1,000
million in a billion. So $2.1 billion.

LET SOCIAL SECURITY FUND INTEREST PAY

I would hope that you would give some consideration to advocating
a program of saying : "Let's take the interest from the Social Security
fund, which is paid in there for the benefit of the elderly, and devote
that money to the Administration on Aging." Thereby they won't have
to worry about having a direct appropriation. Just take the interest,
every yearand they will have enough to go on.

Mr. Hurrox. I would like to think there are some discussions on this
in the Senate Finance Committee, Senator IIARTKE.

Senator HARTKE. I tell you, the Senate Finance Committee has not
always been considered to be the most liberal, in its approach toward
the problems of the aging. I am on that committee and I will do all I
can, I assure you of that.

Mr. HurroN. Thank you.
The CIIAIRMAN. Senator Pell.
Senator PELL. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
This is my first time here. May I just say how happy I am to be

here under your chairmanship. I think what a great job you are doing,
in trying to point up to the public the fact that conditions seem to be
getting worse for our older citizens while at. the same time the Admin-
istration is spending less money.

Along that line I am delighted with these particular witnesses be-
cause I think my own State played a role in their funding through
Congressman Fogarty.

NUMBER OF POOR Is INCREASING

Yesterday I think there was a. newspaper report that the actual num-
ber of the poor is increasing rather than decreasing. Did you read that
report?

Mr. Hurrox. This is true, sir. In the last year, 1960, for which
figures are available, there ate 200,000 more people over 65 living under
the poverty level than there were the previous year. So this is the
only group, the aging, the older people above 65, who are not moving
out of poverty. All the other groups are, the aging are not.

Senator PP,r,L. Now what percentage of the elderly are receiving Fed-
eral services such as Meals-on-Wheels or the Senior Aides? Do you
have this figure available? Is that percentage increasing or decreasing
of our older citizens receiving Federal help ?

Mr. I-TuroN. I think it is decreasing. For example, the Senior Aides
program which the National Council has had for 3 years is funded oy
the Department of Labor. This year it has been refunded again hut

el
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at exactly the level, for example, of last, year. Of course, costs have
gone up; there is a 5-percent increase in living costs. So 'in fact, we
are getting precisely the same money as we got last year but we will be
able to do less with it, so that particular program is going down and
this is true of nearly all the programs. There is no more money being
spent.

Mr. Cl ZUIKSHANK. You are aware, I am sure, Senator, that the per-
centage here never was high; that these programs of the, type you
mentioned, the Meals-on-Wheels, Were never more than experimental
pilot programs and they have never even attempted to meet the prob-
lem in its broader dimensions.

THIRTY-SEVEN PERCENT POVERTY-STR1CKEN ARE OLDER AMERICANS

Mr. Hurrox. Perhaps look at it this way, Senator. Older people
make up 87 percent, of all the people who live in poverty in this country.
Thirty-seven percent. The programs for the elderly of the Office of
Economic Opportunity or antipoverty programs have never spent
more than $1.50 or 2 percent, and on our manpower programs the num-
ber of people who are unemployed below the age of 45 and the number
of people who are unemployed between 55 and over are about the
same, but for the manpower programs below the age of 45 there are
66 percent, of our manpower programs in dollar amounts and for pro-
grams for people over 55 only 4 percent in dollar amounts. Those are
1970 figures.

Senator PELL. Iii other words, while the number of our poor senior
citizens have been increasing under this present administration, at the
same time the relative amount of -hinds is being cut back?

Mr. Hui-fox. That is correct.
Senator Pl:LL. How do you account for that? What is the political

reasons?
Mr. Hurfox. Other priorities, Senator, and apparently we are not

strong enough. We cannot get through to the administration.
Senator PELL. It will take more than a Conference on Aging at the

White House which will be a whole lot of words. The problem is to put
the dollars where the months are, and this is, I am afraid, where you
have a very real job to do.

T don't, think the general public realizes, speaking in relative terms,
the lot of our senior citizens is getting- worse at almost the same speed
that the money being spent on them is reduced.

Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
The CuAnntAx. Thank yon, Senator Pell.
Do you gentlemen see any reason why there ought to be in this

country Old Age. Assistance, welfare programs for people 65 and over ?
Should we not have a retirement program that is adequate so that
older people don't, have to go on -welfare? Was that not what Social
Security was supposed to he when it was inaugurated back in Franklin
Roosevelt's time.?

Mr. CRIHKSHANTC. Yes, that is eorrect, Senator.
The CHAIRMAN. The idea was that when a person had contributed

all through his life and had come to the age of retirement that then

no -21:1--71 1---5
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he could retire with an entitlement under Social Security that would
permit him to live in dignity and above the poverty level. Was that
not the idea?

CRUIKSHANK. Yes. Of Course in the original Social Security
Act there was the original title I which was Old Age Assistance but
that was stated. We go back to the history of the act and we read the
reports of the committees of the House and Senate. That was sup-
posed to be, a residual and a gradually disappearing program but that
objective has never been attained.

In 1965 I remember the very extensive Social Security amendments
that were made in that year. A large part of the argument and the
support, for it was that if you raised these benefits, \\ inch we did Vei,y
extensively at that time, that the need for public assistance would
decline. It did for a while but then other factors came in and the
welfare aspect, of the program has become larger instead of smaller.

Now certainly not as large as it \void d be without, the Social Security
propTam, without Social Security insurance, hut, I think we are at
a place now where we need to re-examine those, original objectives. I
think we hal,* to come to a place where people who do not have a
wage record, which under' the Social Security -formula gives them an
adequate level of living, we have to recognize that there is a right to an
income aside from the right that they have established by their wage
records and we must meet this as a right and without the indignity
of a means test.

INFLArrioN--Tny; I3tG R 0 IM wn

The CfrAnimAx. It seems to me that'the whole program has fallen
down, or the big robber has been inflation through the years. Since
the program is tied to earnings and many of the older people were
earning their money hack in the thirties and the early part of the
forties, when they were getting what, would now seem to he very
small wages, are now being paid their benefits on the basis of those
very small wages. So the objective of an adequate, decent retirement;
under Social Security has never been realized.

Mr. CRUIKSTTANK. That is correct.
The. CHATIrmAN. I think inflation has been largely the reason. -Rut

I agree with you, I clon't see why we could not, through the Social
Security System, make certain not only that the person gets his entitle-
ment based upon what ho paid in ; but, if his total income. is such that
he has to live beneath the poverty level that lie could get a supplemental
payment as a part, of his Social Security check that would bring his
total income up to a level of decency.

Mr. CRUTKSHANK. Our neighbors to the. north have done much that
kind of thing. In Canada everybody over 65 years of age gets a basic
payment, then he gets a social security on top of that based upon his
wage record. Now if he is not in need, that basic payment is recovered
by income tax on a progressive income tax basis. Thus the whole busi-
ness of a. means test and all is avoided and everybody has an under-
writing of their need.
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The CHAIRMAN. There ought to be a way we could accomplish this
objective, too, in this country as rich as we are.

Thank you very much, gentlemen.
HurroN. Thank you.

MI.'. CRUIKSIIANK. Thank you, gentlemen, for the opportunity of
being here.

The. ComamAx. Next on the schedule is a panel of nutrition project
directors: Mrs. Ruth Braver, Chicago: Mrs. Regina Fannin, Olive
Hill Ky. ; and Mr. Edward .1. Kramer, N ew York City.

Do you wish to come forward, please. I understand you have offered
to cooperate with the committee and keep your own statements limited
to 5 minutes each. I want to express my appreciation for that.

PANEL NrrarrioN Pno.rEcT DinEcTons

STATEMENTS OF RUTH V. BRAVER, CHICAGO; REGINA FANNIN,
OLIVE HILL, KY.; AND EDWARD 3'. KRAMER, NEW YORK CITY;__
ACCOMPANIED BY PHILLIP GOFF, CHICAGO

Mrs. 13nAvr.a. I would also like to introduce Mr. Phillip Goff, a
participant in our program.

The CHAIRAtAx. How do you do,Mr. Go 11.
Mrs. BRAVER. I think nutrition is great. but I know you are getting

hungry and so is everyone else.
Well, in the interest of time we, too, have decided to put forth a

few points and hopefully you will read what we have stated. I didn't
think that you would take issue with ifie if I very respectfully used
chapter 5, verse G, the phrase "Blessed are they which do hunger and
thirst after righteousness for they shall be filled. What we ask is,
filled with what?

CrucAoo Paomot Fon 3,000 Er.or.m.v To BE TERMINATED

We have in our program in Chicago over 3,000 elderly people who
have found a great deal of both enjoyment and a fulfillment of their
food and nutritious needs. We are here to discuss the fact, of which
you are aware, that as a research and demonstration program we are
due to be terminatedthe Chicago programs June 28; the New York
one, unfortunately, in 2 weeks: and the Kentucky one, June 24.

I would like to direct your attention to the amendments of the
Older Americans Act of 1060, in which one of the stated purposes is,
that for State offices to create an office of aging, they must achieve
certain things; and one of them is the use of immediate benefit from
proven research and knowledge which can sustain and improve health
and happiness.

Now, our contention is that if corporate management can utilize and
understand the value of research and demonstrationor research and
development as they call itdiscard those things and products which
are not profitable and pick up the profitable one and use it, I want to
know why we cannot do as much for the elderly? It is that aspect to
which we a re directing our specific plea.

How you go about it is the job of the distinguished Senators and
people on this committee; unfortunately, it is your job. We can only
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tell you what the need is. I would like to have the other members, or
the other (Erectors, talk a little, bit about their program and the per-
haps you can ask questions of Mr. Gott'. We have been very careful
about. Federal funds and have brought only one person out of the
.three. programs.

MATcuiNo or $173.000 A VA TLA BLE

I WOU1 d like, to also state, that in question 2 which the committee
addressed to us, that despite the financial stress the city of Chicago is
inand you are all aware of the situation in the citiesthey have
made a full counnitment this past year of $173.000 in matching funds
to the. Federal Government. I don't know how many others have done
th:it sort of thing.

We have projc::ted the use of whatever city and Federal surplus
we have. and I have (Weil written myself out of a job so that we can
continue this program until, hopefully, some legislation will be forth-
coming: since. as an on-going program, we feel that we can pick up
our new legislation much easier than if we start. What I am trying
to say is. that we have not looked to Washington to solve all our ills.

We have utilized community resources we, have had other agencies
giVe us their housing, to give us their program staff wherever possible.
'1Ve have also convinced a national union that they should subsidize
the program for themselves. That is how valuable they have found
the, program to be.

Now I (lout want to take up any more time. Many of my other state-
ments aro in the paper.

The,' Cii A IRMA N. Thank you very much.
(The prepared statement follows;)

PREPARED STATEMENT OF RUTH V. BRAVER

-Blessed are they which do hunger and thirst after ighteousness,
for they shall be filled"With What?

I am Ruth C, Braver, Director of the Nutrition Program for Older Adults of
the Division for Senior Citizens in the City of Chicago's Department of Human
Resources. This Program is one of 31 Research and Demonstration Projects
funded under Title IV by the Office of the Administration on Aging. Social and
Rehabilitation Services, Department of Health, Education and Welfare. This
third and. perhaps final year, is funded on a matching basis by the City of
Chicago,* which despite its own budgetary straits. eonlirms the City's concern
for its 500.000 elderly citizens over 65. The Chicago Program is the only project
which functions on a city-wide basis. Its stated purpose and goals have been to
promote a food distribution and social support program \\*itil the following broad
objectives :

1. To raise the nutrition level and general well-heing of Chicago's elderly:
2. To test techniques of city-wide distribution of nutritious meals at' low

cos r.
3. To strengthen and expand existing social and educational services for

the elderly ;
4. To provide employment and volunteer opportunities for the elderly ;
5. To secure research information on the social and dietary habits of

elderly people so that findings are applicable locally, regionally and
nationally. t

*5970-71 Budget : $340.475 (Foileral--$173.239. City$172.239. Iii 1irert Rio: ;.i)Gnl.
tDatit collection 011 :t N:111011:11 basis administered by isnhi Iteseareh Instituio. rhat,-

Nvorth. California. 'Two studies locally : "Program Iei & Evaluation. 19ilc:--1070-,
"l'aeto:.s Associated with Suevessful Service Programs : rtilization of it Nutrition. Program
for Senior Citizens Living in l'uhlie Housing-. (In Process)

4',tt
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It is our feeling that we have demonstrated the feasibility and advisability of
all of the above-stated objectives.

From the time the program was implemented in the field, March 1909, the
number of participants has increased from 1,009 to 3,589. Between March 1909
and Deeember 1909, 93,309 meals were served, From July 1970 to February 1,
1971, 119,911 meals were served. In my judgment, an additional 2,500 to 3,000
elderly participants could be involved if funds were available. The cost of a meal
to the participants, depending on their laconic, is 450, 650 or 800. In no way does
the project operate as a food maintenance program, but rather as an effort to
deliver atractive nutritious meals in settings conducive to socialization for the
elderly.

In selecting the sites, throughout the city economic use has been made of estab-
lished community agencies and organizations for the housing of the nutrition
program. Wherever possible the services of established senior centers, Golden
Age Clubs' and other special programs for the elderly are utilized. In addition,
the program has developed and utilized nutrition-and consumer education and
community resources in the area of health screening and information regarding
these services.

A great deal of research exists in the area of problems of the aged. as well as
experts more qualified to speak of these problems than I. What 1 would like to
address myself to. as a social scientist and public administrator, is the feasi-
bility and impact of our program on the elderly. Too often, research and dem-
onstration projects become academic. I do not mean to discredit or minimize the
importance of contemporary gerontological research. What I would like to see
is an increased interest in helping the elderly now. They represent one of the
most vulnerable groupsthose in late maturity who continue to experience loss
of meaningful roles, diminished incomes and an awareness of their ineffec-
tiveness to control their environment. We have an opportunity to do something
about changing these conditions. Adequate documentation exists to support
the theory that biological and psychological factors interact to create the with-
drawn, isolated elderly person in poor health. I believe that in some small way
the nutritious meals, socialization and supportive services which we have
been able to extend have served to "brake" the downward spiral of many of
our program participants. Attached are just a few sample letters from
participants."

Only last Friday, I was present at a program site where a group of young
people age 14 and 15 years old were providing dinner companionship and songs
to a group of elderly people. The scene and situation appeared to have the usual
good social service aspectsand so it did. But what ensued between one elderly
participant and a young man of 15 truly typifies the dearth of social contact and
even more, the lack of expectation of attention by many of the elderly. Spe-
cifically, one aged woman, about 73-5, pulled the boy aside and insisted on
placing three dollar bills iu the boy's hand as, with tears in her eyes, she
thanked hits for the joy he and the group had brought to her that evening.
L; was extremely difficult for the boy and myself to explain to her that payment
was neither expected nor needed.

Among the 31 states. variations of this incident could be repeated. Increased
socialization has enabled the elderly to accept help from each other. Where
participants have been ill, the friends that they have made in the program have
brought meals to their apartments. The strength which comes with numbers
has enabled mummy of them to plan for excursions out of their immediate
community.

Although ethnic and early childhood eating patterns cannot easily be changed.
nor should one want to necessarily, the nutrition and consumer education
programs have served in ninny instances to make the elderly more aware of
the value of this information. both to their physical and psychological health
and the best possible use of the few dollars which they allocate for food.

Further validation of this program to the elderly is evidenced by the increas-
ing momentum of community support and requests for the development of
new sites. We must assume that word of mouth and program effectiveness are
responsible. These requests cut across all ethnic and socio - economic backgrounds.
It is important to note that the Nutrition Program while helping the aged poor,
is not regarded as a welfare-handout program despite the fact that more than

a See appendix 2. p. 102.
5 'Retained in committee files.
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CO% of those served fall into the poverty income level by Social Security sl and-
rds. There are, of course, always sonic people who feel that they should pay

Hie least, not the top price per meal. But I'm sure you will agree this attitude
can be found in other groups of our society.

In addressing myself to the impact of the program on the elderly, I believe
there is an important corollaryits impact on the young.

Myourgeneration has been accused all too often by the young of hypocrisy
and false values. Can we in good faith ask respect for the elderly from the
young when we give none? It is interesting to note that when the question of
what to do with the aged single person arises, the very young up to mid-high
school age say "let them live as they want to and where." From senior high
school and upward ( ?) the response is more often "institutionalize the old."

Many of you may remember the fable of the son who put his father out to
live in the stable. When the grandson was commended by his father for bring-
ing a heavy blanket and other comforts to his grandfather, he replied, "Oh father,
I'll do that for you too !"

I, for one, do not believe that social policy priorities should pit youth against
age. Both groups require accommodation for the national health. The legisla-
tive, organizational, bureaucratic. financial methods for implementing such a
policy is "unfortunately" the task of the distinguished members of this Com-
mittee and others like yourselves in the Senate and the Honse. The haste
question remains, what do we want for our aged? What do they want? And.
how are we to develop social policy to these ends?

The forthcoming White House Conference on Aging :Ind the underlying
conununity. county and state forums are steps in the right direction. The
question that comes to my mind is "What will he done with the knowledge
gained?" In the area of nutrition, realistic attention should be given to the
stated needs of :

1. The high cost of food to the elderlymany states tax food purchases:
2. Increased facilities for hot meals served at low cost several days a

week in public places;
3. Pre-packed fortified, frozen meals for the elderly at low cost. with

allowance made for special diets and denture problems ;
4. Home delivered meals;
5. Radio and TV campaigns relative to nutrition and consumer education ;
O. Require State Offices on Aging to implement above with allocation of

funds, particularly if Federal money is in form of bloc grants.
The rationale for trying to develop an alternative to termination of the Nutri-

tion Program was based on :
the demonstrated need of the elderly for the Nntaition Program
optimum possibility of securing funds as an ongoing program if Federal/

State legislation is forthcoming ;
time to enlist community resources sufficient in -number which, together

with some City funds, would keep the program going, albeit with reduced
numbers and services.

With reference to the last point, you may be interested to know that we have
contacted various community agencies and church groups. One union is subsidiz-
ing the cost to its retired members with consultant services from us. Several
church volunteer groups are delivering meals to the homebound and two agen-
cies are evaluating the cost of absorbing the two kosher sites. Even under the
current grant, we have been able to persuade a numher of the host agencies to
absorb part of the program cost. We have not been idle, nor do we look to Wash-
ington to do everything for us.

Regarding another question your Committee has posed"If AoA funding; is
terminated, what will be done to continue a program for those you serve?" I
should like to state that the philosophy of the City of Chicago"I will"has
been put into play ; however, candor requires me to state that faith and persever-
ance may not he enough. A projected estimate for carrying on the program past
the June 2Sth termination date to December 31, 1970 has been prepared. It is
based on the use of whatever Federal/City surplus remains from the current
year's funding. The cash cost of a limited program for the remaining six months
of 1971 less the previously committed City surplus would be approximately $60-,
242.00. If both the Federal and City surplus can be used, the cost for a skeletal
program to the City would be approximately $34.000.00.

However, a program of this scope cannot be maintained without Federal/State
support. Ail our efforts represent tactical delays.
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To quote, if you will excuse me, from H.R. 1:019, "a need exists for programs
to provide the nutritional and social needs of millions of persons aged 6:5 and over
who are unable to overcome the complex and intertwining problems of inadequate
diets. Many of those elderly persons do not eat adequately heed use they cannot
afford to do so, while others who are economically better off do not; eat well be-
cause they lack the skills to select and prepare nourishing. and well balanced
meals, have limited mobility which may impair their capacity to shop and cook
for themselves and have feelings of rejection and loneliness which obliterate the
incentive necessary to prepare and eat a meal alone. These and other physiologi-
cal, psychological, social and economic changes that occur with aging result in a
pattern of Hying which causes malnutrition and further physical and mental de-
terioration." Where this situation is permitted to occur and continue, the drain on
required social, medical and hospital resources would indicate that the failure
to meet the nutritional and social needs of the elderly is a self-defeating action.
Funds should be spent on preventive help programs rather than custodial ones.

What would he the effect on the pregra in participants if the project is not con-
tinued? They'll livehut with increased bitterness, well aware of the low priority
assigned to them by all of us.

Why is it that corporate management accepts the need for research and de-
velopment and utilizes findings which predictably make for a profit'? At the
least. we could equate this with demonstrated means of improving the life of the
elderly.

If the results of this research and demonstration nutrition project is not trans-
lated into policy, why should the money have been spent in the first place?

Specifically, I would ask first, for extension of the project ; and second, a per-
manent solution, legislation with a derpmte appropriation.

We ask for your support in pursuance of the above, failing which our hopes of
maintaining the program are nil and we can anticipate further pleas from the
elderly. They arc capable of learning new ways. More and more, they understand
the need for advocacy. Hopefully, but questioningly, they look to their elected
representatives for a voice.

Respectfully, I take nothing away from St. Matthew and Heaven when I used
his verse as 0 title to my testimony.

"Blessed are they which do hunger and thirst after righteousness, for they
shall be filled." For the needy elderly, I askfilled with what? Rejection or re-
spect? Isolation or integration? Famine or food? Contentiousness or contentment?

Tlmnk you for your interest and this opportunity to speak.

STATEMENT OF EDWARD I. KRAMER, DIRECTOR OF SERVICES TO
THE ELDERLY OF THE HENRY STREET SETTLEMENT URBAN
LIFE CENTER, NEW YORK CITY, N.Y.

Mr. KRAMER. My name is Edward J. Kramer and I am the director
of services to the elderly of the Henry Street Settlement Urban Life
Center in New York City. I also serve as project director for the
Good Companions Food and Nutrition project conducted at the Henry
Street settlement with a grant from the U.S. Department of Health,
Education, and Welfare, Administration on Aging, under title IV of
the Older Americans Actwhich has been discussed today and re-
cently. Because we are discussing the White House Conference, I have
been appointed the chairman of the Region 1 task force in the State
of New York, on health and nutrition.

NIALN MNAL To Br. MissED BY 150 ELDERLY AMERICANS

In a few weeks a tragedy is going to occur for hundreds of people
on the Lower East Side of New York City. What do I tell them when
no more food will be provided for them ? I think some of the real issues
of the day need to be discussed. We have been serving 150 elderly
156ople a dayone meal per day. This is the only main meal these
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people have, and with the grant from HEW we have been able to do
this 5 days a week.

We also provide meals to the homebound, to about 50 a day. These
are people who are senile, who are completely incapacitated. The
main meal of the day is to be delivered to their homes by other elderly
volunteers, so we have community participation. I would like to Imow
what happens to 50 homebound peopleand you multiply that
throughout the Nation when the programs end.

NEED FOR ACTIONNOT CONFERENCES NOR RESEARCH

I think we have talked far too long abont research and demonstra-
tion. I think we need action. I, and members of our center, think
generally that people throughout the United States are getting very,
very tired of research and demonstration, and conferences, and press
conferences, and press releases; they are now interested in what this
country is going to do for older Americans.

This is a really bad dayand bad days for older people through-
out this Nation are increasing. I read recently of elderly people in
Florida being arrested because they have to shopliftbecause they
don't have enough food. Here, on the Lower East Side of New York
City, you can see people each day eating from garbage cans. I don't
believe that in this Nation of wealth, we have to tolerate elderly
peoplewho built up this countryeating out of garbage cans.

HEW AND AoA FUNDS TIED Ur

Now people ask, "Why are you angry?" I am angry, our members
are angry, and, I think, thousands of citizens are angry because we
have tried for the past year to find additional funds to keep our pro-
gram going. We have been to the State of New York and they say,
"Well, there is no money, we are waiting for money to come from
Washington." We have been to the City of New York and they say,
"There is no money for the cities, we are waiting for something to
come from the White House." We have been to HEW, and asked for
an extension of HEW and AoA funds. Reexamine your program, re-
examine what your priorities are. The answer that they give back to
us in that their hands are tied also.

Well, really, the lives of elderly people on the Lower East Side of
New York and throughout the Nation; their lives are now in clanger
because the city, the State and the Federal Government are not recog-
nizing this responsibility. The city of New York suggested to me.
few weeks ago, that if our elderly peopleall of them whose income is
under $1.200 a yearif they would all fro 011 welfare, then they would
get a restaurant allowance. They take this restaurant allowance and
they turn it in to us. and we would be able to provide them a meal.
Bit, I don't believe that going on welfare is the road to good nutrition.

We cannot force elderly people to go on welfare: I don't care how
good a social worker you are. how good a case worker you are. It is
demeaning, and I don't think it should be done! I think the city of
New Yorkor anyone else who suggests ithas a hell of a lot of nerve !
Granted, sometimes going on welfare can give von additional income,
but we shonld not force. elderly people to do sowhen we give them
that as the only option. Tt is criminal !
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PROGRAM TO END WITHOUT EMERGENCY APPROPRIATION'S

I conclude by saying that our program will end very soon. We have
enough money, about $7,000 left, because we have been very careful
with our booksto keep going until April :30. We were supposed to
end at the end of this month, but we will keep going another month.

I ask you here todaywhen I go back to New York City this
week what do I tell the elderly people? I have an option to eat where
I wish. You gentlemen have an option to go eat some place else. If a
restaurant closes that you and 1 like, we can always choose another,
but the people who come to Henry Street, the people who come to
the other places in this country, they don't have an option to choose
another place! For them it is back to the old way of having tea and
toast, the old way of being malnourishedand probably ending up in
nursing homes, and costing you and me, and every other taxpayer,
more money. Old people don't want to be in old age homes.

So I come here today and ask for your help. I say the time for ac-
tion is now. We know there is legislation in the works, but we can-
not wait for legislation! We need emergency appropriationsuntil
the. Pepper bill is approved, or the .Tavits bill on nutrition is passed.
We ask your help today, and we thank you for being able to come
here and speak with you.

(The prepared statement follows)

PREPARED STATEMENT OF EDWARD J. KRAMER °

I am Edward J. Kramer. Director Services to the Elderly of the Henry
Settlement Urban Life Center in New York City. I also serve as Project Director
for the Good Companions Food and Nutrition Project conducted at the Henry
Street Settlement with a grant from the U.S. Department of Health. Educa-
tion and Welfare, Administration on Aging under Title IV of the Older Ameri-
can Act. I wish to thank you for this opportunity to try to add to the already
considerable testimony concerning older Americans.

Under this A Title IV grant and with the cooperation of the Henry Street
Settlement Food and Nutrition Demonstration Project known as the Good
Companions of the Henry Street Settlement is located in the basement of a low-
income housing Project (Vladeck Houses) on the Lower East Side of New
York City. There are more than 700 units of elderly tenants in these houses
composed of all ethnic groups. The Center is a multi-purpose operation and
projects who mostly live alone. Our present Center membership is 500. and
offers the elderly a variety of services including counseiing, referral and in-
tervention. As part of a Settlement there are some other resources available
such as consultation and direct involvement of the Mental Hygiene Clinic, case-
work consultation, Home-Planning Workshops. participation with other age
groups in community planning and cultural programs. At the Center there are
Social Activities and opportunities for creative expression in the Arts. Drama,
and Music. A large Volunteer Corps of both English and Spanish-speaking mem-
bers receive training and supervision in bringing a variety of services to other
elderly persons in the community.

A group of 15 members volunteer their services at the neighborhood Health
Clinic assisting in the Pharmacy. Good Companions are social activists and
participate with other groups in demonstration, rallies for causes they feel
worthwhile supporting. At weekly discussion groups they are encouraged to
speak of their feelings about themselves, and the world about them.

About 400 elderly persons participate in the luncheon program. A daily, nutri-
tionally adequate hot meal is served daily five clays a week at a cost to the elderly
consumer of 600. Elderly volunteers deliver hot meals daily to homebound and
sick. Additional meals are also prepared to be taken home for the weekend.
About 130-140 meals are served each day five days a week in our dining room.

0 See alao appendix 2, p. 107.
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In addition 25-35 are delivered to homebound persons and 50 -GO weekend meals
purchased each week.

In addition to the professional staff consisting of Project Director, the Director
of Evalnation, the Home Economics. recreation and staff and the Kitchen Per-
sonnel (cooks and dishwashers), cashier, counter-girls, elderly aides work ap-
proximately two hours n day, five days 0 week and work alternate weeks, thus
providing more persons with employment. Both the Kitchen personnel and the
elderly aides attend monthly training sessions on Sanitation and Food Hn-
dling practices, courtesy and deportment. Elderly aides are paid $1.00 per hour,
this einployinent is keeidng many MT public assistance rolls. Elderly Voluottrs
are trained to bring a multiplicity of services to sick, isolated or homebound
elderly people including the daily delivery of hot meals. Volunteers also work in
the dining room serving handicapped luncheon participants their meals. They
also assist in the bussing and clean-np of the dining room.

The Holne Economist has monthly "formal" meeting with 50 to 00 interested
luncheon participants on nutrition and consumer practices. She also ine-ts
with sinaller groups with special dietary problems once n week. There are also
formal announcements, talks, etc. for a few minutes before lunch.

The Project was set nil to increase the quantitive, and qualitative focal intake
of elderly participants. We believe that the Project is contributing significantly
to improving the nutritional adequacy of the participants' diets and we have data
to support it. Prior to the onset of the food service. 185 of our prospective clients
were interviewed. and asked to enumerate all of the food eaten .cithin the past
24 hours. This data was analysed to determine the nutritional adequacy of their
diets to the onset of the meal service.

We 201111d that the average prospective participant's food eirrgy requirement
was 1546 calories. In comparison, the average prospect consumed only 1123
caloriesa deficit of 4-12 calories and only 10% consumed over 1500 calories.
In other words 84% or the prospect consumed fewer than their recommended
daily allowance (reduced by 100 calories to allow for error).

In contrast to this, an average lunch served at our Center contains (i86 calories.
This amounts to 44% of their food energy requirement's so they need only

50% of their requirements at home.
As important as the actual calories are the presence of the protective

food groups, and the balance of the daily meal pattern. For the elderly. lunch
is the main meal of the day, and should contain 6 items; 1) soup or juice ;
2) meat, fish. eggs, or cheese ; 3) raw salad or cooked vegetables; 4) potatoes.
or bread or grain ; 5) dessert (fruits, cakes) ; and 6) a beverage. Before the
food service started, none of our prospects had all of 6 of the lunch items in
their midday meal; only 1% had 5 of the items; 38% had 4 items; 34% had 3
items; 13% had only 2 items; 10% had only 1 item; and 4% had no midday
meal at all. In contrast, each of our lunches contains all 6 of these suggested
foods. Thus, our participants eat all six of the items. whereas no one had all
(and only 1% even had 5) of the suggested items prior to the onset of service.
And while there is no guarantee that everything on the tray will he eaten
ottr observation is that it is and some of our participants even ask for more
generous portions.

Let's carry this analysis further, to discuss each of the suggested food for
lunch. Each of our participants are served each of the suggested foodsthat is
100% for each. Prior to service, in contrast. only 76% had a protein (meats, fish,
eggs, or cheese) ; only 68% had a starch (potatoes. bread or grain) ; only 64%
had a final beverage (coffee, tea), only 42% had a dessert (fruit or cake), only
30% had a vegetable (raw or cooked), and only 15% had a substantial liquid
(juice or soup). These contrasts speak for themselves, and support our contention
that programs like ours are a necessary ingredient in a comprehensive effort to
provide the elderly with the "good life."

The deficiencies found in the lunch diets of our elderly prospects were not
made up in their own meals. For the day as a whole, their diets were still
very deficient. Our luncheon menu contains each of the protective food groups,
although not necessarily enough to cover the entire day's requirements. Before
the service started 9% had no bread, cereal, or grain for the entire 24 hour
period; 10% had no milk or cheese ; 17% had no fish. meat poultry or eggs;
35% had no citrus fruits or other sources of vitamin C; 30% had none of the
other fruits or vegetables; and 64% had no dark green leafy and deep yellow
vegetables. Now none of our participants go without any of protective foods,
because each of these are included in lunch (except for the milk or cheese
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because our meals are non-dairy). We hope that the meals that the participants
eat at home further supplement basic essentials. All, in all, our lunches seem
to be providing the core of their nutritional requirements which are necessary
to self-sufficiency and good health.

With older Americans it would seem that changing practices about food would
be difficult. After all, they have been doing something a certain way for so
long that change seems impossible. However, what is important and probably
does change is their attitudes toward food. Four out of ten of our respondents
report that they are eating more, now that they attend the program. This indi-
cates ,..ot only attendance, but increased appetite, better health, greater
activity and the benefits of peer companionship. 95% report that they like to eat
with other people. 90% report that they eat the way they should. In contrast
before the service started, 87% of the prospects, reported that they didn't get
enough food. 80% reported that they don't get the right food, and S2% reported
that food doesn't taste good.

The Food and Nutrition program seems to have increased companionship
among the participants. Before the luncheon program started, only :1'.2% of
the prospects said that they didn't have enough friends. In contrast, after the
luncheon service started, 87% of our respondents report that they have enough
friendsa sharp increase. It is this heightened companionship that we believe
increases appetite, dietary adequacy, active levels health. and probably keep
participants from entering nursing homes or other extended-care facilities.

The project staff believes that the program had improved clients self-sutliciency
and attitudes toward life and self.

With improved diets and increased companionship, we felt that our participants
would become more active and develop a more positive attitude toward their
life and self. 25% of our respondents reported th,t they do more things now,
some because there is more to do now, and some because they have more we time
now. Likewise, prior to services, only 34% felt that cooking was very easy,
but now 51% find it very easy.

Attitude change has been a prominent accomplishment of the luncheon program.
While the importance of these changes cannot readily be converted to dollars
and cents, we feel that certainly from our observations that it prolongs the life
and improves health of older Americans, and probably keeps them from resorting
to institutionalization.

While we have no comparisons data at hand about institutionalization prior
to service, it is rare at present. While programs like ours cost money, it helps
to avoid other charges to citizens when poor older people use hospitals, clinics,
nursing homes, and other agencies.

If one reads the statistics about the economic impoverishments that afflicts
so many of our elderly, it becomeslpuch more than statistics. it becomes criminal
neglect in a land of wealth. Medidaid, and other health programs at the Federal
State and Local level have enabled the elderly to be free of many physical ills
and disabilities, and the expenses associated with illness. However, in many
aspects things are worse now for older Americans than before Medicare.
Longevity is a living death for many older people. For no matter how many
doctors, dentists, podiatrists, and druggist or hospitals are available to older
people, there services are a dubious gift where so many elderly are poor, go
hungry and are denied the meaningful role in our society.

The double-edged nature of this role crisis must be underscored. First, if
a person is going to live fifteen or twenty years beyond the arbitrary retirement
age of sixty-five, it cannot fail to be noticed that our society, generally, has been
strikingly unimaginative in finding new roles for our elderly. Second since an
activistic orientation predominates our culture if au older person is not provided
the opportunity for, is not capable of, or does not desire an activistie achieve-
ment- oriented role. his culture does not accord him status or recognition.

Advertising is geared to looking young. acting young, thinking young, and
too many, of us have swallowed this heresy wholesale.

It is a heresy, and it is difficult to resist, because aging is an undeniable
fact, the cosmetic industry notwithstanding, and to "remain young" simply
flies In the face of a reality that should be accepted. However, the temptation
to succumb in placing most values on youth, vigor, vitality, etc., are immense.
It seems as though the only time an elderly person appears on television com-
mercials is in connection with arthritis, dentures. or laxatives. Only the swinging
set really has fun and enjoys life, or so they would have us believe.

75
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Since our society places such high value on physical vitality, on the expansion
of interest and activities, physical aging is utterly hound with mental health
and mental disorders in the aging Nv en they can no longer "keep up".

It takes considerable ego strength to prevent a negative self-image.
Sometimes a feeling of alientation from the environment occurs.

In n recent study in New York State twenty six percent of all mental patient
admissions were over sixty-five (.914). Mental disorders of the type char-
acterized by confusion, memory defect, and general Nveakening of the mental
process are often cared for by nursing homes and homes for the aged and are
not included in the above statistics.

The most seriously disturbed, those noted in the statistics, have disorders
such as delusions, hallucinations, disorders in mood or behavior that are
dangerous to the persons or disturbing to others. A significant number have one
or more physical illnesses, and concomitant severe emotional disturbances. What
is important to note iti that physical impairment seems to 1w connected with the
patients who evidenced the most severe emotional ilistnrhances. and that this
is very likely in light of the fact that feelings or uselessness breed physical and
mental disorders which cyclically produces a heightened sense of impairment and
uselessness.

Interestingly, in this section dealing with geriatric psychiatry, the New York
State report, in describing the treatment program that has been twenty to forty
percent successful in returning patients to the community, ". . stress developing
and maintaining the dignity of the individual, the avoidance of infantilism.
encouragement of interpersonal relations, and the fostering of initiatiye and
independence by an offering, of choices to the patient."

Now, gentlemen, why can't this be done in the Community before aged people
end up in mental hospitals or home for the aged.

Hen, at the (Henry. Street Settlement) Urban Life Center, our members
live within walking distance to our dub. Most are widowed. live alone and are
below ,absistence level. In studies we have done with them before the program
began. T discovered great deficiencies in their diets. Bread, white cheese. cream.
hail hieken. few vegetables. and not much meat staples. Much of thin was
due 10 poor nntritional knowledge, poor eating habits and insufficient amount
of meney. The grant which we received has enabled us to offer our members the
one nutritionally sound meal of the day.

In our program which begins at 10:00 A.M. and ends at :00 P.M. we have
endeavored to make available to our members such programs as Dramatics, Sing-
ing. Dancing, Sewing. Crafts, Painting, Sculnture. Woodworking. Movies, Dis-
cussion Groups, Culture Groups, Nutrition Education and congenial company.

Our members are totally involved. Many of them are volunteers delivering
-meals to homebound elderly working at Gouverneur Clinic, visiting the sick and
ailing in hospitals and homes, cooking. defining, shopping and doing, whatever is
necessary to help one another. We have parties, celebrating holidays and birth-
day people, has trips to points of interest and cultural outings. In addition our
members are involved in community and social action.

Chronically ill for years, isolated, lonely they could have become patients in
mental hospitals and nursing homes. Active membership in the Gootl Com-
panion,: dull has help restore their dignity and renewed their interest in living.

The 'ale:Ts::: of our program can be attested to by the continued growth of our
membersl,in and the continued return of old members. It is easily nbservcd that
without adequate funding. services and program such as we offer would not
be avail:11On to the elderly and their existence would he as bleak as it once
'was. Our ivi ion ca not afford to have that on its conscience.

"All men are created equal" including those advanced in years. Being old is
not necessarily the sane as being stale.

-N-tTIZTTTON PBOGRA 74 CREATES -NEW VITALITY

BRAYER. We have arrreed we could break into each other's, pres-
entation. I understand Mr. Icramer'q distress bccapsc, of the situati on_
and I know that he, feels as T do. T-Te, did leave something out, at. least
from the frame of reference, that we. would like. to have von look at
the Tintrition program. Tt is not considered a food maintenance pro-
gam, and T think. that is one of the resentments he has about seudinp-
the people, to welfare.
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The basic premise of the nutrition program was that it correlated
nutrition and socialization. I think we all know that nieethig on a social
basis makes for the best type of attitude, and there have been previous
speakers talk about the cost of Medicare. et cetera. There is sufficient
research in the field to indicate that there. i :la interrelationship be-
tween nutrition and good socialization, good II:cut-al health and, ti iere-
fore, less cost.

This does not mean that the aging are not going to get ill. What we
are talking about is a small group; but, really, a few million who be-
come less of a burden on their family, where they create less hostility
with the breakup in urban renewal. There has to he some way be the
elderly to be able to go some place else and retain some sense of inde-
pendence about choice.

The CHAIRMAN. I know exactly. We have been speaking of these.
model programs. We happen to have one surl»nodel prop-ram in one
part, of Idaho ; it is the only program of its kind in the whole State but
it involved, I think, just a weekly meal. It was a. small program and
involved just a weekly meal for elderly people in a rural area. You
just would be amazed at how that is attended every week and what it.
has done in bringing these elderly people together and getting them
acquainted and giving them a new interest in life, a new vitality just
because they could all get together for one meal once a week. So I
think it has many effects besides purely the nutritional value.

Mr. K.aAmErt. Mrs. Fannin is here front Kentucky.
The CHAIRMAN. Yes.

STATEMENT OF REGINA FANNIN, PROJECT DIRECTOR, COUNTRY
GATHERING, A TITLE IV NUTRITION DEMONSTRATION PROJECT
FOR THE RURAL ELDERLY IN SIX NORTITEASTERN KENTUCKY
COUNTIES

INIrs. FANNIN. This is the same type of program that you were re fer-
ing tothat I have in Kentucky. 1 am trying, in our project, to oover
over 2,000 square miles of territory in six counties in eastern Ken-
tucky. We have 500 participant,: in seven centers that receive one meal
a week, we also provide transportation and other things for them. '['hey
tell us that they don't know how they got along before we started the
projectand they don't know what they will do if we terminate.
We have actually averted disasters by contact of the personnel with
these people and by going out to the remote areas in an emergenoy to
assist them.

NUTRITION AND TRANSPORTATION NEEDED IN RURAL AnnAs

We. did have a. tragedy a brother and sister that froze to death ;
They were laying out in the coldI mean after they were frozen, of
coursefor 4 days before they were found because the road was almost
impassable.. Until they were missed, no one went to check on them.

We have transportation for 207 of the people that are coming to our
centers. The impact of the project has been tremendous. We have some
of them that are now attendingthat were isolated for months at a
time. These were the first contacts they have outside of their own home.
Many of them are living alone, and that presents other problems. As

"1?
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you well know, a remote area has a lot more problems -just, because it
is remote.

I came, you know, to ask what, we could do. Our project is scheduled
to terminate oil the 24th of :rune. i have checked in all of the areas
with our local governments. Ilut, because they are part of the poorest
section of the United States, they have no money. Building sites and
cooperation in any way feasible is offered; but, they just don't have
money and funds to operate the project. The Kentucky Commission
on Aging hits told me they are being cut back $63,000 this yearjust
the amount I need for our project. They are seeking funds. Thev will
put us on a list; hilt, where, we, will come, I don't know.

(The prepared statement, follows :)

PREPARED STATEMENT OP REGINA FANNIN'.

Mr. Chairman, I want to thank you for this opportunity to bring before the
Senate some of the needs of the rural elderly in my section of Eastern Kentucky.
I am Regina Fannin. Director of a three-year Nutrition Demonstration Title IV
Project. This is funded by the Administration on Aging and is sponsored by the
Northeast Kentucky Area Development Council, Inc. (a local Community Action
Agency), with its main office in Olive Hill. Ky.

The project is called Country Gathering. It provides one meal a week in a
social setting with a variety of programmed activities. The activities include:
Nutrition and Consumer Education, Aging Problems, Recreational Activities,
Handicraft Instruction and time for socializing. Currently. we are operating
seven centers located in six counties. namely : Carter. Elliott. Greenup. Lewis.
Morgan and Rowan. Each site is funded for maximum participation of thirty
(30) per center. This figure varies in different locales with attendance ranging
from the twenties to the fifties. Some of the other services provided by the proj-
ect includes, take-home meals and home delivered meals to the shut-ins, shop-
ping trips, transportation and referral services.

The requirements for participation in the program are that a person be 00
or above and a resident of the county in which he wishes to participate. There
is no income restriction, but very few of our participants would be disqualified
if such a restriction did exist.

At the present time, we are serving meals to 250 persons each week. We have
forty-five homebound participants and are delivering these by volunteers and
staff personnel. If we had the means of doing so, we would serve all eligible
homebound participants.

Eastern Kentucky has many remote and isolated places. Isolation and remote-
ness are a part of any rural area and are difficult to cope with for the young,
but when coupled with old age and declining health they become almost insur-
mountable obstacles. There are eases where death has resulted from this
isolation. Let me explaina brother and sister (aged 64 & 73) lived in Lewis
County not more than thirty miles from my home. Their home was off the main
road and up a hollow. Their road became impassable, except for the horse and
wagon which they used to travel to town each Saturday. During one particular
week, heavy snows and hard freezes came. The couple did not come out of the
the hollow on Saturday as usual, so some neighbors went to check on them. On
Sunday they found the lady where she had fallen and broken her hip. Her body
was frozen in ice. They found her brother not more than twenty feet from the
door of the house where he had had a seizure when he attempted to answer her
call for help. They had been dead since Wednesday afternoon according to the
coroner. Both were in poor health and malnurished. Many of our participants
live alone in areas such as these and several near tragedies have been averted
due to the contact with personnel of this project.

During some severe weather this winter an outreach personnel visited a par-
ticipant who had not been able to come to the center. She had very little fuel
and her home was only 40° F. The outside temperature was near zero. The aide
went for help and together with the assistance of the gas company equipment, a
sled was devised and a tank of gas taken over the near impassable road.

7 See also appendix 2, p. 110.
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Wo have been instrumental in locating those in need of food and have helped
thew in securing United States Department of Agriculture donated foods and/or
food stamps. Each month we deliver commodities to those unable to travel the
distance involved. the physical effort of waiting in line or afford the cost involved.
It usually costs them $5 or more to get the "free" food items.

Another benefit offered to the participants through the centers has been their
participation in the craft project. They began making and selling crafts as a
supplemental income and when the Northeast Kentucky Area Development
Council opened a craft store near the Carter Caves State Park the participants
sold many items through this outlet. A lady told me that she used this income to
purchase food stamps. In another case a lady had gas put in her honse. In still
another instance a lady bought coal for fuel from her sales. Those involved have
netted over $3,000 from these sales thus far.

The Daniel Boone Convalescent Home of Morehead, Ky., has a craft program
for their patients and beginning today, they are instructing twenty of our par-
ticipants in ceramics work. They have a market for the items which will he made.

Since this program began the elderly have become involved in a variety of ac-
tivities previonsly unobtainable. Through the transportation phase of the project
they aren't as confined as they once werei.e. they now attend the centers for
meals and activities, go on shopping trips and participate in educational classes.
For example, they have been engaged in on campus classes offered by More-
head State University, Morehead, Ky., through the William Caudill Fellowship
which provides classes for those 65 or over free of registration, laboratory or
incidental fees. From this contact with the University ninny of those wishing
to take courses, but who could not because of transportation problems, joined
together and requested the Institute on Aging of the University to provide classes
located within the centers. This has been done through lecturing each week in
the following fields : World Religions. Kentucky History and Recreational
Crafts. These subjects were chosen by the participants and all joined in freely,
regardless of previous education. (Several cannot read or write.) There are
approximately one hundred persons involved, ranging hi age from 60 to 89 years.
We have a gentleman who is 100 years of age bat he bus become homebound
recently due to his health.

project has, in many ways, "extended the lives" of those involved, not
only with food but with- companionship and has provided a place for them to
turn in emergencies. They have told me they don't know how they ever got
along before the project began and wouldn't know what to do with themselves
should it terminate. They say its the best thing that has ever happened for
their age group.

There is a great need for this type of program in the rural areasa need for
expansion, not termination. There is an ever need for nutrition education, in
various forms, among the elderly. Take special diets for an example. We had
n participant who found that she had a problem with sugar. Her doctor gave
her a diet sheet with sample menus for each day of the week. She told me
she couldn't eat what he had suggested. While going over the list in detail with
her, I discovered she was not only trying to follow the menus but was attempt-
ing to consume all the alternates at the same time. Another diet problem they
face is that of repetitionthe same set of menus used over and over.

Mammy do not know how to alter or add variety and still remain on the par-
ticular diet their doctor prescribed. They also find it difficult when shopping.
The ingredients are printed too small for many to read, so they tend to buy the
items they know.

There are volumes of printed material, both by the government and the private
sector, but it has not been geared to their needs. Most of it is printed too fine
and says in five words what could have been said in two or three. This is taxing
on both the eyes and the nerves.

We, in our Project, are working with the elderly to overcome as many of these
problems as time and money permits. However, we are a small staff trying to
cover a large area (2,136 square miles), with the old population exceeding 10,000
and increasing steadily. Those that are leaving the rural Appalachia area are the
young, the working force, leaving the elderly even more isolated. The mobile ones
take with them the means of transportation. There is a great need for expansion,
for contact with those unable to assist themselves and for those who seldom
eat away from home. They need to become actively involved with society.

I have tried to secure funds for continuation and expansion of a program
based on the needs of the rural elderly, but everywhere I have tried I have
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received the same answer"no funds available at this time." Even the Ken-
tucks Commission on Aging is unable to assist at this time, in fact, beginning
July 1, ihey are faced with a $03,000 cutback.

In my opinion, unless an agency or organization is primarily concerned with
the problems of aging they tend to give them lesser priority. The Aoik's full
concern is devoted to these problems and, therefore. it should be supported with
more funds, not cut. Needed programs, for and with the aging, then could be
continued and expanded to meet the needs of the ever increasing numbers in
this age group.

Our project employs eleven elderly part-time workers and reimburses expenses
to ten others. There are three of us in the central office. Our participants range
in age from 60 to 100. Five hundred different participants have been served, this
does not include the 571 visitors or the seventy-nine people who have visited our
centers on whom we do not have any information. I am attaching a breakdown
sh&e-t with more information concerning them that was obtained in the past
two weeks. (Attachment 1) From this you can better visualize the scope of
the project. The total cost of the project is less than $4 per person involved
with a raw food cost of less than $.50 per person. In what way could we better
spend this snind a mount when it means so much to those involved?

Participants

Age: Income source:
56 to 60 34 Social security
61 to 65 87 Investments 10
66 to 70 104 Pension
71 to 75 62 Wages
76 to SO- 34 Public assistance 34
81 to S5 19 Savings 17
85 plus 14 Other 83
Unknown 7 Distance from center :

Sex : 0 to 1 mile 67
Males 99 1 to S miles :10'-
Females 962 6 to 10 miles 74

Marital status : 11 to 15 miles
Single 11 16 to 20 miles 33
Married 199 21 to 25 miles 21
Widowed 145 26 and over 12
Separated 2 Benefits received :
Divorced 4 Transportation 907

Resides: Income supplement 24
Alone 107 Food stamps and/or
With spouse 201 commodities 146
With relative 41 Education instructions 931
With nonrelative 9 Craft instructions 120
In public housing 3 Handicraft materials 947

Income level : Attends:
Less than $100 139 Regularly 91
$100 to $109 103 Irregularly 125
$200 to $299 52 Sold crafts :
$300 to $399 11 Yes 79
$400 to $499 0 No 968
$500 to $599 0
Over $600 1
Unknown 55

Dropouts

Age: Sex:
56 to 60 12 Males 60
61 to 65 29 Females SO
60 to 70 38 Health 122
71 to 75 20 Transportation 20
76 to SO 24 Death 21.
81 to 85 16 By choice 10
Over 85 7 Other 36
No age 3
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Guest. or visitors

Age :
Over 00
Under 60
No age

Sex:
Males
Females

112
449

10

240
33.1

Visited miter with :
Family
Friend
Other

107

We have had 79 persons listed who attended the centers but \\e d0 not
any information on then).

Mr. KRAMER. The point Mrs. Braver made about socialization is
very important. On the Lower East Side our project is located in
low income housing. There are 1,800 people living in the project. We
have a large recreation or central program, as you call it, so that the
nutrition program, of course, is the major focus. We are open from
9 in the morning until 10 in the evening 5 clays a weekso it is really
a second home for most of these people. They don't have to sit and
watch TV or look at four walls.

Before, our elderly people would die in their apartments and lie
there weeks upon weeks; and, when the stench was too bad the police
would find them. Now they know someone is there, we can get them
to a doctor. So this program has made a new life for many of these
people.

Mrs. BRAVER. I would like to make a comment. Mr. Goff has lived
for 5 years in a mixed ethnic senior housing group in the Chicago
housing Association.

Mr. doff, would you talk to us about knowing people as a result
of this

Mr. Gorr. -Well, when the program first started you were meeting
people as you had never seen before. I lived in the building for 5 years
and some of the people I met I never even knew. We're in a high
crime area where I live. You don't get outside, but they would be
locked in their apartments looking at their television, or listening to
the radio, but you would not know who they were, you didn't know
your next door neighbor. But, after this program started, they wouldyour

down there an hour before meal time, and an hour to eat, and an
hour afterward. It had the effect that you were speaking of, Senator
Church, socialization. We broke the ice. It is a different feeling all
together.

The CHAIRMAN. Yes.
IIIrs. BRAVER. Another area is the possibility of health screening

which we have put into effectand there is data to this effect in my
report. Elderly people are very afraid of being ill, they don't want
to find out the truth just like we don't, but by prior education we have
got them to accept cancer testing, diabetes testing, and glaucoma
testing.

CONFERENCE SHOULD CONSIDER DIETARY PROBLEMS OP AGED

With reference to the White. House Con ferenc,eI don't see any-
thing that has come out of it. The other gentleman covered the mone-
tary part; but, in nutrition, I do not see anything that has come out of
itwith reference to the need for special diets, for instance. We do
have to accept the fact of aging, that dentures are used, that there are

60-215-74pt. 1 C
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many diabetics, and there are many other types of diets that are needed.
These can be done and there are ways. I think that we should stress,
and find out from the commercial areas, the prepackaging, of special
diet meals for people; and the removing of the food taxbecause in
the State of Illinois there is a 5-percent tax on food for the elderly.
These things all go together to provide supportive services that are
under title IV and title III, and all can be fit into a nutritional pro-
gram. I believe we have demonstrated that we can serve it economically.

The CHAIRMAN. Well, I am very favorably disposed toward the
nutrition program, as much of it as I have seen personally. Wherever
these demonstration programs were set up I have always found them to
be exceedingly successful which demonstrates the need that they are
filling. You consider how big that need must be, the numbers of people
who are not reached at all because of the limitations on the program.

I don't want to burden you with our problem, you have a big enough
problem of your own. We have a problem, too, and at leaSt it must be
mentioned. Congress has authorized $105 million for the Administra-
tion of the Aged, for the various programs under tli6 AoA. The admin-
istration is asking for $28 million, between a fifth and a fourthabout
a fourth of what the Congress has authorized. You say, "Well, appro-
priate, it is an emergency ; these programs will be cut off. Appropriate
more money."

I would favor that. Congress could appropriate more money than the
Administration asked, but Congress cannot force the Administration
to spend. it. That is what is known as Executive impoundment: Con-
gress can make the money available and the President can elect not
to spend it. So you see, we have our problem when it conies to how
do you solve this. I think that, perhaps, we can think in terms of adding
to the supplemental appropriation bill enough money to keep these
existing programs, let's say, inadequate as that may be, in effect to pre-
vent them from being closed down, but we have got to secure the agree-
ment of HEW, of the Administration, that if that money is made avail-
able they will spend it.

UTILIZE ELDERLY AS VOLUNTEER AIDES

Mrs. BRAVER. I would also like to make this suggestion. It is very
easy to ask you or the administration to get money. I am also interested,
from an administrative point of view, that many of these programs
can be redrawn to also use less money and serve more people. For
instance, in those areas where I have been unable to get an elderly
aideand you know there is an employment factor built into thisI
have said to the elderly, "If you want this program, if you need it, and
I can't get an aide, by God you come down and you volunteer, and
you do this work." ihe value of the money to them goes without saying.

I think I offer them respect when I say. "You do something also," and
in many instances I have been able to. Once or twice I have closed a
program and then it is opened up with the elderly serving as volunteers.
I see nothing wrong in asking for a, continuation or a continuing resolu-
tion with AoA specifically doing what a research and demonstration
program should doevaluate our reports, ask for our suggestions, how
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would we change it depending upon the area we serve and the type of
program we are

For instance, in Kentucky you could utilize other types of agencies
on a subcontractual basis. In our area we are trying to sell it. For in-
stance, the Jewish Community Centers of Chicago, with whom we've
had contact, may take over the two Kosher sites. We may, thereby, be
able to help some other additional people.

The CHAIRMAN. Of course that kind of experimentation was meant
to be a function of the demonstration projects in various parts of the
country.

Mrs. BRAVER. If it is going to be put on the shelf, I want to know why
I ave to write a 100 -page report?

The CHAIRMAN. Well, we have a double-edged proposition here. One
question is, "Will Congress provide extra money ?" The other question
is, "Will the administration provide it if it is provided?" It is like they
used to say in the West : You can lead a horse to water but can you make
him drink? We mot to do both.

Mr. KrtAmER,I think we are putting enough pressure now on Con-
gress by elderly people, themselves; and I think we would not be here
today, and the large emphasis that is now being placed on these title
IV programs would not be so placed if elderly people themselves would
not have organized. I have learned a lot from them; they are the
greatest teachers in the worldby their organizing and going to the
legislators and asking for continued funding.

HIGHEST PRIORITY SHOULD BE FOOD FOR ELDERLY

You know we mentioned the White House Conferenceand here
I cite region 1 in New York City. We are grappling in our meetings
with doctors and nurses about health and nutrition. It seems to me
a continued emphasis is on the health part of it: and, I think, that
very little attention, unfortunately, is being paid to the nutritional
aspects of it.

Now, the members come to our center, many of them have Medicare
and Medicaid and every day they go from a doctor, to a psychiatrist,
to an eye doctor, to a gynecologist, to all the different practitioners;
but, they don't have enough food. Maybe. we should have something
like food care firstinstead of Medicare. Feed them, keep them alive,
then go to doctors.

It. is hard to say which should have come first.. It seems ironic to
me that all these people are going to doctorsat a very high cost
and then have no food to eat. The Food Stamp program is inadequate.
Those who have the food stamps just save them, they never take them
to the supermarket. They never cook. It is just like. I think, being
alone, having to cook your own food and eating it yourself, it just
does not work.

Mrs. BRAVER. What we have learned is new educational methods is
that the elderly can learnif it is not done in a passive way. One of
the things I don't know, whether it falls in your province or not, is
whether you get a permanent solution or not. There are many States
who have not set up really good, effective offices of aging: and having
aid in block grants instead of categorical grants. I would pray that,
as legislators, you would see to it that where the State is not employing

83
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its block grant, that the categorical grant can be made to an individual
city ; or, at least, that pressure should be pitt upon the State,

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much for your suggestions and
for your excellent testimony. We appreciate it.

Mrs. BRAVER. Thank you.
The CHAIRMAN. Our next witnesses are Dr. Jerome Kaplan, presi-

dent, and Dr. Elias Cohen, chairman of the Public Policy Committee
of the Gerontological Society.

May I apologize, gentlemen for the lateness of the hour but I am
pleased to welcome you anyway. Thank you for your patience in wait:
mg until 5 minutes of 1 for your turn.

Wron't you please proceed?

STATEMENT OP JEROME KAPLAN, PRESIDENT, GERONTOLOGICAL
SOCIETY

Dr. KAPLAN. Fortunately, Professor Cohen and I have known each
other for years so we have agreed primarily to follow each other as we
have in years past.

At this moment representing the Gerontological Society, which is
the major national organization of researchers, educators, and pro-
fessionals devoted to aging in the United States, I would like to take
the several minutes available to us, apart froin the prepared testi-
mony, to discuss research and training needs.

The documentations, which you have had over the past several years
that have provided you with the basic information on which you have
proceeded with your legislative and/or other recommendations, have
come from the researchers that have been very active in the Geronto-
logical Society. We are now at a turning pointin a certain sense a
tragedyin research documentation.

EMASCULATION OF RESEARCH AND TRAINING FUNDS

Ilre find ourselves now with the Administration on Aging in the
process of being emasculated of their research and training funds;
with the NICHD, National Institutes of Health, and so on, also being
faced with cutting out their gerontological research and training
moneys or allocating them at a lower level than heretofore.

At this point I would like to turn to Mr. Edwin Ka,skowitz, the
Executive Director of the Gerontological Society, to assist in the turn-
ing of the charts which we have developed to document and emphasize
what is transpiring.

You may follow these, if you wish, beginning on page 84.
The first of our documents indicate what is happening to Admin-

istration on Aging training funds, and the second with man)
training funds compared to the past year and what we foresee in
the immediate future. As you will note, we are now faced in fiscal
year 1972 with a 38-percent decline in Administration on Aging train-
ing money of which initially there has been very little, regardless. At
NICHD we are faced with a 10-percent decline in training money
where we had very little initially.

Mr. Kaskowitz, would you turn to the next chart, please ?

811
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CHILD HEALTH FUNDING UP, AGING DOWN -WILY?

YOU will note that, compared to the entire proposed budget of the
National Institute of Child Health and Human Development, aging
is faced with a 45-percent differential as compared with "population"
funding winch is scheduled in the proposed budget to receive a 33-
percent increase. Child health is up 10 percent, aging per se is down
12 percent. We are obviously continually moving down in the value
structure within the Federal Government.

In our next chart we note that research and demonstration funds
under title IV of the Administration on Aging is facing a 36-percent
cut of $1.8 mill ion, or thereabouts, and a reduced total.

Could we have the next chart, please?
The National Institute of Child Health and Human Development

research comes up with a 37-percent cut for aging with only $2,251,000
proposed for this coming year.

As we take a look at our needs, and the documentation has been
given to you previously in other ways, a need for 6,000 researchers
devoted to the processes and the application of knowledge and aging
in our country had been projected several years ago. We only have
about 1,000 now active, and obviously we are not going to come close
to the goal of 6,000 within the next several years; in fact, we are in
the process of losing groundand with reduced funding will lose
our researchers. Simultaneously, we have indicated the need for up-
wards of, perhaps, 40,000 added professionals within this decade
those who would either be doctorate or master degree specialiEfts
and we find ourselves now in a losing game where 10 universities that
are desirous of finally moving to the aging program being faced with
no opportunity whatsoever. Other universities are in the process now
of having to phase out their particular funds.

In view of the shortage of actual time for presentations I would
like to, very briefly, review several of the possible solutions and
recommendations.

NEW OVERALL AGENCY OUTSIDE HEW MAY HELP

As an initial recommendation, we would like to suggest a new
overall agency which would have the power of enforcement. power
of recommendation. and power of funds to coordinate the efforts of
all bodies in the Federal establishment that have hadand will
havemoney for the aging. We suggest that this particular agency
be outside the Department of Health, Education, and Welfare in
view of the apparent lack of interest on the leadership of this admin-
istration to focus and stress the aging. whether in research, whether
in training, or whether in servicesas Professor Cohen will indicate.

I'Ve would also suggest this new overall agency receive a sufficient
amount of money to be able to allocate as each year's needs may sug-
gest a certain type of stress.

I would further like to suggest on behalf of the Gerontological
Society that Secretary Richardson approve, recommend, endorse,
and implement the continuation, into this coming fiscal year, of the
same amount of funds which have been used for our various title
programs as well as our national institutesuntil such time as we
can hopefully resolve, within the budget implementations of the
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forthcoming fiscal year, what the new budgets and appropriations
will be for the aging field.

We would also like to suggest that a National Institute on Aging
be developed in the National Institutes on Health in order to insure
that money set aside for aging be specifically earmarked.

I would like to make one basic point at this timewithout going
into all the other recommendations that are to be found in the appen-
dix of the material attached, that were approved by the executive
committee. of the Gerontological Society. Based on my quarter of a
century of work in the aging field, the only way that we can look for-
ward to any form of success is to have visibility for the aged. The
Administration on Aging dismemberment is a most unfortunate hap-
pening in our country because the Administration on Agin!) gave
visibility and, while giving visibility, further helped to enhance
the possibilities of especially earmarked funds for all other entities.

This is why we believe that we must; have a special overall agency
on aging; and why we must have a special institute on aging; why all
moneys in reference to older Americans for research and train inn' intist
be specifically earmarked; and, that such funds. hopefully. be ear-
marked in a type of language making it impossible for the vagaries
of any single administration to decide as to what it will, or will not.
cloregardless of the congressional intent.

The. Cli AMMAN. TI1:1,11k von very much for your statement.
(The prepared statement follows:)

PREPARED STATEMENT OP JEROME KAPLAN
Mr. Church, Mr. Eagleton, and members of the committees: 1 am .1 erome

Kaplan, current President of the Gerontological Society of the United States and
Canada. I am also Director of the Mansfield Memorial Homes of Mansfield,
Ohio, a non-profit complex of extended care services, outpatient medical care,
home services, groin) services, and retirement housing.

The Gerontological Society is the national organization of researchers. edu-
cators, and professionals in the aging field. The members of our Society 4.-sson-
tinily constitute the expertise on aging in the United Stales and are 11w people
who produce most of the new knowledge and information in this field.

I am here today to discuss with you the current status and needs of the Aging,
Field in terms of Research and Training and its importance to you and to the
people of the United States.

We are also quite concerned with the application of knowledge am: the pro-
vision of services. The three togetherresearch, training, and practicecon-
stitute our integrated professional concern.

THE NEEDS

The main feature about research and training in gerontology is that there is
so little of itl There is not an adequate number of professionals to meet the
social, behavioral and health needs of our aging population today and we are not
training an adequate number to meet the immediate needs of tomorrow.

Our total population is growing steadily and this fact combined with advances
in medicine are creating an ever increasing percentage of aging and older
people. Estimates for the end of the century are that we may have as many as
55 to 60 million older people. In other words. we may have three times as twiny
older Americans as now. Therefore, we must have knowledge about the wing
process, disease, and their related behavioral components if we are to deal
effectively with the needs of our people. Simultaneously, we must have the
training and education programs that produce qualified professionals who pro-
vide services to our people.

From the opening statement of "Training in Aging," a background paper for the 1971
White House Conference, prepared by Dr. James Birren.
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There is one axiom : research, training, professional education, and services go
hand in hand. Each is necessary to the other but not sufficient in itself,

TRAINING IN GERONTOLOGY

The field of gerontology is a relatively new field, an infant in terms of struc-
tured theory about the processes of aging, professional development, and orga-
nized training and research programs. Its infancy is all the more startling
when compared to the immense population toward \Ville II it is directed and
about whom much needs to be known. Those of 118 in the field have an immense
responsibility to serve our people and, indeed, ourselves by increasing the re-
search and training effort many-fold.

To demonstrate how new this field is you should know that organized train-
ing programs in gerontology were first supported by the National Institute of
Child Health and Ilunian Development in 1905, and by the Administration on
Aging in 1900.

Briefly, the Human Development program essentially trains scientists, investi-
gators, and potential academic educators. I should like to point out that this
fledging effort is facing a harsh reduction of support in the coining fiscal year.
Tile effort to produce the research information needed by professionals, by policy
makers such as yourself, and by other scientists will also receive a severe
setback.

The Administration on Aging, while involved with group and behavioral re-
search implementation, on the other hand had assumed a primary responsi-
bility for training the professional who provides services, and who plans and
develops city, state, regional, and national programs of service. As you know. t lie
Administration on Aging has suggested training programs ranging from re-
tirement housing management to specialists in environmental design. This range
includes community planning, social work generalists, business administration,
architecture, applied social gerontology, and leisure time specialists.

The Administration on Aging's effort has been an integral and vital part of
the total training effort in aging. It has interlocked with and compleincitiNi I he
other efforts in Damian Development, Mental Health, and Public Health, With
some exceptions, the Administration on Aging's programs have been designed
to produce sorely needed practitioners at the masters level of skill.

We feel that the Title V Training Office provided an extremely valuable func-
tion when it assessed the need for trained professionals in aging in the United
States. For the first time we had a good look at the needs and a comparative
view of how short of the goal is our current effort.

A summary of that study is recorded in the Congressional Record of Feb-
ruary 25, 1909, page S 2071. The survey indicated that by 1980 requirements for
trained workers will be at a level of two and three times above that of 1905. We
will not elaborate the details because they are well established and already
clearly documented by this Committee.

A similar report issued by the National Institute of Child Health and Human
Development in 1907 indicated that the number of trained researchers and edu-
cators needed to be increased by 230% between 1908 and 1973.

All the recent government studies call for an increased investment in trained
manpower and research in aging. Sonic studies have indicated that at least
25% of the growth rate in social sciences in the next live years should be in
Gerontology. They have also indicated a need for new and enlarged facilities
for research and training. Yet, at present, there are no construction funds for
such purposes.

In 1967 a study indicated that a realistic ten-year goal for research and edu-
cation in Gerontology would be 5,000 Doctoral candidates by 1970, for a total
need of 0,000 active researchers in the aging field. Yet today, the number of
active researchers is about 1,000 with a very limited growth anticipated.

The needs of the field are three-fold :
1. Long-term career training to produce Doctorates who are equipped to

conduct research, train researchers and educators, and educate professionals
and practitioners;

2. Masters level professionals and technicians capable of providing serv-
ices, planning area-wide services, administrating program and training para-
professional volunteers. among other related areas;

3. Short-term continuing education for professionals and paraprofessionals.
We have shown you that the need for researchers and trained professionals

has been clearly documented.
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Now let us look at what has been and is happening to the financial support
of training in aging in the two federal programs charged with that specific
responsibility (Charts A and B).

You will notice there was a growing conscious commitment to training through
the years ; however, we are now witnessing a precipitous decline. The Adminis-
tration on Aging's budget is significantly reduced and symbolizes a very definite
threat to a continued viable program.

Chart A.Administration on aging training funds, title V
(In millions)

1906 $500
1967 1,493
1968 9, 245
1969 9, 845
1070 9, 6.1.0
1971 3, 000
1972 (proposed) 1,850*

*Down 3S percent.

Chart B.National Institute of Child Health and Human Development training
funds

(In minions)
1964 $301
1965 567
1966 1,450
1967 2,089
1968 2,197
1969 2,286
1910 2,314
1971 2,500
1972 (proposed) 9,259*

*Duwn 10 percent,

The National Institue of Child Health and Human Development budget is
most clearly a substantial decline, particularly when you view it against the
background of what is going on at the National Institutes of Health and the
National Institute of Child Health and Human Development in general and in
terms of the identified need and the growth of the program that one might other-
wise expect.

Chart C.National institute of Child Health and Human Development, Proposed
Budget Fiscal Year 1972

4)0 - -
C) -. 0o 0 4-, 0 00

-1 a, H p F4

4--) al 0 0
Hal

Cr)
¢'

Pi
CO

0
O CV

04 04 'CI H H0 Z Hra...
._ a0 ..... ri o

tog:,
<4 ...-.

tS

(45 percent)



85

The National Institute of Child Health and Human Development contemplates
a reduction of 12% in this year's budget, from $8,762,000 down to $7,180,000a
drop of $1,353,000.

Child Health will have a budget of $46,903,000 and Population research
$37,718,000. Obviously, Aging is very low in priority and is taking a significant
reduction from an already minimal amount. In effect, the reduction ranges from
22% to 45% (Chart C).

This stands in marked contrast to the Gerontological Society's statement on
need which suggests that the Administration on Aging should have $5 million
for training with the total NICHD budget at least $12 million and moving to
$15 million in FY 73. We recommend an immediate 50% increase in the NICHD
budget to meet the required research and training needs.

RESEARCH IN AGING

Aging research is being reduced to the point that its contribution will be less
than minimal. Here is a graphic demonstration of what has occurred and is
occurring (Charts D and E).
Chart D.Administration on Aging research and demonstration funds (title IV)

miUions)
1966 1, 000
1967 1, 507
1968 4, 155
1969 4, 155
1970 3, 250
1971 2, 800
1972 (proposed) 1, 800*

Down 36 percent.

Chart E.National Institute of Child Health and Human Development
research funds

(Ini0;rons)

1964 9.725
1965 695
1966 3,210
1967 3,234
1968 3,502
1969 3,485
1970 3,996
1971 3, 592
1972 (proposed) 9 251*

Down 37 percent.
These figures meain. no new research whatsoever in addition to cutbacks on

currant activities. For a field of such vital interest, struggling to grow. these
reductions threaten its existence.

Yet aging research is the vital core and foundation of the tremendous national
programs evolving through Congress affecting the older American. It is im-
portant because it :

Reduces and/or inhibits rising costs of care: Research and Demonstration bas
already shown us methods and strategies for keeping people mobile, independent.
and relatively healthy thus avoiding being placed in care institutions. Based
on research data, my own institution has a program of outreach medical and
social care which is designed to help maintain people on their own and keep
them out of institutional care.

Continued improvements in medical .systems. new drugs, improved social-
emotional oriented programs are critical needs to our growing aging population.
For example, recent Administration on Aging sponsored research has begun
to reveal the mobility patterns of older people. We are only now beginning
to understand the impact of accessibility of transportation on decisions about
going to the doctor or going out to buy proper foods. In this context. we are
now studying the impact of social contact on health and the value of physical
activity on morale. health, and disease. The complexity of the decision-making
patterns and influence regarding mobility are subtle and complex. Yet, they must
be understood and methods developed to cope with them if we are to have a

8 1:3
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healthy viable society. Obviously such processes also affect the older worker, his
image of himself, and the way he acts, for example when seeking new employ-
ment or changing work to complement his changing life pattern.

8uggests new, innovative services and programs: A recent success story was
the effort by the Administration on Aging to understand the importance of
nutrition to aging. A variety of studies were launched. They included a com-
prehensive overview of what is known, its implications for health, and its
meaning for new approaches to better nutrition. The Gerontological Society
produced a very valuable document for the Administration on Aging which
also points out what is not know and what research is needed. Over 4,500 copies
of this monograph were printed and it is now in its third reprint. Demand for
this kind of information has been overwhelming, indicating a first for informa-
tion which can lead to better service, programs, and health.

The Administration on Aging also funded other Research and Development
programs in Nutrition and thereby was able to identify key components so as to
develop a series of prototype models of service.

This kind of work must continue for we are only now beginning to .break the
deadlock of poor nutrition in aging.

Answers and provides 'insights into economic and social change: The Geronto-
logical Society, in cooperation with the Administration on Aging, has assembled
leading social scientists to identify and describe the hey areas of socal change
effecting older people. They have been charged to identify them, describe them
in detail, indicate the hinds and categories of answers needed for those who make
policy and to outline the research which is needed. We call this group the Com-
mittee on Research and Development Goals in Social Gerontology. It is chaired
by Dr. Robert Havighurst, Professor Emeritus of the University of Chicago.

The Co RaD Committee has issued two status reports which have been distrib-
uted to the professionals in the field. In it are described the critical areas of social
need and the hind of research and development needed to provide answers for
policy makers such as yourself.

Here are some of the areas described:
Work, Leisure, and Education : Toward the Goal of Creating Flexible Life

St yl es.
Living Arrangements of Older People: Ecology.
Social Services for the Aged and Aging: Suggested Research Priorities.
Economics of Aging.
A Policy-Oriented Research Approch in Aging.
Mexican-Americans.
The Negro Aged.
Patterns of Aging Among the Elderly Poor of the Inner City.

I cannot overemphasize the importance of the work of this Committee and the
importance of the Administration on Aging which has made it possible. This is
another concrete illustration of why Research and Development programs in
aging must receive full and continued support.

Service programs to the aging population without a strong ongoing research
components is like going to the moon without the ability to make course correc-
tions.

TILE CURRENT SITUATION

The creation of the Administration on Aging was the result of a careful and
elaborate study of needs. It is a mechanism devised to meet some of those needs
by providing trained professionals to serve our people.

We question the basis of the decision to reduce funding and to dismember the
Administration on Aging. It was created by an almost unanimous act of Congress,
after careful study and deliberation of need, has functioned effectively to meet
the need. and has set realistic priorities. We see no evidence that the needs and
priorities were not being met by the existing structure and activities. We also do
not see the current effort as a reflection of any new description of need or pri-
ority. Indeed, there is no new priority and the needs are still the same. We do
know, for example, that the Training PrograL. under Title V was most carefully
developed and beginning to show results. In fact, about ten (10) Universities
were in the process of requesting support for new programs and additional funds
were needed to support them.

We have watched with concern the dismemberment of this agency. A young
program is being destroyed by both the reduction of financial support and the
dismantling of its structure and function. This double blow has the effect of
snuffing out its life and identity.

Disturbing is the fact that the will and intent of Congress, responsive to
people's needs, is being ignored.

9 0
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We assume that the decisions to reduce aging research and training funds, as
well as service funds, and the dismantling of the Administration on Aging are
bused on good intentions and the best information available to those who make
these decisions. We suggest, however, that the information must he reconsid-
ered and reweighed. The current trend will result in less service and poorer
quality and quantity of service to our people.

We feel that Aging Programs (Gerontology) must have a clearly marked iden-
tity and structure if they are to effectively serve the aging population. This les-
son has been amply and repeatedly demonstrated. It is apparent within the Na-
tional Institutes of Mental Health, where Connunnity Mental Health Services
reach an insignificant portion of the aged in need. The same has occurred in the
United States Public Health Service where, when the Aging Brunch was abolished
in 1998, programs and activities have almost completely disappeared. The Ger-
ontological Society's recent listing of Current Legislative Needs ("The Geron-
tologist," Spring, 1971, p. 3copies attached) speaks directly to this issue and
ea/ls for the establishment of identifiable aging programs with significant funds
in each of the appropirate segments of the Department of Health, Education,
and Welfare. Within the National Institute of Mental Health, we suggest a
Center for Aging able to fund Research. Training, and Demonstration Programs.

2,11 effective Administration on Aging will not better .serve the older per-
son but \Via also stinmlate programs which keep people in better health, operat-
ing independently and, thereby, reducing demands on hospital and nursing home
ea re.

RECOM ENDATIONS

1. We respectfully urge that immediate action he taken to restore the integrity
and function of the Administration on Aging's activities in research and train-
ing and application compatible with the intent of the Older Americans Act.

2. We suggest a single?, national, federal agency on Aging be created to draw up
a National Plan on Research, Training, and Service so as to oversee and coord-
inate the activities of all the federal programs engaged in training and research
in aging. It would draw up, implement and monitor a ten-year program of IT-
searh and training on Gerontology. We would suggest that it have adequate
funds to staff its coordinating function and to assemble and effectively utilize
a National Board on this snbject.

Coordination is difficult to achieve without some power. We would, therefore,
also suggest that this body recommend program and funding directions to Con-
gress. It shonld also have substantial funds of its own to be used to induce other
federal agencies to follow specific research and training activities. This Agency
could provide matching funds to federal agencies for research mad training which
the Advisory Board selects as priority goals.

We envision this structure to operate above the level of the Department of
Health, Education, and Welfare and to be independent of HEW control yet able
to affect the direction and activities of all programs in aging. It would be respon-
sible to Congress and also report to the Executive Branch.

3. We strongly urge Secretary Richardson of the Department of Health, Edu-
cation and Welfare and the Bureau of Management and Budget to continue
allowances to the Administration on Aging in FY 72 based on the appropriation
of FY 71. In all likelihood, appropriations for FY 72 will be finalized sometime
after July 1, 1972. In the meantime, and in the hope that Congress will appro-
priate more adequate funds. we urge present levels of spending be maintained.
Many training and research programs are renewed beginning with the fiscal
yen r. The FY 72 proposed budget means many will be terminated. The damaging
effect of termination on June 30, with the release of faculty into the job market
and the turning away of students will be difficult to correct and should Congress
act to redress this grevious situation by providing more adequate funds.

For other specific recommendations. attention is again especially called to the
"Critical Legislative Needs in 'United States Gerontology" appended to this Testi-
mony which is available through the Gerontological Society as well as in the
Spring issue of -The Gerontologist," the professional practitioner publication
of the Society.

Gentlemen, thank you for the invitation to testify.

CRITICAL. LEGISLATIVE NEEDS TN 12 .S. EIIONTOLOGY

Recommendations of The Executive Committee of the Gerontological Society
for legislative programs this year. Other legislative suggestions may be forth-
coming.
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The Executive Committee of the Gerontological Society supports :
1. The Establishment of a National Institute of Adult Development and Aging

for the purpose of conducting and supporting:
a. Basic and applied research into the processes of aging including, there-

in physical and mental health, biological and chemical changes, psychological
and social relationships.

b. Basic and applied research into the prevention, treatment and modifica-
tion of changes associated with the aging process and disease.

c. Training related to such basic and applied research and programs.
2. A budget of $12 million for the National Institute of Child Health and

Human Development earmarked for research in aging.
3. Restoration of the organizational structure, position, and function of the

Administration on Aging as legislated by Congress in the Older Americans' Act.
4. An appropriate budget for the Administration on Aging to include a total

of $23 million for State Planning and Services, $5 million for Research and
Development, and $5 million for Training.

5. $5 million in budgeted funds for the Health Services and Mental Health
Administration earmarked for studies and demonstration programs on the orga-
nization and delivery of health care and health services for the middleaged and.
elderly.

6. Earmarked funds of $5 million for the National Institute of Mental Health
for studies and programs leading to improved understanding, services, care and
prevention of mental illness in the elderly.

7. The establishment of a commission to set national goals and priorities in
order to improve the quality of life for the aging, with the authority and funding
to insure that these goals are established.

S. The establishment of a commission to set research priorities for studies of
the aging process by biological and behavioral scientists.

9. The establishment of a Congressional Commission on the Mental Illness
of the Elderly.

Adopted by the Executive Committee of the Gerontological Society at its
February 6-7,1971 session in Washington, D.C.

ADMINISTRATION ON AGING

BUDGET ALLOCATIONS, 1966-72

1966 1967 1968 1969 1970 1971 Proposed 1972

1. State planning and
services:

(a) Community
programs

(b) Planning and
operations

(c) Area-wide
projects

2. Foster Grand-
parents'

3. Retired Senior Vol-
unteer program

4. Research and
training:

(a) Research and
develop-
ment

(b) Training
(c) White House

Conference
5. Salaries 4

Total 6

$5,

(5,

1,

1,

000,

000,

000,
500,

000,

000

000)

000
000

000

$6,

(5,

1,
1,

1,

000,

563,

507,
493,

275,

000

000)

000
000

000

$9,

1,

(9,

4,
2,

5 1,

550, 000

000, 000

380, 000)

155, ono
245, 000

200, 000

$14, 500, 000 $9, 000, 000

1, 500, 000 4, 000, 000

8, 958, 000 9, 250, 000

4, 155, 000 3, 250, 000
2, 845, 000 2, 610, 000

250, 000
5(1, 100, 000)5( 1, 400, 000)5

$9,.000,

4, 000,

2, 200,

10, 500,

500,

2, 800,
3, 000,

1, 650,
(1, 200,

000

000

000

000

000

000
000

000
000)

$5,

4,

4,

7,

5,

2 (1,
7 (1,

3

(1,

350,

000,

000,

500,

000,

800,
850,

650,
200,

000

000

000

000

000

000)
000)

000
000)

7, 500, 000 10, 275, 000 18, 150, 000 23, 000, 000 28, 360, 000 33, 650, 000 26, 500, 000

The Foster Grandparent program for the years 1966-69 was an 0E9 program and not Dart of the AoA budget.
2 This is now in the SRS research and training budget and no lonler part of the AoA buiget.
3 This amount is Dart of the 1971 allocation of $1,650,000 which was a 2-year allocation.

Personnel salaries were Included in budget totals for the years 1966-69. From 1969 on, the salary was no longer
included.

5 Actually spent.
6 These totals represent the actual totals which appeared on the budgets.

The CHAIRMAN. Now, Mr. Cohen. if you would add your remarks.
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STATEMENT OF ELIAS COHEN, CHAIRMAN OF PUBLIC POLICY
COMMITTEE, GERONTOLOGICAL SOCIETY

Mr, COIIEN. Thank you.
I am going to speak about points on organization of the Federal

program on aging zind on the White 1-louse Conference on Aging,
The potential for high visibility, high impact and accessibility

through the highest levels of government that were anticipated when
the Congress passed the Older Americans Act have not been realized
by the Administration on Aging. More importantly, and you have
heard this from at least one other witness, there has been in the cur-
rent Administration a conscious effort to polarize people on a youth
versus age basis.

We think that we don't need any more fragmentation in our society.
We think that this is a phony issue. The effort to polarize has been
evident in the Administration proposals for health maintenance orga-
nizations, which are generally good, but which tend to leave the
elderly out, It has been evident in proposals for the family assistance
plan, a Federal income maintenance proposal.

ADMINISTRATION POLICY OP FRAGMENTATION WRONG

I would suggest, without differing fundamentally on the issue of
visibility that Dr. Kaplan has raised, that it is the policy more than
the structure, it is the policy that is wrong. We feel that it is the
policy that has reduced ghat power the Adannistration on Aging 'nay
hav6 had; it is the policy that is reflected in a meat-ax approach to the
budget, for the Administration on Aging and other budgets affecting
research and training on aging.

The role that the Administration on Aging can assume if it is to be
successful has to be tied in some way to some power base. We would
suggest that power derives from resource allocation. There are oppor-
tunities that lie within the Department of Health, Education, and
Welfare and, indeed, within the Social and Rehabilitation Service.

Let me offer some examples:
I would like to suggest that the Administration on Aging have the

power to sign off on State plans for medical assistance that the States
submit with reference to nursing home care and the financing of the
care of the elderly in mental hospitals. You will recall that the latter
WaS authorized by the Long amendments several years ago. The Ad-
ministration would have to evaluate and assess the administration of
those plans. There would be real power in that, since considerable
funds would be involved for the States.

One-third of all Medicaid expenditures now go for long-term care,
or nursing home care. Similarly, evaluation and approval of both the
submission and the administration of State plans having to do with
services for the elderly under title I of the Social Security Act in
which the Federal Government finances 75 percent of the cost of serv-
ices. Probably the amount of money expended under those provisions
is far in excess of anything available under title III of the Older
Americans Act.

9 3
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Finally, I would suggest the quarterly publication of a statement of
the true condition of the elderly and of various aspects of the programs
carried out by State governments. This is a task that has really been
taken on by this committee over many, many years. It is quite shock-
ing that the executive branch has substantially abdicated the role of
informing the public about. the various pralems. This can become a
major factor in the promotion of services under title I of the Social
Security Act.

With reference to the White House Conference on Aging, I have
submitted an article with my testimony in which I outline certain
steps that could have been taken. I am not sure what can be done
now.

WILL CONFERENCE TRULY REPRESENT TilE AGED?

Let me comment that the White House Conference on Aging ac-
tivities have been very carefully controlled and structured. I do repre-
sent a national organization on a task force on income maintenance.
We met once in February. We have had no recommendations sub-
mitted to us, indeed we have not even had the working papers sub-
mitted to us. So far as I can tell we have had no role ; and, perhaps
when we meet in May, we will be asked to have a rolebut it is getting
fairly late.

The issues that have been selected by some group in Washington
certainly are not the issues that State and local administrators or
consumers would pick. The issues have been designed to produce a
platitudinous type of report. Those running the conference are staying
away from controversy and criticism.

There is no proper input; for national organizations like our own in
the areas of research and training.

There are task forces on the "needs areas" but there are none on
the so-called needs meeting mechanisms. The result is that the Geronto-
logical Society, an organization of 2,000 leading researchers in the
field of gerontology, will have to submit its recommendations over
the transomto use the parlance of the publishing field.

The opportunities for political leadership to speak out in the White
House Conference have not been maximized. The special studies that
have been needed and should have been conducted for legislation are
really not being clone.

As for collaboration between the executive and legislative branches
I suppose tl ie less said about that the better.

Finally, the impact of research on the current programs that are
underway simply has not taken place. Whether it can in the time
allotted, I don't know. Even if there is not time between now and the
White House Conference on Aging, there is no reason why these
act ivities should not move forward.

Thank you very much.
The CirAIRMAN. Thank you very much, Mr. Cohen.
(The prepared statement follows :)

PREPARED STATEMENT OF ELIAS S. COHEN
My name is Elias S. Cohen. Currently I am Assistant Professor of Social

Administration in the Department of Community Medicine, School of Medicine,
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University of Pennsylvania. I am appearing before you in my capacity as Chair-
man of the Policy Committee of the Gerontological Society.

Prior to joining the University of Pennsylvania, I served as Commissioner for
the Aging for the Commonwealth of Pennsylvania for 12 years. n1)1111968 to 1970
I was the Commissioner of Family Services for the Pennsylvania Department of
Public Welfare where I had responsibility for the administration of Public
Assistance, Child Welfare, juvenile delinquency, services for the blind, and the
programs provided for under the Older Americans Act.

My testimony today is concerned with 4 elem?nts :
1. The structure of the Administration on Aging, and its place within the

Executive branch.
2. The role of the Administration on Aging, particularly as it pertains to

Title II of the Older Americans Act.
3, Appropriate functions for the Administration on Aging.
4. Progress on the White House Conference on Aging.

I. THE STRUCTURE OF THE ADMINISTRATION ON AGING AND ITS PLACE IN THE
EXECUTIVE BRANCH

When the Congress passed the Older Americans Act in 1965 creating the
Administration on Aging as one of the major organizational units within the
Department of Health, Education, and Welfare, it was clear that the Congress
intended to create an agency on aging that had stature, potential for impact,
and the access to the highest levels of the Executive Branch necessary to help
implement the statement of national policy set forth in Title I of the Act. In
the interim, the Department of Health, Education, and Welfare has created an
administrative device for bringing together related functions through the Social
and Rehabilitation Service. The insinuation of this additional level of bureau-
cracy, however, would have appeared to have been somewhat counterbalanced
at least in the case of Administration on Aging by the designation ill this
Administration of the Commissioner on Aging as a Special Assistant to the
President.

In passing the Older Americans Act and amending it since its original author-
ization, the Congress properly anticipated that the Executive Branch Nv ould
seize the opportunity given to it by the Congress tile opportunity to put before
the American people clear statements about the condition of America's elderly.
clear statements about; the resources required to improve the quality of life of
America's elderly, and clear statements about what is being done for large
numbers, and what is being done on experimental and demonstration bases.
The Congress gave to the Administration on Aging the potentials for high
visibility and to its Commissioner the potentials for accessibility to the Cabinet.

We submit that feelings of disappointment by Congress and others lie less
in the structure of the Administration on Aging or its place within the Depart.-
ment of Health, Education and more in the sense of a diminished commitment
of:the Administration to allocating significant resources in behalf of older people.

Even more than that, however, it appears that there has been a conscious
attempt to suggest that progress and additional resource allocation for the
elderly can take plate only 'at the expense of children and families, and that
progress for the children of this Country must take place at the expense of
the elderly. This policy, if accepted, will further polarize and fragment our
society. We suggest that we need no more polarization and fragmentation. The
family and social groups need to be brought together, not driven apart. An
Administration on Aging, a Commission on Aging, any organization on Aging
cannot succeed when, for example, older people on low-fixed incomes are put ill
the position of voting against bond issues for schools for children. We need
adequate income for the elderly and schools for children.

The development of Health Maintenance Organizations covering families and
children should not be developed at the expense of elderly people who today
because of inflation and Other factors are paying a higher proportion of their
total medical expenses than they were when Medicare was first enacted. The
enactment of a Natibnal Health Insurance Plan does not depend upon further
effective reductions in the health benefits accruing to the elderly.

If policy at the highest levels of government, if the resource allocations by
the office of management and budget are based upon a youth versus age proposi-
tion with youth being favored at the expense of the aged, if this is the funda-
mental policy, structural change to commission, independent agency, or some
other device will not have significant impact. Indeed, the possibility of moving
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tile Administration on Aging out of Health, }Attention, and Welfare might free
I he Department to proceed even further than it has in reducing attention to
older people.

Therefore, we suggest that the Administration on Aging remain where it is.
Ir011'ev(.r, the Congress sh(inld seek and secilre from the Secretary and 1)erlulps
from the Director of the Office of Manngement and Budget a clear statement
of policy on programs for the aging, particularly in the face of the '71'72
budget request that reflects a meat-axe approach to programs for the older
American.

II. TILE APPROPRIATE ROLE FOR THE ADMINISTRATION ON AGING

For the Administration on Aging to carry out the intent of the Congress by
bringing to the attention of the Ameritno people the problems and SO1 ti MIS
ICt'eSSA Fy to improve the quality of life of the elderly, the Administration on
Aging must have power and influence. In government, power and hdlnence
(lerive from the power to allocate or influence the allocation of resources. The
current rash of anxieties over the cuts in the Admillistratio:: en Aging various
Midget items is straining at gnats. Titles III, IV, and V of the Older Americans
Act are not the significant elements in the service, research, and training efforts
funded through -federal resources in behalf of the elderly. To be sure, we do
not like to see these small amounts reduced further. The reductions sugge8t.
however, the level of current national commitment to the elderly. The Adminis-
tration on Aging could have real power and influence if it engaged and had the
power to do the following:

1. If the Administration on Aging had the power to evaluate the program
of medical assistance for long-term care among the several states and on
the basis of that evaluation had the power to grant or deny continued
grants-in-aid to the .states, it could have a very beneficial impact on the
administration of the skilled nursing home care program. In other words,
the agency serving as the advocate for older people should have some power
to evaluate and control the funds being spent in a major way for abler
people. This would extend, of course, even to the payments currently being
made under the Long Amendments to the Social Security Act which permit
Old Age Assistance payments to go to persons in state mental hospitals.

2. If the Administration on Aging had the responSibility for evaluation
and the aiiproval of state plans for adult services under Title I of the
Social Security Act, it could have a beneficial effect in those states which
have opted for It service program in connection with Old Age Assistance.

3. If the Administration on Aging were charged with the publication,
on at least a quarterly basis of a series of statements on the true condition
of the elderly people in America with .emphasis on the economic, housing,
and health-care status and programs designed to alleviate problems, con-
siderable impact could be exerted on the various agencies in Health, Ednea-
tion, and Welfare and elsewhere. This, however, cannot be done withont
stuff and time. It is not sufficient to suggest that this is what the White
House Conference is being called for. What is required are a series of
regular reports on the income status of the elderly, the housing status of
the elderly, the health status of the elderly and so on. Furthermore, the
Administration on AOng should be charged with the development of a series
of policy alternatives designed to correct the adverse conditions under which
so many elderly people are forced to exist. Finally, as part of this effort,
the AdministratiOn on Aging should -he empowered to contract for policy-
relevant research, designed to assist it in putting forth viable though
imaginative recommendations.

It is the power to exercise control over significantly large programs like those
cited above, and the power to disclose and expose that will produce roles for
the Administration on Aging that will begin to achieve the results anticipated
by the Congress.

HE HOW SHOULD THE ADMINISTRATION ON AGING FUNCTION?

The Congress anticipated that the Administration on Aging would he an advo-
cate for the older people of the United States. This is the fundamental role that
the Administration on Aging should perform. Within this context. the Adminis-
tration on Aging should be able to carry out necessary studies, have an impact
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on the problems of manpower, and develop positions on policy issues. Serious
question should be raised about the effectiveness of the Title III Program of
service grants and demonstration grants for the States. We would suggest that
a demonstration program, particularly of such tiny dimensions as the Adminis-
tration on Aging Title III Program is not of great significance. We would prefer
to see vigorous efforts on the part of the Administration to extend the possibil-
ties inherent in the 1962 and the 1967 service amendments to the Social Security
Act to all present, past, and potential Old Age Assistance recipients. We believe
that this would make possible the extension of services to as many as 65% of
all people 65 and over. A universal service system for the elderly is needed now.
We believe it will probably have to be a national system or one established
through a system of federal grants-in-aid. The states are not about to extend
services to the olderly on a broad basis. A major function for the Administration
on Aging must be that of gadfly to the Social Security Administration, the Food
and Drug Administration. the Medical Services Administration, the National
Institutes of Health, and the Assistance Payments Administration, all of which
lie within Health, Education, and Welfare. Periodic reports of the impact of the
programs administered by those agencies should be prepared and made public.
Even more the Administration on Aging should be empowered to develop new
programs for the elderly no matter where they are carried out. We believe that
the public, properly informed of current programs and possible alternatives will
support proper programs for older people.

Iv, THE WHITE TIOTJSE CONFERENCE ON ACING

The 1971 White House Conference on Aging is proving disappointing on a
numlit-r of fronts. The Conference is proceeding almost on the same basis as
ihe C.mferenee of a decade ago. We would suggest that the methodology of the
tO's; is not lite met hodology for i he problems of the 70's. Ten years' later we (16
not: and should not have to ask vhat the problems of the elderly are, and wT.J.t
is necessary to correct those problems. The states and localities have been handed
carefully structured outlines which delineate issues (or avoid them), and specify
the level of detail to be furnished. Generally, states and eonnnunities are steered
away from recommending legislative changes. It would appear that the Confer-
ence is :timed for :mother platitudinous report rather than specific statements
ready for legislative enactment.

The involvement of national organizations like our own has been minimal.
As of this date, the representatives of national organizations sitting on various
task forces have had absolutely no role Nthatsoever in formulating recommen-
dations, reviewing proposals, testifying, or having any input whatsoever.

The structure of the Conference is such that there is no formal way for national
organizations to make recommendations or take positions on what are called
the needs-meeting. mechanisms such as the conduct of research, the conduct of
demonstrations, the. development of training programs, and so on. Thus, an orga-
nization like the Gerontological Society has no formal ability to participate in
the area of its major expertise ; namely, research and training, except. that it
may send in suggestions and recommendations very much like any individual
might address his government.

In the Journal, Aging and Human Development, Volume 1, Number 1, I've
indicated what I regard as the 4 principal fronts on which a White House Con-
ference can and should move." Pirst,,the White House Conference on Aging should
offer the opportunity for Executive. 'and Legislative policy makers ito' leclare
themselves. It is my belief that the success of the White House Conference
activities must ultimately be measured in terms of new public policies. Therefore,
the involvement of political leadership.in ways that will produce policy declara-
tions is critical. Unfortunately, Imp until this point, there has been remarkable
quiet around the White Eibuse Conference on Aging activities.

Second, the White House Conference on Aging should include a substantial
investment in special. studies which the 'White House should commission both
within and without the federal establishment. We believe that these research
studies sbotild be policy-rated and shonld set the stage for legislation and changes
in policy decisions regarding the allocation of federal and non-federal resources.
Additional studies by the Social Security Administration on characteristics of
beneficiaries that would yield valid data for each state would be important. Re-
search study on time economies of the later years and alternatives to the current

8 See appendix 2, p. 113.
60-215-71pt. 1-7
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system which has thrust a third of the elderly below the poverty line are very
much in order. Research on the inqsict of retirement and the importance of
developing national retirement policies. Similar questions should be explored
in the fields of health, housing, and leisure time. In other words, the White
llonse Conference should have utilized this opportunity for a great deal of policy
relevant research. Unfprtunately, it did not. A year ago, I suggested that the
federal government allocate 250 of "new" money per elderly person for each of
the next 2 years in an effort to undertake a crash program of research prelim-
inary and essential to sound national policy development. It is not too late to
do so, even if we do it as a follow-up to the White House Conference.

Third, this White House Conference to he successful should be a collaborative
effort between the Executive and Legislative branches of the federal govern-
ment. 1 would have hoped that the planning of activities for the White House
Conference would have involved political leadership of the Congress. I would
suggest that it is probably still not too late to do so.

Fourth, more than the creation of local committees, community surveys of needs
and resources, and local and state-wide conferences, all of which will involve a
good many people and give the appearance of something happening, what is needed
is careful impact research. We are spending millions of dollars on state mental
health programs serving elderly people. What is their impact? What is the impact
of present public housing arrangements for the elderly on socialization patterns.
health, ability to cope, and so on. What is the impact of the past "202" and the
current "236" program? What is the impact of Title III, Title IV, and Title V
of the Older Americans Act? What is the impact of Old Age Assistance Funding?
What has been the impact of medical assistance serving the elderly and skilled
nursing homes, and on, and on, and on.

In summary, we believe that the traditional approaches of White House Con-
ferences in the past are no longer relevant in addressing the problems of older
Americans. We feel that there are better techniques that can pinpoint what
should he done. We are concerned that the effort and energy being asked of
thousands of people in this White House Conference on Aging is misdirected.
We believe that the Administration is not unaware that this kind of effort will
not produce the ferment and political action necessary to develop new programs
in '72, '73, '74, and '75. We are concerned that these activities will not produce
much in the way of change.

We hope that that is not what was planned. However, the conscious effort to
polarize youth against age, to reduce benefits for the older people, to emasculate
the small programs of the Administration on Aging, begin to appear like a
major shift to a new policy about the aged in Americaa policy apt to pro-
duce fear and outrage among those who believe the elderly deserve better.

The CHAIRMAN. YOU have written this very interesting and provoca-
tive article, "The White House Conference on Aging : Will it Fail ?"
have you not ?

Mr. COHEN. Yes.
The CHAIRMAN. I see no reason, if you have no objection, why this

article may not be incorporated in the appendix of the hearing record.
Mr. COHEN. I would be very pleased.

ADMINISTRATION REDUCING ALL TYPES OF AGED FUNDING

The CHAIRMAN. I think that you gentlemen have pointed up that no
matter where you look in the present administration, wherever aging
programs are involved the amounts of money for aging are being re-
duced. If it is training, the amount allocated to training programs for
aging is being reduced as compared to the amounts allocated to other
training fields- . If it is research, the amount being allocated to the Ad-
ministration on Aging is reduced as compared to the amounts being al-
located to other groups.

Overall budgets, very minimum and minuscule to start with, are
being reduced.

0 See appendix 2, p. 114.
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I think maybe, Mr. Cohen, you are right when you say a bureau-
cratic clout in this city depends on the size oft he budget. I suppose that
is why the Pentagon has such a clout, it has $75 billion a year to
spend. You can secure a lot of influence in this country if you have ve got
a pocketbook of $75 billion to dispense.

Obviously, the programs for the aging leave not been able to com-
pete at all for the attention that they deserve. We will have to find an
answer, this committee will have to find an answer, and we be
looking to you and others Ivho are experts in the field for guidance. I
think the task force that has been suggested simply has to be formed
and together perhaps \ye call come up with answer.

Mr.
together

We will he delighted to do everything we can to help.
The CHAIRMAN. I and sure you will, and I appreciate your coming.

I appreciate your waiting this morning to gi ve your testimony.
If there are no further questionsobviously there are going to be

no further questions because there are no Senators left here to ask them.
We will leave the record open if there are any further insertions for
the record.

These hearings will continue Monday, Tuesday, and Wednesday
of next week before we will complete them, and we will then hear
from the Secretary of Health, Education, and Welfare and other
spokesmen of the administration later.

Thank you very much for coining, gentlemen..
The hearing is adjourned until 10 o'clock Monday.
(Whereupon, at 1:15 p.m., the joint committees adjourned, to re-

convene at 10 a.m., Monday, March 29,1971.)



APPENDIXES

Appendix 1

LETTERS TO THE CHAIRMAN SUBMITTED FOR THE
RECORD'

STATE OF MICHIGAN,
COMMISSION ON AGING,

DEPARTMENT OF SOCIAL SERVICES,
Lansing, Mich. March 4, 1971.

DEAR SENATOR CHURCH : For the first time in our nation's history, Congress
created an office (by Public Law 89-37), to give the older people of this nation
a focal point for their concerns within our government.

This law, which created the Administration on Aging, gave older people a
voice within the Federal government for the advocacy of programs and legisla-
tion which would make the lives of older people more meaningful and secure.

Our society by its overwhelming support for the creation of the Administra-
tion on Aging, gave proof that we felt we owed to our older citizens, the right
for a meaningful life and an opportunity to enjoy the best that this country
can offerthis country that the older generation had contributed to so im-
measurably.

Now we are faced with the concern that this advance which we thought was
being madethe creation of an office as a focal point for the concerns of older
peopleis being torn asunder.

Title II of the Older Americans Act (P.L. 89-37) directs, under Section 201,
"the establishment within the Department of Health, Education, and Welfare,
of an administration to be known as the Administration on Aging." Section 202
of Title II says, "it shall be the duty and function of the administration to (under
Section 3) administer the grants provided by this act."

The only interpretation that one can give to this language Is that the AoA
is charged by the act to administer all grants under the various titles of this
act.

However, two titles of the act have been taken over by the Social and
Rehabilitation Service Administration of the Department of Health, Education,
and Welfare and the Research and Demonstration Division of SRS administers
Title IV of the Older Americans Act, and the Training Section of SRS admin-
isters Title V of the Older Americans Act.

The National Association of State Units on Aging contends that not only is
the will and intent of Congress being disregarded, but actually for any division
of the Federal government but the Administration on Aging to administer any
title of the Older Americans Act is contrary to the act.

The National Association of State Units on Aging respectfully requests that
the Special Committee on Aging of the U.S. Senate. hold hearings to inquire
Into this matter at its earliest opportunity. and require the Secretary of HEW
to act in accordance with the provision of Public Law 89-73, and require the
Administration on Aging to administer all titles of this act.

It is the opinion of the NASUA, that unless a stronger leadership role is ex-
ercised by the Administration on Aging to prevent its decimation. and its
various responsibilities assigned to other sections of the Federal government,
that meaningful programs at a national level will cease to exist. Further. that
the White House Conference called for by the President in November of this
year instead of formulating a national policy for our older population, will be
merely "lip service" to the decimation of a program which for the first time in

See Sena tor Church's remarks. p. 3.
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our history was concerned with only one thingthe well-being of our senior
citizens.

Sincerely,
CHARLES H. CHAS KES,

Preident, "National Association of Stale Units on .1 ping.

STATE OF CONNECTICUT,
Hartford, March 16, 1971.

DEAR SENATOR CILURCII : T. am deeply disturbed about the contemplated Fed-
eral action which conia affect the lives of thousands of senior citizens in the State
of Connecticut. I am referring to the Bureau of Budget's proposed reduction of
more than seven million dollars in the 1971-72 budget for the Administration on
Aging. The resultant 40% cutback in the funding of community programs for our
elderly would seriously impair the progress which we have already made towards
serving the needs of Connecticut's 300,000 senior citizens, and it will hamper the
effectiveness of projects initiated in the future.

It is may understanding that the proposed budget would allow for greater
emphasis on programs such as retired senior volunteers and areawide projects.
But this should not justify reductions which will affect community projects in
this state that have proven their worth to more than 35,000 elderly persons. 7,000
Connecticut residents have been receiving food sustenance as a direct result of
Title III of the Older Americans Act of 1905; 9,000 have been referred to proper
agencies for help; 3,000 have received transportation aid and 19,000 have been
provided with leisnre programs.

In INS year of the national White House Conference on Aging, there is a deep
concern On my part and on the part of Connecticut's elderly for the direction in
which this country will move towards definitive and meaningful programs for
our senior citizens. Thousands of older people are voicing their needs at local
community White House Conference hearings and forums. Their voices will soon
he heard during, the national conference in November. In the proposed reduction
in Title III community programs is carried out, I have no doubt that many of our
elderly and their advocates will seriously question the intent of the administra-
tion to provide for the needs of a vital segment of our population.

Sincerely,
Tiro r. -J. MESKILL, Go VCP110P.

DEPARTMENT OF SOCIAL AND HEALTH SERVICES,
COUNCIL ON AGING,

Olympia, Wash., March 4, 1971.
DEAR SENATOR CHURCII : I just read of your appointment as Chairman of the

Sfsnate Special Committee on Aging and am writing, first of all, to extend my be-
lated congratulations on your appointment to this important host. The files of the
Special Committee on Aging will reveal that over the years I have been a fairly
steady correspondent with Senator Williams your predecessor.

As Chairman of the State Council on Aging in the state of Washington. I am,
of course, happy to have a Senator from our neighboring state of Idaho elected
to this important post. I am sure that your many years of service in this field will
he.of tremendous help in assuming your new position.

I fl it writing to, you also for the purpose of expressing concern about the major
cutbacks that the Administration on Aging has suffered in recent: weeks. Recent
information. that I have received indicates that there will be major cuts in Title
III funds as well as serious entbnks in the Foster Ora ndparent Program. As you
so well know, tile small grants of Title III funds that we have been able to make
available to oar communities for the development of special programs have been
instrumental in making the lives of our senior citizens so much happier. At a
time when we are spending billions for both the.war effort and our excursions to
the moon, why it is necessary to make major cuts in budgets that are infinitesi-
mal in size?

I am writing to express the hope that as Chairman of the Special Committee on
Aging your will do everything within your power to secure the restoration of the
cuts that have been made in our funds by the Bureau of the Budget. I will appreci-
ate your reaction to my request and express the hope that something- positive
can be done between now and the end of this fiscal year.

Cordially yours,
A. A. SMICK,

Chairman, ll'a8hington Slate Council on Aging,
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DEPARTMENT OF SOCIAL AND IIMAI.TIT SERVIcES,
COUNCIL ON AWN°,

Olympia, Wash., April 13, 1971.

DEAR SENATOR CHURCH I have just finished reading your opening statement
to the joint hearing of the United States Senate Special Committee on Aging and
the Subcommittee on Aging of the United States Senate Committee cm Labor
and Public Welfare, I am writing to commend you for this statesman -like pres-
entation covering, the needs of the millions of senior citizens 11-ho depend on rep-
resentatives such ns yourself for their welfare.

1 share your concern about the slashing of nearly four million dollars from the
Title III Community Service Programs on Aging. I know of no program that has
developed more incentive for self help and done more good in keeping our elderly
citizens active and contributing to the community, I only wish that those respon-
sible for making these cuts could visit a few of the senior centers in this State,
as Well as in others. to get a perspective of the real value derived from the few
paltry dollars spent on the programs.

'I also share your concern about the cutting back of funding for research and
demonstration, as well as the training appropriations.

The Council on Aging in the State of Washington has been looking forward
to a real meaningful experience in the development and expansion of our Foster
Gradparents' Program. Anyone who has seen what this has meant to the foster
grandparents and to the children being served cannot help but be very favorably
impressed. In spite of this we find three million dollars trimmed from this
budget.

I am writing to add my small voice of protest on behalf of our Council on Aging
to the cuts that are being made in these very worthwhile programs. I am also
anxious to do anything else I can to convince those in positions of authority
regarding the errors that they have made in their decisions. You are free to use
this letter in any way you see fit.

Cordially yours,
A. A. SWIM:.

Chairman, 1Vash ington iatc Council on Aging.

PROJECT CAFE. Vourow CENTER,
New l'ork, V.1'., March, 2.3, 1971.

DEAR SENATOR CUURCH : is in response to your letter of March 15, which
we received on March 22. Because of the lateness of date. I am sending- this
reply with Mr. Edward Kramer of Henry Street Settlement. who will be at-
tending your hearings on March 25.

1. We are now serving between 125 and 150 persons daily in our program.
If funds were available and we could find a convenient outlet, we could prob-
ably serve double that number. or 300.

2. The senior citizens of Fulton Center have just been incorporated as a non-
pmfit cooperative, and this co-op will function as the bovines:; managentent of
an ongoing food program. So we will not end when AoA funding ends.

However, the problem is this. Without federal funding, the price of the meal
will at least, double, if not a little more than double, making it someplace be-
tween $1.30 and 1..50 per meal. This. unfortuna My, will autmuatieally exclude
those who need the service most: those living in furnished rooms, who can't
alTord a main meal of the day except in places like ours: widows who have
no one to cook for them ; those whose income is near the poverty level ; those
on Public Assistance. For these people, We must obtain such subsidies as will
keep the meal price at or below 75c.

:3. I can speak only for the nutrition committee in Region 1 of New York
State. Ed Kramer is chairman of that eummittee; I am a member of it, as well
as of the steering committee of Region 1. And nutritional issues in Region 1
are receiving adequate attention.

Region 1 intends to exchange materials with all other nine regions in New
York State, so that, at least on our state level, there will be no chance of by-
passing policies which have received majority approval.

As you may be aware, there has been considerable scepticism on the part of
all of us as to what might or might not come out of the White Douse Con-
ference. We are determined that, should it turn out to be a talk conference and
not an action one, we will be ready to give the communications media a full
report of our recommendations.

1 0 2
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Thank you for your continued interest and support. Do let us know if there
is more that we can do. I am enclosing two bits of ammunition which you may
find of interest, on food stamps and on the economics of funding food pro-
grams versus the cost of custodial care.

Sincerely yours,
GERTRUDE W. WAGNER

Director, CAFE.

2 See Changes in Food Stamp Program, appendix 2, p. 109.
a See Penny Wise and Pound Foolish, appendix 2, p. 109.
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ADDITIONAL MATERIAL FROM WITNESSES

ITEM 1. DOCUMENT OP NEEDS OP SENOR CITIZENS, SUBMITTED BY
MAE B. PHILLIPS

On January 25. 1968, representatives of 35 senior citizens' clubs met at All
Souls Unitarian Church to discuss their common needs. Subsequently two work-
shops were held during February and March ; that on transportation at the Le-
Droit Apartments for Senior Citizens, and that on leadership at Barney Neighbor-
hood House. A further meeting of representatives of senior citizens' clubs was
held on March 28th at Barney House, at which time the report of the Transporta-
tion Committee was discussed and the Chairman of the Public Service Commis-
sion and the Metropolitan Transit Authority addressed the assembly. The report
on the leadership workshop resulted in the establishment of the Senior Citizens'
Clearing House Committee for the District of Columbia. This committee was
established by concerned senior citizens to serve as a clearing house for the needs
and snggestions of senior citizens and their organizations.

This committee, representatives of senior clubs, has compiled the following list
of needs of the senior citizens of this city. This list is by no means exclusive, but
it does present our most urgent needs.
1. 3fulti-purpose Senior Citizens Center, with Regional Satellite Centers

A Senior Center can serve as a bridge to the community; to participate in
senior center action means to participate in life of the community, since the
center provides opportunities for the older person to feel wanted and valued as a
part of that community, and to help generate a desire to contribute to that
community.

We feel that such a center should provide opportunities for older persons to
relate to one another and their community through such services as crafts and
hobbies, active and passive recreation, adult education, counseling services, health
clinic, auditorium, cafeteria, chapel, etc., to meet the needs of all senior citizens.
The main center should be centrally located ; we recommend use of land which
has been scheduled for rebuiding due to the recent disorder in the city. Satellite
centers should be located in other areas where there is a relatively high concen-
tration of senior citizens. The building should be designed for the use of older
persons, e.g., preferably on one floor, with hand railings, ramps instead of stairs,
well lighted, etc. Employment positions in the center should be given senior citi-
zens in so far as possible.
2. Transportation

D.C. Government vehicles such as carry-alls, station wagons and buses, should
be released for the use of senior citizens clubs to provide transportation to and
from such centers, for the purposes of shopping, travel to and from special events
and clinics. These vehicles could be utilized during evening hours and on week-
ends when the governmental agencies are closed and/or when these vehicles are
not in use.
3. Employment

Many persons are forced into involuntary retirement arbitrarily because of
age, and are thus deprived not only of needed income, but also of the opportunity
for necessary social relationships. While recognizing that not all senior citizens
need or desire employment, some find it necessary. Therefore, we strongly rec-
ommend that our city government set the example by continuing to employ
persons beyond retirement at full salary, and further exercise leadership in
recommending this policy to private businesses and industries.

See statement, p. 28.
(101)
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4. Old Age Assistance
For senior citizens receiving OAA benefits, the recent increase in Social Secu-

rity benefits has been wiped out; because of a corresponding reduction in OAA.
The 1967 Social Security Amendment authorizes States to disregard up to
$7.50 a month of income in calculating OAA benefits. \Ye strongly recommend
that the District of Columbia adopt this provision immediately ; we believe t his
deprivation of additional income is a gross injustice to our city's poorest elderly
citizens. We further recommend that the elderly poor be given special considera-
tion by providing that they be allotted the highest benefit under OAA, and that
this benefit be maintained regardless of what little extra income they may be
able to receive or earn.
5. Housing for the Elderly

We strongly recommend that the Government of the District of Columbia
make every effort to insure that elderly persons will he able to remain in their
own homes or apartments so long as they desire; by providing the following :

(a) New housing units for senior citizens to be built immediately with
the recommendation that: land scheduled for rebuilding due to the recent
disorder be ,utilized. This is imperative, since the present waiting list of
National Capital Housing Authority numbers 1,298 individual elderly and
1S7 elderly couples.

(b) Rent subsidies for elderly persons. or at least some means of alleviat-
ing the high rent payment demanded of the elderly poor. who, after payment
of rent, have so little income remaining, that adequate food and clothing
are often lacking. We strongly object to the deprivation of increased Social
Security Benefits by the "automatic" increases in rent payments.

We strongly recommend a greatly strengthened program of foster Inane care
for elderly persons who have been released from mental hospitals; that sneh
homes be properly licensed in accord with proper standards and that Sncli stand-
ards be strictly enforced. We believe that these elderly persons have a right
to share in the life of the community and to live in dignity.

Senior Citizens are a significant segment of the population of the District of
Columbia. Therefore. we feel a great need to have representation at the city
government level with whom we could easily identify. We recommend establish-
ment of an Office of Commissioner for Aging as well as a Commission on Aging
which would be either elected or appointed.
6. Nursiug Homes

Although We believe that the elderly person's own home or apartment is the
best place for living in dignity, we also recognize that some will inevitably
require special nursing home care. Therefore, we strongly recommend that the
Government of the District; of ColUmbia investigate the high cost of Nursing
Home care, anti that proper standards for buildings and training of staff be
established that will insure a dignified way of life for those finding it necessary
to seek such care.

Finally, we, the senior citizens of the District of Columbia, do hereby express
our high regard for our city government and hope that our .suggestions will be
so regarded and fully implemented.

ITEM 2. REPORT FROM GOLDEN DINERS CLUB, SUBMITTED BY
RUTH C. BRAVER

THE GOLDEN VOICE

HEALTH SERVICES
MARCH 1971.

Arrangements are now being made for educational programs from the Chicago
Heart Association and also for Glaucoma Testing from the Illinois Society for
the Preventicin of Blindness.

During the month of February, the Chicago Board of Health gave free diabetes
tests to four Golden Diners Clubs. One more test is to be given on' March
10th at thefDeborah Boys Club, 3401 West Ainslie.

This test is designed to find people who are "hidden diabetics". People who
know they are diabetics cannot take this test.

1

b See statement, p. 05.
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The Chicago Nutrition Program is most grateful to the Chicago Board of
Health for the opportunity to offer this test to its participants. To date, more
than 175 older adults have been tested through this cooperative effort.

CANCER PREVENTION CENTER

The George and Anna Porter Cancer Prevention Center of Chicago, Inc., 33
West Huron Street:, has two rein ted purposes :

1. To conduct a health-education program informing the public of the
early signs of cancer and other illnesses.

2. To detect cancer and other illnesses at early stages through physical
examination, laboratory studies and X-ray.

The policy of the Center has always been to accept only those persons who are
in good health and not currently under a physician's care. In this way, the
Center practices a "preventive" type of medicine by warning you of anything
which could affeet your well being in the future.

The examination takes about three hours and consists of tests designed :

1. Discover illness in an apparently well person.
2. Present to your physician a medical report which lie may use when you

consult him.
The normal cost of this examination is $=10. Arrangements have been made with

the Center for the fee to be reduced to $1.0 for participants in our program. If
a person is unable to pay the $10, please contact your District Group Worker.

We urge all of our participants to take advantage of this reduced rate and
take this examination. Any person who has an illness discovered in its early
stage, stands a far better chance than if the illness is left undetected.

If you are interested in this examination, please fill out the form below and
give it to your Elderly Group Aide or District Group Worker.
Name :
Address :
Site :
Telephone Number

LEGISLATION

Legislation regarding nutritional services for the elderly has been re-introduced
to Congress.

House Bill #5019 will add to the Older Americans Act of 1905, grants to States
for the establishment, maintenance, operation and expansion of low-cost meal
programs and other supportive services.

Your Congressional Representatives and Senators should be contacted. The
more letters they receive which support this Bill, the more likely it is that
they will work for its passage. If you have any doubt as to who are your elected
Representatives, ask your District Group Worker.

We will keep you informed of any new legislation concerning the elderly as
it is introduced.

ESCAPING FIRES

We all read about fires daily in the newspaper. Have you ever stopped to think:
about what you would do if caught in a fire? Please study the following five steps
to fire safety carefully. Also pay close attention to the four methods of putting
out fires.

1. Plan an escape route from your room and home.
2. Practice using this route.
3. Work out an alternate routejust in ease.
-1. Close your bedroom door before going to sleep. If a fire should break out

elsewhere hi the house. the closed door may keep flames, gases, or smoke away
long enough for rescue to reach you. Flames terrify, but gas is the greatest danger
in fire.

5. Never open a hot door. If you smell smoke or think there is it fire in the house,
touch test the inside of your door. If it is hot, don't Open it. Co to the window and
wait for rescue there.

HOW TO PU1' OUT FIRES

1. Fire from grease
Smother flames with soda and then cover pan with a lid. For a grease fire

in the oven, close the oven door and turn off the oven.

1 13
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2. Fire from electricity
Unplug or shut off your electricity. If the plug is pulled. it is safe to use

water.
3. Fire from coal or wood

Cover the fire with water.
4. Fire from kerosene or gasoline

If it is a small fire, smother it with soda, sand or dirt. For a larger fire,
get away from it and call the Fire Department.

Keep dry chemicals or a carbon dioxide extinguisher in your home for use on
electrical or gas fires.

U.S.D.A. ANNOUNCES CHANGES IN RETAIL FOOD STAMP RULES TO SPEED SHOPPING

Two Food Stamp Program changes to speed retail transactions for food
stamp users, grocers, and other shoppers in stores which accept food stamps have
been announced by the U.S. Department of Agriculture.

Revised program regulations will :
1. Permit up to 49 cents change in food stamp transactions.
2. Allow payments of deposits on bottles or other containers of eligible

foods, tote made with food stamps.
Officials of the U.S.D.A.'s Food and Nntrition Service said the revisions came

as a result of recommendations from both food stamp recipients and the food
retailing industry.

Revised regulations spelling out the new procedures were effective upon publi-
cation in the Federal Register Wednesday December 30th.

With the initial issuance of $5 coupons now being made across the nation,
FNS officials also announced that the program regulations governing the use of
$2 coupons apply to the $5 coupons. Two dollar and $5 coupons should be de-
tached from the book of coupons by the customer only at the time of purchase.
Loose $2 or $5 coupons cannot be accepted nor can loose $2 coupons be returned
to the customer as change.

EALTIME MANUAL FOR THE AGED AND HANDICAPPED :'

"Every homemaker wants to streamline tedious jobs, but for those with physical
handicaps, safe shortcuts are essential." This book is concerned with meal
preparation problems of the elderly and the handicapped. It contains a wealth
of useful information and imaginative ideas to save time and energy in the
daily tasks of meal preparation. This manual is the result of a two-year research
project at the Institute of Rehabilitation Medicine at New York University
Medical Center, made possible by a Grant from the Campbell Soup Fund.

The research focused on the packaging and use of convenience foods and the
design and use of small appliances. Also included in the manual are sound tips
on proper nutrition, easy to prepare recipes. and kitchen-tested preparation tech-
niques which add to its usefulness.

The many creative ideas and suggestions can help the elderly and the home-
maker with poor coordination, arthritis, weakness in the upper extremities, and
one hand. Special sections direct assistance to those who use wheelchairs, are
upper extremity amputees or are homemakers with poor vision.

This remarkable book with its easy-to-wipe cover and spiral binding is writ-
ten for the elderly and the disabled who want to independently care for them-
selves and their families. The references listed in the Appendix include or-
ganizations and agencies offering information and help, addresses and sources
for kitchen equipment and tools, and helpful cookbooks and meal planning
references.

Compiled by the Institute of Rehabilitation Medicine, New York University Medical
Center. New York: Essandess Special Editions, Division of Simon & Shuster, Inc 1970,
242 pp., $2.00.

1 0 /
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NIARCII FOOD BARGAINS

According to the U.S. Department of Agriculture, peanuts, oranges and orange
juice. grapefruit, potatoes, prtmes, canned peaches, pork and eggs are the plenti-
ful foods for March and are available to you at lower prices.

TEE COST PER SERVING IS TOUR REST GUIDE

It is advisable to judge meat values, and of course poultry and fish,
according to cost per serving, rather than price per pound, However. in order
to make this evaluation, a guide to servings per pound given by particular cuts
of meat is needed. The following list may he helpful to you. A serving is about
2 to 3 ounces edible cooked meat, with cooking shrinkage accounted for.
Five or more servings per pound

Fully-cooked boneless ham, heart, IirOF, kidneys, frankfurters. luncheon
meat and ready-to-serve sausage, canned tuna in Id salmon, veal cutlets. shelled
and deveined shrimps, canadian bacon.
Four servings per pound

Ground meats, round steak, stew meat, center-cut ham slices with round bone,
frozen boneless fish fillets, cubed steaks, Bank steak, boneless smoked pork shoul-
der butt.
Three servings per pound

Beef rolled rump roast, sirloin tip roast, rolled rib roast, high-flit ground
beef, center-cut pork chops, pork shoulder arm chops, bone-in cooked ham, chicken
breasts, veal chops with bone, lamb chops.
Two and a half servings per pound

Chicken legs and thighs, boneless beet steaks for broiling, leg of lainh roast,
pork blade steak, center-cut pork roast, fresh ham roast. cook-before-eating
bone -in ham, round bone beef chuck roast.
Two servings per pound

Beef blade chuck roast and steak. standing rib roast, sirloin steak, bone-in
pork Boston butt, bone-in picnic, lamb shoulder roast with bone, whole chicken,
beef porterhouse and rib steaks.
One to one and a half servings per pound

Pork spareribs, lamb and veal breast, lamb shank, beef short ribs, turkey.

DINERS CLUB CHATTER
Did you know that ...
Captain's Table Restaurant is 116 A. serving on Mondays only.
New Golden Diners Clubs were opened at the Greenview Apartments, S-17

North Greenview, the Amalgamated Clothing "Workers Building, 333 South
Ashland, and at the Schiller Apartments, 2020 West Schiller. Consult the Golden
Diners Club location list, at the end of the Newsletter, for the days and time
of service at these new locations.
Helpful household hints

If keeping your rug swept and clean is a problem, you might think about
purchasing a child's carpet sweeper and rug shampooer. These items have nn
extension on the handle which can be adjusted for your height, They are easier
to handle, take up little storage urea and are lower in price than the regular
size models.

H
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GOLDEN DINERS CLUBS LOCATIONS

Days and time of service Golden Diners Club Address

Monday; 12 noon Amalgamated Clothing Workers
Monday through Friday; 11:30 a.m Armour Square Senior Center
Tuesday; 1 p.m Beacon House
Wednesday, Thursday; 12 noon do
Tuesday, Wednesday, Thursday; 12 noon Hattie Canner
Tuesday, Thursday, Friday; 12 noon Chicago Housing Authority
Monday, Wednesday, Friday; 5 p.m do

Do do
Monday, Wednesday, Friday; 12 noon do
Tuesday. Wednesday, Friday; 11 a.m do
Tuesday, Thursday. Friday; 12 noon do
Monday through Friday; 12 noon Conrad Senior Center
Tu oedm. Wminned . . 11

333 South Ashland.
2146 South Wentworth.
1444 South Ashland.

855 West Aldine.
655 West 65th St.
5040 North Kenmore.
440 North Drake.
2111 North Hal3led.
4930 South Langley.
6360 South Minerva,
2717 North Leavitt.
1358 West 51st St.
838 North Noble.
1507 North Clayhourn,
3700 West Congress,
2838 North Pine Grove.
847 North Grecnview.
1935 South Halsted.

Harbor Light Center . 654 West Madison.
Immaculate Heart of Mary Chruch 3824 North Spaulding,

3920 North Clark.
Lincoln-Sheffield Building 2640 North Sheffield,
Max Straus Senior Center 3401 West Aindie.
Odgen Hill Senior Center 1910 West 64th St.
Par kview Apartments 3916 West Washington.
Parkway Senior Center 661 East 69th St.
Rogers Park-Captain's Table Restaurant 7030 North Clark.
Schiller Apartments 2020 West Schiller.
Slater Senior Center 4218 South Cottage Grove.
St. Michael's Church 1614 St. Michael's Ct.
Sullivan Senior Center 1633 West Madison.
Trumbull Park Community Center 10530 South Oglesby Ave.
Wicker Park Apartments 1414 North Darnen.

Dorothy Frasor Senior Center_
Monday, Wednesday, Imrsday; 12 noon_____ Eckhart Park Apartments
Monday through Friday; 12 noon Flannery Senior Center
Wedneaclay, Thursday; 12 noon Garfield Park Apartments
Monday, Wednesday, Friday, 12 noun__ ____ Green Senior Center
Tuesday, Friday; 12 norm Greenview Apartments
Monday, Tuesday Wednesday; 12 noon Halsted Urban Progress Center
.Monday through Friday: 12 noon
Monday, Wednesday; 1 p.m
Tuesday, Wednesday, Friday; 12 noon
Monday, Tuesday, Friday; i2 noon
Tuesday, We inesday; 12 noun
Wednesday; 11:30 a.m.
-Tuesday, 1 hutsclay; 12 noon.
Monday through Friday; 1 p.m
Monday: 1 r
Monday, Taesday, Friday; 12 noon
Monday through Friday; 12 noon
Monday, Wednesday, Thursday; 4 p.m
Monday through Friday; 12 noon
Tuesday, Wednesday, Thursday; 12 noon
Wednesday, Thurdsay; 12 noon

ITEM.. 3. CONFERENCE RESOLUTION, COOK COMMUNITY WHITE
LIOUsE CONFERENCE ON ACING, SUBMITTED BY RUTH C. BRAVER

This resolution was adopted in full by Delegates of the Sections on Education,
Health, income and Personal Adjustment, and in principle by the Delegates
of the Section on Housing, meeting at the Hotel LaSalle, Chicago, on Thursday,
April I5. 1971.

Presented to the Plenary Session of the Delegates to the Cook County Com-
munity White House Conference on Aging. meeting at Hermann Hall, Illinois
Institute of Technology. Chicago, on Friday, April 10, 1971, this resolution was
adopted unanimously by the Conference.

Rp:sot.trtiox

COOK COUNI'Y COMMUNITY IVIIITE 110CSE CONFERENCE (IN MHNO, APRIL 15,
AND 16, 1971, CHICAGO, II,LINOIS

The Cool: County Community White House Conference on Aging recommends
that the Administration on Aging of the U.S. Department of Health, Education,
and Welfare. accept as its charge. iminediate implementation of all polity recom-
mendations (4nanating front the 197.1 White House Conference on Aging thotu,d1
the area provided for it by the policy recoinntendatiOIN WIHell

It is recommended that the Congress and the l'resident of the United States
give immediate priority to the restructuring of the Administration on Aging turd
its t.stahlislunent as an independent, effective advocate agency for the elderly. at
(aldnet Icyel, anti therefore directly related to the executive ()thee of the l'esi-
dent, with:

1. responsibility of developing workable minimum standarch; for represen-
tation and inclusion of the elderly in the planning az(l priorities setting Of
other federal agencies. including. the I )epartment of Ilealth. Education. and
Welfare, the Department of Housing tind [Hunt Ditveionniont. the Depart-
ment of Labor. the Department of Agriculture. the (Mice of conomic oppo-
tunity and u11 federal agencies with age comprehensive respfmsibilitie.4,
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2. powers to review other federal agencies priorities and budgetary plans
to insure that the elderly are represented and served according to their needs

untidier,
3. powers to require these federal agencies to meet established minimum

stinutords.
4. powers to administer such programs as have already been developed or

proposed in the Older Americans Act, and to expand them, and
:1, restitution under its own direct control of all titles of the Older Ameri-

cans Act, including research and demonstration program&
It is further recommended that concurrent with restructuring of the Admin-

istration on Aging :Ind its establishment at colduct level as an independent
agency, the agency be funded and staffed to permit it to perform all of its ()ask;
functions effectively.

ITEM 4. REPORTS SUBMITTED BY EDWARD T. KRAMER 'I

Distinguished members of Congress: As we are assembled here today a real
tragedy is abont fo oecur for hundreds of elderly people on the Lower East
Side of New York City, as well as for thousand of others in similar programs
outside this neighborhood and throughout the Pnited States.

The Good Componions of Henry Street Settlement, Ivho have graciously
shored their daily luncheon awn! with each other, are faced with the extinction
or their Innelp.on program which has been a major souree of their physical and
emotional strength and vitality for the post three years.

Before the Good Companions luncheon progrom was launched, as 0 federal
reseorch-demonstrotion project, many people ill the program did not eat any
proper meals at all. They did not want to (Ott ,(lone. Or they were unable to
prepare their 'own meals. Or mealtimes slipped by unnoticed and tiny lived (111
tea and toast.

Thanhs to the luncheon program. however. the Good Companions have been
aide to enjoy inn, nutritious moues each day in pleasant company. Furthermore,
they have enjoyed running this luncheon iwogram Ihemsclves, preparing more
than la) meals («lay and charging' fellow-members (10 cents for their linwh.
A. price they could afford since they exist on incomes of approximately $1200
per year.

And as for the Is fortunate members who have been nimble to leave their
apartments, the Good Companions have volunteered to bring lunch to their
homes each day and to do their marketing owl other necessary chores as well.

Also. let. me point out that the Good companions also take all active part
in Settlement activities including art and pottery, music, donee, drama, and
in lectures and discussion groups. This gives them a chance to be with people
of till ages, to talk with teenagers in. the TV repair workshop, for instance, or
with middle-aged people in the sewing and woodworking Shops.

In short, the Good Companions program has given its members a zest and a
purpose for living in, a plaee to go, people to be withand the nutrition they
need to carry on these activities. No wonder these people have been political
activists too. They realize that they must light for legislatimt to keep their
program alive. And today, I am here because they want you to join them In that
light.

Next month, funding for the Good Companions luncheon program and ap-
proximately 20 other similar programs will end. The nationwide project was
financed by the Administration on the Aging of the U.S. Department of Health,
Education and Welfare ender Title IV of the Older Americans Act, Without a
doubt. this study ha., proved that this sort of program results in improved mental
and physical health and succeeds in keeping elderly people out of hospitals and
nursing homes.

Certainly, a look :it the Good Companions program bears out these findings,
JIInbers are in relatively good health, and those who ore homebound can
remain self-suilicient tholik8 to the assistance of their fellow-members. Further-
more. although most members live alone, they do not feel isolated, lonely or
unwanted. On the contrary, they are totally involved in personal, social, com-
munity and political activity.

From both a social and moral point of view, the government should be foltillim;
its responsibility to elder Americans of all races by providing continuing support

k, sec statement, p. 69.
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for programs such as this one. Even from an economic standpoint, this support
makes sense. Obviously, it must cost the government much more to provide
extended nursing care or hospitalization than it does to subsidize a luncheon
program.

LUNCH AND NUTRITION DEMONSTRATION PROJECT

THE GOOD COMPANIONSHENRY STREET SETTLEMENT

ANNUAL FISCAL REVIEW OF LUNCHEON SERVICEJANUARY 197 0DECEMBER it)ro

(Eleven months of food service)

(Prepared by Wayne Goldberg, Director of Evaluation)

(Prepared for Edward J. Kramer, Director, Services to the Elderly)

MARCH 1970

ATTENDANCE

During the eleven service months in 1970, a total of 25,924 lunches were con-
sumed. This comes to an average daily consumption of 121 lunches for each of
the 215 service days in 1970. Table 1 presents the number of meals and proportion
of total meals served in each of the categories. The meals are broken down into :
1) In-center ; 2) Homebound ; 3) Weekend ; 4) Mealtime Companions ; 5) Kitchen
Aides ; 6) Staff ; and 7) Guest meals.

TABLE 1.CATEGORIES OF MEAL CONSUMPTION

Category
Number

of meals
Percent
of total

In-center 15, 278 58.9
Homebound 4,899 18.9
Kitchen aides 2, 477 9. 6
Weekend 2,112 8.1
Staff 506 2. 0
Mealtime companions 462 I. 8
Guests 189 .7

Total 25, 924 100. 0

The greatest proportion of meals (about 6 out of 10 meals) is served in the
In-center category, followed by the Homebounds (about 2 out of 10 meals). The
categories of Weekend and Kitchen Aides comsumption also contribute signifi-
cantly to the total (each about 1 out of 10 meals).

The In-center and Mealtime Companions meals sell for 500, Homebound and
Weekend meals sell for 600, Staff and Guest meals sell for 750, while Kitchen
Aide meals are given at no charge.

COST OF FOOD AND SUPPLIES

Records are kept of the amount spent in each category of expenditure for food
and other supplies and services. This data is presented in Table 2, along with the
proportion of total expenditure accounted by each category. It is found that food
costs account for about nine-tenths of the total food and supplies costs, with meat
and poultry accounting for 43.7% of the expenses.
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TABLE 2.-FOOD AND SUPPLIES EXPENDITURES

Category Amount spent
Percent
el total

Meat and poultry $6, 875, 14 43. 7
Groceries 3, 442. 83 21.9
Baked goods I, 264.99 8.0
Fish 1, 013.20 6.4
Fruits and vegetables 980. 10 6, 2
Milk (nondairy) products. 452, 14 2.9
Eggs 64.56 0,4

Subtotal of foodstuffs 14, 093.26 29. 5

Packaging materials G55, 13 4, 2
Paper goods 496.83 3.2
Cleaning supplies 284.89 1, 8
Laundry 211.96 1.3

Subtotal of supplies 1, 648.81 10, 5

Total 15, 751.77 100.0

SUMMARY

Even through strenuous efforts are made to keep the costs low, they still
exceed the income obtained from participants. The total cost per meal is 60.S
cents, with foodstuffs accounting for 54.4 cents and supplies accounting for
6.4 cents of the total cost. This compares with a per capita income of 47.0 cents
on each of the 25,924 meals, yielding a per-capita deficit of 13.8 cents. In dollar
terms, the income of $12,183.62, as compared with the costs of $15751.75, yields
an annual deficit for 1970 of $3,568.15.

ITEM 5. CHANGES IN THE FOOD STAMP PROGRAM WHICH WOULD
BENEFIT LOW COST MEAL PROJECTS, SUBMITTED BY EDWARD
J. KRAMER FOR GERTRUDE W. WAGNER'
1. Homebound persons are now permitted to use food stamps as payment for

home delivered meals only if no surplus commodities are used in preparing the
meals. Removal of this restriction is imperative and would benefit both project
and homebound person.

2. At present, persons on Public Assistance but without cooking facilities are
not permitted to receive food stamps. Since many such people must depend on
low cost group meal programs, they should be permitted both to receive food
stamps and to use them in payment for such meals.

ITEM 6. PENNY WISE AND POUND FOOLISH, SUBMITTED BY EDWARD
J, KRAMER FOR GERTRUDE W. WAGNER8

THE COLD FINANCIAL FACTS RELATED TO THE COST OF SUBSIDIZING MEALS FOR THE
ELDERLY IN A GROUP SETTING AND/OR DELIVERING HOMEBOUND MEALS, THEREBY
KEEPING RECIPIENTS AS A PART OF THEIR COMMUNITY VS. THE COST OF CUSTODIAL
CARE

Few indeed will not agree that one of the last things senior citizens want is
custodial care. However inadequate their home situation may be, they cling to
it with an almost desperate tenacity. Removed from it and placed in custodial
residence, they give up hope. They feel they have reached "the end of the line".

However, let us for the purpose of this discussion put aside the humanitarian
aspect of maintaining the elderly in their home settings. Let us rather examine
it solely from the angle or cost to the taxpayer. We will consider three different
individuals, whose circumstances are representative of the majority of senior
citizens who would participate in subsidized meal programs. And we will suppose
that the government is subsidizing 50% of the $1.30 meal cost, the other 50,:';
being paid for by the participants thollISulVeS.

7 See letter. appendix 1. p.100.
5 See letter, appendix 1, p. 100.

rn 21 n. -71--pf. -. F
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The figures which follow are based on New York City costs, and while living
and custodial costs vary from city to rural, state to state, etc., I suggest that
the relationship of the cost of community living versus custodial care probably
does not Vary greatly from one location to another.

A. A single person on Public Assistance with no other income. The public
funds needed to maintain such a person in his or her community are welfare
payments for rent and allowance, food stamp subsidy, and group meal subsidy
for the main meal of the day, five days a Nveek. All figures are computed on a
immthly basis, with the group meals being served an average of 22 days per
month.
RentAwlloance
Food stamp subsidy
Group meal subsidy

$00. 00
s-I. 00

011_1.. 0:030

Total 1(38. 30

l'ompare this total burden to taxpayer with the minimum amount for a mouth
or custodial care, $750.00, and you will see that the savings to the taxpayer is
$581.70.

B. Let's say this person is the typical recipient of a $60.70 per month Social
Security payment. This. except for $7.00, would be subtracted from the Nvelfare
allowance, leaving the following sums to be drawn from the taxpayer's funds:
Rent $00. 00
Allowance 21. 30
Food stain') subsidy 10, 00
Group meal subsidy 14. 30

Total 105. 60

In this instance, the monthly savings to the taxpayer, over custodial care, is
$644.-10,

C. This person has a $1500.00 savings account and her monthly Social Security
ineonie is $130.40. Say that she also has a son who helps with the rent, perhaps
50% or $30.00 per mouth. So this person's total income is $100.40, and her
only use of taxpayer's money is as follows :
Food stamp subsidy $10. 00
Group meal subsidy 14. 30

Total 24. 30

When this person goes into custodial care, her savings will be exhausted in
less than three months, and then the taxpayer takes over the $750.00 per month
burden,

There is no question but that tax money is saved by helping to keep these
individuals in their own homes, both by having the main meal of the day
available in a group meal setting and then, when increasing immobility or
failing strength confines them, by having meals sent in.

A ml even if a part time housekeeper or homemaker is needed, it couldn't add
more than $100.00 to the total, making the monthly tax cost between $12:5.00
and $270.00, which at its highest is little more than a third the cost of custodial
care.

Finally, it seems appropriate here to state that the senior citizens may very
well still be taxpayers, and have been such for more years than any other
segment of society.

Have I made my point clear? When government at any level says "We can't
afford to fund 50% of the cost of these meal programs, they are truly being
"Penny wise and pound foolish."

ITEM. 7. ST71'PLEMENTAL INFORMATION SUBMITTED BY
REGINA FANNIN°

BLUEGRASS OP APPALACHIA,
Olive Hill, Ky., April 27, 1971.

DE An SENATOR CHURCH : response to the question of the number of partici-
pants served, the Country Gathering program is currently serving 250 persons

See statement, p. 74.

1 1 ;
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each week with an enrollment of over 500. Approximately one-half of those
enrolled attend irregular, due primarily to health and/or transportation prob-
lems. We are also serving meals to fifty homebound individuals.

How many more could be served if funds were made available? With some
slight alternatives in the present method of operations, increased staff tiwe
for the assistants (from part-time to full-time), and an increase of $5,000 per
year, this project could serve more than three times the present lumber.

Question II. "If AoA funding is terminated what will be done to continue a
program for those you now serve? If the project is not continued, what will be
the effect upon those persons?"

I have tried to secure funds from various sources, as I testified before your
committee on March 25, but without favorable response--"not enough funds for
current projects," no funds available at his time," "a worthy cause, much
needed, but I'm sorry we have no funds," etc. Since I am from a rural area,
and a poor one, sources of money for any cause is almost nil. The usual local
funding sources, i.e., city and county governments, church and civic groups, just
do not have operating monies for their current project much less be able
to assist a new one in n monetary manner. 1 have been able to secure space and
equipment but no operating monies. The State Connnission on Aging is unable
to assist.

While in Washington, I visited Senators Cooper and Cook and participated
in a news conference with Senator Percy and other AoA project directors, all
of whom will support some immediate legislation for the nutrition projects.
I would like also to say that Congressman Carl D. Perkins assured me he
would help secure funds from O.E.O. to continue Country Gathering. The
project is the only one in the six county area for older persons. The participants
benefit in many ways other than the food they receive, which in many cases
is the only meal of the day. Should the project terminate many would revert
to their former isolated existence (due in large part to transportation problems
and declining health) just waiting for time to pass, in many respects worse than
before because now they know that their lives could he different. Others will
keep in contact, by phone with friends they have made. Some will eat better due
to the learning process, while others won't due to the cost involved, the energy
required to prepare food, the lack of facilities and the undesirable habit of
eating alone. Some of those receiving homebound :sneals will have to have some-
one to live with or be moved to a rest home, which isn't very probable since
there are only three in the entire area, and only a few could afford, or would
desire. to go if space were ample.

Question III. "Are nutritional issues receiving adequate attention in the plan-
ning* for the White House Conference on Aging? If not, what more should be
done?"

After having worked in several community forums (which many did not
understand) and in two regional conferences during April, I must say that
I do not feel that the broad spectrum of nutrition is receiving proper attention
at the local levels. The problem is too often assumed to be only a monetary
matter and many fail to admit that a problem exists, except in extreme eases.
It is hoped that the State Conference will have broad representation of concerned
persons Hint will gain some direction to the issues that affect the nutritional
well - heirs.; of tin: elderly.

I should like to include copies of letters from Dr. John Gans, Morehead State
'University and Mr. Bill Mullen, Daniel Boone Nursing Home, indicating in-
volvement of Country Gathering members with thes institutes.

Thank you very much for permitting, me to bring to your attention the plight
of the project. If I can be of any further assistance, please don't hesitate to
contact me.

Sincerely yours,

Enelosurps]

1

( \rrs.) "REGINA FANNTN.

AlottEtniAn STATE T. NI VEIttilT1'.
NSTITCTI.: ON THE AGING,
Morehead, Ky., April 28, 1971.

DEAR A.TRS. FANNIN : As additional information for you to report to Senoer
Frank Church and his committee in Washington concerning the cooperative roles
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that have been played by the Institute on the Aging, Morehead State University
with your program, I list the following :

1. Extension classes taught by Morehead faculty to the elderly in Northeastern
Kentucky : Professor George T. Young taught four sessions of Kentucky History
in both Elliott and Lewis Counties, and will also repeat this in Carter County.
Dr. M .K. Thomas taught four EF!ssions of World Religions in Carter County and
Rowan County. Dr. Rex Chaney and Professor Carl Stout shared responsibilities
for four sessions for Recreational Arts and Crafts in Lewis County and Carter
County in your area and also with groups of elderly citizens in Bath, Fleming,
Menifee, and Montgomery Counties.

2. Under the William Caudill Fellowship Program, an average of three elderly
students per semester have been enrolled for classwork on our campus at no cost
to themselves.

3. White House Community Conferences. Institute staff have played major
roles in planning and carrying through the three regional conferences in North-
eastern Kentucky : Buffalo Trace area at Maysville, Fivco area at Grayson, and
the Gateway area at Owingsville.

4. Radio. Under the Adult Radio Program conducted during the last year, the
University radio station, in cooperation with four other local radio stations
presented the following program series designed and planned in conjuction with
the elderly for them : Our Past and Present, Our American Heritage, Adventures
in Maturity, Learning About Ourselves, The Real Eastern Kentucky, Enjoyment
of Music, Great Lives After Sixty-five, American Folk Tales. and Science in Man's
World. These programs were also aired over an additional fifteen stations in
Kentucky.

5. Referral Service. As the Senior Information and Referral Service of the
University moves from low gear to high gear, the elderly in a fifteen county
region will have one toll-free telephone number to call in order to find out pre-
cisely which institution or agency can help them with their specific problems.

I trust this information will be helpful for you.
Cordially yours,

.JOAN E. GA 1,S.
Director, Institute on the dying

Exhibit 2
DANIEL BOONE NURSING HOME

Morehead, Ky., April 23, 1971.

Subject : Country Gathering, Ceramics Class.
DEAR MRS. FANNIN Pursuant to the above subject class being held once a week

at the Daniel Boone Convalescent Center, for the aging of our community and sur-
rounding counties, may we take this opportunity to express our appreciation for
the privilege of participating.

During the three years that the nursing home has been admitting patients,
needless to say, we have encountered sonic fantastic ideas connected with nurs-
ing homes. Many of the potential patients have made the statement that they
would rather be dead than be admitted to the nursing home. A. large percentage of
our senior citizens, in the area we service, feel that a nursing home is a dark.
gloomy, dreary, forsaken place where you are taken to die after having served
out their useful years. They seem to feel they will not be loved, eared for, or fed
adequately. We feel we have a very much needed service to offer the community
and surrounding counties and would like very much to have this image altered.

Within the last two weeks we have been very happy to see some of our patients
intermingle with the group that has been participating from your institution. We
arc also very haopy to have any senior citizen visit our facility and get for them-
selves a true picture of the type of service we wish to offer.

If we are able to continue some type of activity involving both our patients and
your senior citizens, who may be considered potential patients, for a longer period
of time, we may in some way help to involve, educate, and hopefully change the
image of a Kentucky Nursing Houle.

Thank you for the opportunity of working With your group.
Sincerely,

BILL MULLEN. A dinini.stra for.
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ITEM S. SUPPLEMENTARY STATEMENT OF ELIAS S. COHEN "
Recent reports by the Special Committee on Aging have pointed out the need

for research in certain critical areas if recommendations developed at the forth-
coming White House Conference on Aging are to be made on as rational basis as
possible.

In its report. "Economic of Aging Toward a Full Share in Abundance," the
Committee declares forthrightly that 1971 should set the stage for early resolu-
tion of the retirement income crisis. The Committee recognizes that optimum
effectiveness of a White House Conference depends upon how the conferees go
about their tasks. The effectiveness of a White House Conference depends in no
small part upon the kind of preparation and information conferees have in
advance of the meeting.

The Committee implies, and I believe quite correctly, that it will be insufficient
to develop statements of policy so broad that they represent mere platitudes or
goals to be achieved in a perfect society. One difficulty in this is that those planning,
the White House Conference on Aging honestly believe that the issues that have
been identified will lead to basic national policy. It is insufficient, however, simply
to say that national policy is to assure all elderly persons an adequate income
in retirement. That is not a policy, that is a goal.

Your report makes clear that what is required is "the commitment essential to
to carrying out this policy." The commitment will come from the presentation
of a series of legislative issues around which firm positions can be taken by
political leadership. The commitment will be evident in the support for or opposi-
tion to particular legislation and appropriations. It is my belief that those plan-
ning the Conference are suggesting that conferees and persons participating at
state and local levels stay away from development of recommendations for par-
ticular legislation. If that is indeed the case, the result would be a White House
Conference report without substance and without the basis on which to engage
in the political dialogue essential to policy change.

However, dialogue in the absence of facts is not always productiVe. It is not
sufficient simply to know what the goals are. It is important to understand what
constraints there may be on discussing ways of achieving necessary goals and
objectives. Thus, it becomes essential to have solid information about the various
mechanisms to furnish income in old age. It may be that the background paper
on income maintenance prepared for the White House Conference by Doctor Chen
will do just that. However, it has not yet been made available to members of
national organizations participating on the task force on income maintenance.

In any event, your recommendation to convene a task force of experts of
various disciplines to explore the limits of the private pension system and its
impact on retirees is sound. I would suggest, however, that this exploration be
provided with sufficient time and come up with a report in sufficient depth that it
will, in effect, produce a good technical paper for conferees to rely on.

With reference to your report, "Older Americans and Transportation : A Crisis
in Mobility," the same considerations hold true. Your recommendation #1 (Page
48 of report #91-1520) is sound and should be pursued. I would suggest, however,
that the basis for interagency action be broadened to include the Office of Research
and Development of the Social and Rehabilitation Service in the Department of
Health, Education, and Welfare as well as the Social Security Administration.
These are mentioned particularly since they have resources for research funding.
Furthermore, the Social and Rehabilitation Service and the Social Security
Administration are the federal agencies directly touching the bulk of the elderly
in the United States.

I share your hope that the White House Conference can serve as a catalyst.
The timetable of events, however, is such tIat reliance would have to fall largely
cm recommendation 11 (That Multi-Agency cooperation of the kind suggested in
Recommendations One and Two result in the publication of a paper which is
designed specifically for participants in the White House Conference in Novem-

10 See statement, p. 53.
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her- December 1971) and recommendation 12 (During the "implementation phase"
beginning in early 1972, another Interdisciplinary Workshop (see page V for
details) should be conducted. Unlike the exploratory workshop of May 1970, the
1972 workshop should be concerned primarily with specific action proposals which,
as one program. will fulfill goals of a coherent national policy on transport:it ion
and the elderly.)

Exhibit 1The White House Conference on Aging: Will It Fail?

By Elias S. Cohen
[From Aging and Human Development, Vol. 1, No. 1, 1970. Greenwood Periodicals, Tne.1

Commissioner, Office of Family Services, Pennsylvania Department of Public
Welfare, Harrisburg, Pennsylvania

Within the last 15 months two United States Presidents and both Houses of
Congress have called for a White House Conference on Aging to be held in 1971.
The Joint Resolution of the Congress authorized the President to call a White
House Conference on Aging in 1971 ". . . in order to develop recommendations
for further research and action in the field of aging, which will further the policies
set forth in the preamble of this joint resolution . . ." The preamble provided
for joint working together of the Federal Government and the States and their
citizens to "develop recommendations and plans for action which will serve the
purposes of"

(1) assuring the middle aged and older persons opportunity to participate in
the employment market ;

(2) enable retirees to enjoy income sufficient for health and participation ill
family and community life;

(3) provide housing that is suitable and economically within reach ;
(4) assist middle aged and elderly people prepare for a rich and rewarding

old age;
(5) step up research concerning sickness, mental breakdown, and social ostra-

cism in old age ;
(6) evaluate progress since the last White House Conference and examining

relevant anticipated changes in the next decade that will affect older persons.
President Johnson signed the resolution on September 28, 1968. The resolution

authorized au appropriation of $1.9 million to accomplish its purposes. (Public
Law 90-526, 1968).

At the time that President Johnsen signed the proclamation, then Commis-
sioner on Aging William Bechill was quoted as saying, "A White House Confer-
ence on Aging in 1971 is ideally timed to assess the progress of-programs for
older people initiated since 1961 and project,future courses of action to improve
the lives of millions." (Department of Health. Education, and Welfare, 1965)

Almost exactly one year later, President Nixon issued a proclamation formally
convening a White House Conference on Aging in 1971. In his proclamation. the
President stated, "With careful advance planning and with broad, representative .
participation, this Conference can help develop a more adequate national polic;.-
for older Americans. I hope that it will fully consider the ninny factors which ha ve
a special influence on the lives of the aging and that it will address precise recom-
mendations, not only to the Federal government, but also thzgovernment at other
levels and to the private and voluntary sectors as well." (REW, 1909)

The President also ascribed much of the progress for older Americans in the
last decade to the last White House Conference. on Aging called by President
Eisenhower.

It seems clear that the expectation from a 'White house Conference on Aging is
not only a set of recommendations, in addition to i he hundreds of executive and
legislative reports on the problems of the aged. Rat-low, it is anticipated that
action will ensue (hiring the next decade that will achieve the declared objectives
of the Congress as set forth in the Preamble to the Joint Resolution noted above
as well as in Title I of time Older Americo us A.
Criteria for Sy ccessf u111'hi le .11 ouse Con f (Trace on .I !I Jet i ri i es

Thins, one might look at those expecttions in terms of what must happen if
the White House Conference on Aging is to succeed. First, we must arrive at
some way of assuring that the White House Conference can serve as an effective
change agent in securing a national policy that makes operative the statements
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of national policy set forth in law. Assuming that ean be done (no small assump-
tion, indeed), we then proceedto substance. The following changes must (teem. if
we are to count the White House Conference on Aging a success in the years
following it:

(1) The more than seven million elderly who eomprise the low income
senior citizen group would have to experience ti snbstantial rise in income.
More than half of the unrelated individuals living alone fall below the pov-
erty line, while two-thirds are counted among those with low income. (Ad-
ministration on Aging, #37, HEW, 1968)

(2) An estimated two million homes owned by family heads 05 and over
would have to he upgraded to standard acceptability. Approximately 1.5 mil-
lion units rented by senior citizens would have to be upgraded. (Admini-
stration on Aging, #31 HEW, 1907), (Brotman, 1969).

(3) Availability of community mental health services will have to in-
crease substantially from an estimated 3-5% of total community clinic
visits consumed by the aged to at least the 10% that the elderly represent
in the population.

(4) Some impact will have to be seen on the unusually high suicide rates
for aged males (59 per 100.000) eompared to females (4 per 100,000) in the
age group 85+. (AdMinistration on Aging #42, HEW, 1968).

(5) Given the relative income disadvantage of the elderly in America
compared to the under-65 group, the elderly will have to be insured against
the high cost of drugs which confronts them. Aged persons spend 3.3 times
as much on prescription drugs as do the young. Considering that the median
income of the elderly is half that of the younger part of the population,
the extraordinary cost of drugs assumes considerable importance. (Admini-
stration on Aging, #17 HEW, 1967).

(6) Some significant reduction would have to be seen in mental hospitali-
zation rates for the elderly as well as proportions of the elderly remaining
in mental hospitals. Estimates indicate that as many as 30% of all mental
hospital beds are occupied by persons 65 and over, and a shnilar propor-
tion of first adthissions to mental hospitals are in the older age category.
( Bon restom, 1969 ).

(7) On the conventional assumption (which deserves serious ehallenge)
that elderly people want to continue to work, millions of jobs would have
to be opened up to the elderly who wish to return to the work forces so
that more than the 15 percent who are currently in the regular labor force
would be enabled to participate. (Administration on Aging. #31 HEW,
1907).

(8) Because 00% of total income of elderly persons comes from retire-
ment programs (such as social security, private pensions), from meaus test
programs like public assistance and veterans pensions, and from invested
assets like bonds, interest, dividends, and rents, the vast majority of the
elderly are especially vulnerable to inflation. Success from the White House
Conference would have to provide significant protection from the inroads'
of inflation, even after building incomes to something above the poverty
line. (Administration on Aging, #31 HEW, 1967).

(9) In addition to the above, some impact would have to he made upon
what is generally accepted as increasing alienation from community life,
loneliness, loss of mobility and consequent reduction of life-F)ace, and
similar insults of old age. These a l'e no less important than the first eight
merely because they are less quantifiable.

(10) Research on aging will have to be vastly extended if significant
impact on life expectancy is a desired result of the White Manse Ofolference
on Aging. The same is true if we seek improved health status for the elderly
particularly among the chronically ill and chronically disabled. (Riley,
Potter, and Associates, 1069 ) .

These are some of the known measures of success of the forthcoming White
House Conference on Aging. The question we 1111181 answer is. "What is it in a
White House Conference on Aging that will lead to these changes that some
ether effort will not?" A subsidiary but related cinestion 1.1M t must be ii,:ked
"Will a White House Conference on the Aging drain more energy away from
the actual problem-solving than it will contribute ?"

The first White House Conferenee on Children was (nailed in 1911 to call at-
tention to the herrendons abuses heaped on children through child labor. Al-
though that confin'ence took place in an era when communications were meas-
ured in days rather than milliseconds, when neither radio nor television was
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universal, when it was virtually impossible to communicate with any significantly
large number of the population at one time, the pattern it established has per-
sisted since then.

White House Conferences furnish the opportunity for Governors to appoint
statewide Governor's Committees, for County Commissioner's and Mayors to ap-
point local committees, for hearings to be held, conferences to be convened,
committee reports to be .published, reports of research to be complied, and most
importantly, for recommendations to be made and acted upon throughout the
country at local, state and national levels. White House Conferences in the past
have furnished innumerable opportunities to focus attention on little known
tragedies develop and build a national consensus, and produce platforms for
political leaders to lean on and embrace. In short, White House Conferences
have been useful devices for developing policy.
The 1961 White House Conference on Aging Did Produce Results

Until 1958, when Congress enacted the provisions for a White House Con-
ference on Aging, relatively little attention had been focused on the plight of
the elderly in America. To be sure, in 1935, the Congress enacted the Social
Security Act to help ease the elderly out of the labor market. President Truman
called a National Conference on Aging in Washington in the late 40's, the Coun-
cil of State Governments published its landmark study on the Aging in 1955,
(Council of State Governments, 1955) and a few devoted toilers in the vine-
yards of aging were attempting to convince policy makers at all levels that
the aged of America deserved better than they got. Under those circumstances
a White House Conference on Aging was a natural.

Since then, however, there have been a number of developments, some of
which were results of the White House Conference of 1961, but most of which
have only a tangential relationship.

ITEM : Creation of a sub-committee on Aging in the U.S. Senate in 1959, fol-
lowed by establishment of the Senate Special Committee on Aging. This com-
mittee, through its creative use of the power to conduct hearings and publish re-
ports, and hence influence legislators, administrators, and citizens alike, has
been one of the most effective change agents on the scene.

ITEM : Creation of. Senior Citizens groups with substantial membership offer
both real and potential forces in the political area. The National Council of
Senior Citizens, The American Association of Retired Persons and the National
Retired Teachers Association on the national level and the Golden Ring Coun-
cil of Senior Citizens (New York City) at the local level are but a few examples.

ITEM : The decade-long debate over Medicare culminating in its passage in
1965. as well as passage of Medicaid.

ITEM : Passage of the Older American Act in 1905 and the establishment of
units concerned with the elderly in virtually every state and territory, albeit
with inadequate funding or focus.

ITEM : Amendments to the National Housing Act over the last eight years
e,,xtended considerably housing available to the elderly, and involving to a
great extent, local housing authorities and non-profit sponsors.

ITEM : Special message to the Congress on the subject of Aging from two
Presidents.

There have been other developments, no less important to the elderly, that are
not listed here simply because their impact is realized only by small groups of
researchers, physicians, social service workers, sociologists and others rather
than the broader public.

The accomplishments of the sixties will probably be mustered as good argu-
ments for the conduct of a White House Conference in 1971. Indeed, that has al-
ready been done. In testimony before the Senate Committee on Labor and Public
Welfare in March, 1968, Commissioner Bechill stated, "These pieces of major
social legislationmany of which are national milestonesillustrate a depth of
national commitment and national purpose that few would have conceived possi-
ble just a decade ago. They have launched a time of progress without precedent
in our national history in Federal, State, and local programs for older people.**
He went on to enumerate the areas with which a Conference should be concerned,
and began the Administration's recommendations by saying, ". . . we strongly
support the general intent and spirit of Senate Joint Resolution 117." However,
the Commissioner did make two recommendations of some significance here :
First, that that the conference be called by the Secretary of Health, Education and
Welfare, and second, (teStifying in March 1968) he pleaded that 'the date be
shifted from 1970 to 1971 (Bechill, 1963).
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Thus, a year and half ago, he was concerned about the time required "to up-
date essential facts and data ; to prepare and publish reports that will be useful to
all concerned ; to arrange for and conduct state and local conferences; to prepare
recommendations for consideration at the Conference; to publish final recom-
mendations ; and most important of all, to build into Conference planning, sys-
tematic follow-up foe the implementation of Conference recommendations."

If the then Commissioner thought time was short a year and a half ago, what
must his assessment be now. At the time of this writing, Congress has not appro-
priated any funds for the conduct of the meeting, the States have not received any
Federal Guidelines, nor have they started any planning, and a scant two years
remains until the conference is actually held.
A Different Ballgame in 1971

The tasks for this White House Conference are substantially different from
those of 1961. The issue this time out is not publicizing the plight of the elderly.
The issue this time out is not one of framing a new and imaginative legislative
program. The issues involve the mobilization of fticts rather than opinion and
desire. It is clear that we need considerable expansion and improvement of exist-
ing programs. Some may have to be modified and/or extended. The issue is to
produce means of intervention that will be adequate to the task. At this stage of
our legislative and program development, it is necessary to use the most sophisti-
cated techniques at our disposal to achieve the goals of mapping out new and
altered directions. Citizen conferences are a truly great American contribution as
a method of teasing out public opinion on controversial matters. But the Citizen
conference has never been a substitute for needed research.

The 1971 White House Conference will fail if its objectives are framed in the
traditional way, and if it assumes that the rules of 1961 apply now. The method-
ology of the sixties is not relevant methodology for problems of the seventies. Just
as it would be irrelevant to call a White House Conference on Civil nights, it is
irrelevant to call one on Aging. Neither Blacks nor the elderly should have to
wait two more years while the quest for information goes on, and people debate
over the jots and titles of a Bill of Rights for Older Americans. Certain. moves
can and should be made now to improve the lives of Older Americans. Informa-
tion gathering can and should take place in another context.
From Conference Must Come Movement

However, if there must be a White House Conference on Aging, then let it be
cast in a new mold. The White House Conference on Aging can serve as the in-
centive to move on four fronts.

First, in line with tradition, the White House Conference on Aging can offer
the opportunity for executive and legislative policy makers to declare themselves.
The political gold mine of 20 million elderly voters, largely unexplored in sys-
tematic fashion, is waiting. The White House Conference provides the incident
other than the usual election campaign for parties to seek favor with the older
voter on a broad front. The White House Conference activities, even if limited as
noted below, will furnish a variety of committee meetings, reports, small special
conferences and the like around which political leadership can declare themselves.
Since, the success of White House Conference activities must ultimately be
measured in terms of new public policies the involvement of political leadership
in ways that will produce policy declarations is critical.

Second, the White House Conference on Aging should include a substantial
investment in special studies which the White House should commission, both
within and without the Federal establishment. These research studies should be
policy-related and should set the stage for legislation, and changes in policy de-
cisions regarding allocation of federal and non-federal resources. Fundamental
demographic studies should be planned. It is too bad that the 1971 White House
Conference planning did not begin in the early and mid-sixties so as to have the
Opportunity to influence the Bureau of the Census planning for the decennial
census. Full support should be given to additional studies by the Social Security
Administration on characteristics of beneficiaries with consideration given to
construction of a sample that would yield data valid for each state or at the very
least for groups of states.

Research studies on the economies of the later years and what real alterna-
tives exist to the current system which has thrust a third of the elderly below
the poverty line, are very much in order. The question of how to transfer
sufficient payments from the working years to the retirement years has not
yet been answered for large numbers of the American people.

"a
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Research on the impact of retirement might well influence national retire-
ment policies. The impact of retirement on the labor force and the rest of
society may be equally important, especially as we witness a growing gap
between the aged and the young, often manifest on school bond issue votes,
and pressures for tax exemptions and exoneations for the aged. Donald Kent,
Former Director of the DHEW Office of Aging asks: "What is the impact of
the aged population on the rest of the popnlation?' He points out that betNveen
now and at the end of the century 05 million people Will celebrate their 60th birth-
day. and 20 million will grow from early old age to advanced old age (Kent,
1 9( 5 )

One might cite similar kinds of questions in the health, housing and leisure
time. fields. Certainly, we would start to undertake some impact research as
Sherwood has suggested. (Sherwood, 1960). We are not at all clear about the
effectiveness of current modalities of treatment or their organization for the
chronically ill and especially the mentally impaired. *What is the role of the
nursing home? The social care home? The geriatric ward in the mental hos-
pital? The answers to these questions mast be found in research, not in com-
mittees of "citizens" t \ '110 come to committee meetings less with facts and
information about the management and treatment of disease than With the
burdens of stigmatic feelings about this or that method based upon information
and impressions heavily conditioned by personal fears uml guilt feelings.

On the other side of the coin, there has been a sort of readiness to make
large investments of time, energy and perhaps money in the Senior Citizen
Center Nvithont significant research having been undertaken on the effective-
ness of the Senior Citizen Center for any groups of or all of the aged.

It is not the purpose of this palter to rehearse the list of sigh iticant research
questions that cry out for investigation if sound social policy is an ohective
(Cohen. 1969). Elsewhere. [ have summarized some of the questions that investi-
gators are raising. Furthermore, the Administration on Aging of the Department
of Health. Education and Welfare has made a grant to the Gerontological So-
ciety for the Purpose of bringing together scholars and researchers in phychol-
ogy. t.sychiatry, social welfare, economics, .sociology. and anthropology for the
purf,-si. or reviewing existing knowledge and gaps in research in social geontol-
ogy. identifying top priority areas, and suggesting research and development
goals for the next decade (Administration on Aging Grant #AA4-70-095-02,
11EW).

It: is hoped that this project would form the basis for a significant research
funding effort by the Federal government in conjunction with the White House
Conference on Aging.

I suggest. therefore, that the Federal government allocate twenty-five cents of
"new" money per elderly person for each of the next two years in an effort to
undertake a crash program of research preliminary and essential to sound
national policy development. Five million dollars it year for the next two years
might just begin to produce the results required to make the White House Con-
ference on Aging succeed instead of fail. To the extent that the results of such
studies are relevant to and can be fed into the Congressional mill, the chances of
ultimate conference success are enhanced.

Third, a modern White House Conference on Aging to be snecessful ninSt be
a collaborative effort between the Executive and Legislative branches of the
Federal government: This collaboration should proceed through concurrent ef-
forts rather 'than' sequentially. Thus, the task of gathering in the opinions of
experts can and should be carried out by the Congress simply because the ma-
chinery and prestige available for doing so is best at that level. There is no better
compendium of current :thought and opinion about various facets of aging in
America than the two hundred or so Committe prints of the U.S. Senate Com-
mittee on Aging. One gets the feeling, however. that for the last decade the
Committee and the Department of Health, Education and Welfare have enjoyed
little more than a polite 'acquaintance, when at the very least one might have
hoped for a whirlwind romance, if only a short one.

Thus. it is recnnunended that the planning of activities for the White House
Conference on Aging be joined with political leadership in the legislature.
Fnrthermore, it is reconunemled that the U.S, House of Representatives seize the
opportunity of the White House Conference on Aging to create a counterpart
committee in the House to match the Senate Commiace.

Fourth. and finally, a modern White House Conference on Aging set of activ-
ities at the local level. should eschew the usual formation of local committees,
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community surveys of needs and resources, and local and statewide conferences
to develop "recommendations". Instead, it is suggestsed that its activities be de-
voted to a carefully designed, sophisticated evaluation of state and local public
programs. Unfortunately, careful impact research cannot be clone on a no-cost,
volunteer basis. To examine the impact of the state's mental health program on
the elderly in state mental hospitals, or receiving s,rvice at community clinics, is
difficult. To determine the effectiveness of public housing arrangements on the
socialization patterns, health, ability to cope, etc., by the elderly requires a high
level of research expertise. Similarly, examination of policies on relatives. respon-
sibility. property liens, and means test variations in connection with Old Ag'e
Assistance requires talents not customarily mobilized in White House Conference
activities. One final example .should suffice : to date, evaluations of projects funded
under Title III of the Older Americans Act have generally been primitive and
self-serving. It is time that some effort is made to inquire into who is being helped,
how they are being helped, what the significant intervening forces were in
In roducing the help, what should be changed, what should be retained, and in
what areas should we increase investment in order to reduce suffering among the
elderly or otherwise enhance the quality of life.

Thus, it is recommended that if thuds are to be distributed to the States for
White House Conference activities, they be provided in sufficient quantity to
nnble the states to produce something of significance along the lines of the

evaluation suggested above. Furthermore, it is suggested that the 'fluids provided
rry limitations so that expenditures will he devoted to evnlnation rather than

the questionable activity of organizing committees to carry out the usual surveys.
Careful examination of expenditures in many recent "Comprehensive Plnnning."
efforts in other areas Nvould probably show an inordinate amount of the so- called
"planning money" devoted to travel expenses and luncheons for committee
members.
Traditional. White Tion Re Conference Yo Hatch for 197O'R

A White House Conference on Aging east in the mold of the Inst balf century
will fail. The White House Conference is no longer an adequate device for mobil-
izing public opinion and outrage over social injustice. Tn be sure. it. once wns a
method for exerting presidential influence. However, techniques now available
to the President have enhanced his ability to sway the public if he is willing to
mnke the effort and undoubtedly trade off on other issues. President Johnson's
speech to the American people prior to the passage of the Civil Rights Act. was
an excellent example. Given the alternative of a White House Conference on
Civil Rights and the President's speech, I think that the elmice, in terms of
program results is clenr. Consider. then, the impact of a series of three or four
speeches by the President on programs for older people in which he urged
cortnin courses of nction upon the Congress. and committed his

on
to

certain nction. This. without doubt. would have a ninjor effect on mobilizing.
opinion. (One cannot resist suggesting. thnt the impact might he almost as

Brent were the Vice-President to speak out. on Aging.)
Finever, reeognizing that such a series might nm. be possible, alternatives

to the traditional White House Conference course :ire possible. Some of them
have been outlined above. In any event, what is essential is the clear, and
deep commitment of the President to resolving the problems that introduce so
much agony and unbniminess into" the liVes cif so thiinV older Americans. In addi-
tion, it is crucial to recognize what White House Conferences are, fillet what they
are not. Peril:fps some of timism inny be gleaned from the knowledge that the
President has appointed a 'National Goals Research Stnff to develop goals for
America over the next, three decndes. Given the resources with which to operate.
this staff mny he able to lay nut the directions for the filturi.

In summary. it is asserted that traditional approaches of White House Con-
ferences in the past. are no longer relevant in addressing the problems of older
Americans. Suggestions are offered for new directions and emphasis of the White
House Conference on Aging, scheduled for late 1071. including the oppotnnity
for nolicy-makers to make commitments. the condilet or policy-determining re-
search, collnborative efforts between the nntional administration and the Con-
gress. and evaluative research by the States,

The White House Conference on _1 ging? It does not hose to fn 11.
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